Family of William Faulkner At 15 June 2023

Coral Jones (Blackwell) Victoria, Australia Copyright © 2023 by Coral Jones All rights reserved

Dedication

Since I have been doing the research I have wondered how different our lives might have been if our ancestors had not chosen the directions that they did. These directions have made us who we are, and landed us in so many different places.

I wonder at the courage of our ancestors - getting on those ships and sailing to far flung foreign lands, with little or no hope of returning to see their families again. How brave they must have been, or perhaps they were just desperate.

We cannot forget those who stayed at home and kept the home fires burning and gave our intrepid travellers a point of reference.

Whether they stayed in places old or travelled to places new, and whatever the reason for their remaining in, or departing from those homelands, we should continue to thank them for being our parents, grandparents and great grandparents and for helping to make us who we are today.

With this in mind, this book is

For my children and grandchildren and broader family so they know all where we came from. Coral Jones (Blackwell) 2023

Table of Contents

Introduction	1
Descendants of William FAULKNER	3
First Generation	3
Second Generation	į
Third Generation	9
Fourth Generation	21
Fifth Generation	4
Sixth Generation	61
Seventh Generation	7 1
Eighth Generation	79
Ninth Generation	85
Source Citations	87
Bibliography1	07
Name and Location Indexes	109

Introduction

Copyright

This book has been produced for the express use of family members and should not be reproduced, but can be used for research purposes. However, please respect the privacy of living family by keeping their information confidential.

Thank You

I would like to thank all the members of the family who have continued to supply me with information. There are too many to name, but you know who you are. Without that information, this book would not exist.

Special thanks go to my late aunts, Pax Towt (Blackwell) and Eve Johnson (Blackwell) and my mother Nancye Blackwell, without whose collaboration, enthusiasm, encouragement and advice, I may never have continued with this research.

My research is also interlinked with many other researchers whose families are linked to our own. Thank you to those people who have carried out research into these other family branches. Please see the bibliography and sources at the back of this book for this information. (As a paper saving measure I sometimes omit this information, but it can be supplied on request).

Introduction

Many strange and interesting facts are discovered in the process of family tree research. It can be costly and frustrating, but the results are so worthwhile, all the negatives disappear.

Sadly, there are some facts that will never be known, and a certain amount of supposition then comes into play, but a fact is not a fact without written evidence, so where ever possible, that evidence has been included in the sources section of this book. (As a paper saving measure I sometimes omit this information but it can be supplied on request).

I have carried out this research mostly at my own cost, and in my own time, but I believe that the more people this information is shared with, the longer it will last. I am happy to share this information with the family and I hope that you get some benefit out of my 30 plus years of research.

My motto is "always ask the questions". Sometimes you don't get the answers you want and would like, but if you don't ask, you will never know.

Research can be dry and boring to read and can only go so far, conversations round it all out. Over the years the conversation becomes less and the research becomes greater. It is important to try to have some family stories included amongst the research to make the family seem alive.

DNA has opened up a whole new realm of research and DNA has helped me solve, or put to rest, some family mysteries and dead ends. Without DNA, one entire line of my own tree was incomplete and incorrect. We now know more about our past than we could ever have hoped for. I am sure that DNA research will continue to solve some mysteries, and possibly even create some new mysteries.

I only ask one thing, and that is for all the family to continue to contact me with any information that is missing or incorrect, and that you all continue to contact me regarding any births, deaths and marriages. This is a BIG family, and I can't know it unless you tell me.

This book is a work in progress and will never end, as births deaths and marriages continue down the generations in perpetuity. There are bound to be mistakes in this book and I would appreciate being notified of any alterations or corrections that may be found.

Thank you once again for all your help and please enjoy this labour of love that has taken me more than 30 years to produce.

Copyright © 2023 by Coral Jones All rights reserved

First Generation

1. William FAULKNER [4101]¹ was born in 1779 in Corbey, Northamptonshire, England and died in 1855 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England, at age 76.

William married **Keziah ROBINS** [4102]² on 11 Nov 1804 in Bedfordshire, England. Keziah was born in 1781 in Northamptonshire, England and died Sep Q 1842 in Bedfordshire, England, at age 61.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 2 M
 i. William FAULKNER [8904] was born on 27 Sep 1807 in Oundle, Northamptonshire, England,³ was christened on 1 Nov 1807 in Oundle, Northamptonshire, England, and died before 1887 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.⁴
 William married Elizabeth MATTHEWS [8910] (b. 1812, d. 1 Jul 1887) on 9 Nov 1829 in Leighton Buzzard, Bedfordshire, England.⁵
- + 3 M ii. **Thomas FAULKNER** [8905] was born in 1809 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England,⁶ was christened on 13 Oct 1809 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England,⁷ and died on 25 Jul 1886 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England,⁸ at age 77. Thomas married **Emily HICKS** [10982].
 - 4 F iii. **Charlotte FAULKNER** [8906] was born in 1811 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, was christened on 11 Aug 1811 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, and died in 1901 in Dunstable, Bedfordshire, England, at age 90.
- + 5 M iv. Abraham FAULKNER [238]¹² was born about 1812 in England, died on 1 Dec 1876 in Murdeduke, Vic, Australia, ¹³ aged about 64, and was buried on 4 Dec 1876 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia.

 Abraham married Mary Ann ONLEY [237] (b. Abt 1812, d. 15 Sep 1905) on 13 Sep 1832 in Little Harrowden, Northamptonshire, England.¹⁴
 - 6 F v. **Mary Anne FAULKNER** [8907] was born on 12 Feb 1815 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England¹⁵ and died on 8 Apr 1815 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England.¹⁵
- + 7 F vi. Mary Anne FAULKNER [8908] was born on 18 Jan 1817 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, 16 was christened on 7 Apr 1817 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, 16 and died in 1859 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England, 17 at age 42.

 Mary married George WILLIS [8909] on 18 Apr 1837 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England. 18

Second Generation (Children)

2. William FAULKNER [8904] *(William ¹)* was born on 27 Sep 1807 in Oundle, Northamptonshire, England, ³ was christened on 1 Nov 1807 in Oundle, Northamptonshire, England, and died before 1887 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.⁴

General Notes: Victorian BDM online search states this William, parents unknown and age at death 24 years. This would be the correct age for this William's son also William. This requires verification. However there is a death in 1872 of another William at Hampton who is said to be 40 years old at the time, so this could be the son William. William was deceased before 1887 when his wife died as she is referred to as the relict of William Faulkner in death notices. I have found no death to match this William adequately at this time.

William married **Elizabeth MATTHEWS** [8910], daughter of **John MATTHEWS** [8995] and **Esther SWINSTEAD** [8996], on 9 Nov 1829 in Leighton Buzzard, Bedfordshire, England.⁵ Elizabeth was born in 1812 in Leighton Buzzard, Bedfordshire, England and died on 1 Jul 1887 in Fitzroy, Vic, Australia, at age 75.

General Notes: Elizabeth arrived in Australia on the Ship Earl of Sefton in 1856 with her sons William and Thomas R. She was 43 at the time, William was 21 and Thomas was said to be 10.

Leader (Melbourne, Vic.: 1862 - 1918) Sat 9 Jul 1887 Page 42 Family Notices
The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Sat 2 Jul 1887 Page 1 Family Notices
FAULKNER-On the 1st inst., at the residence of her son, 369 Smith-street, Fitzroy, Elizabeth, relict of the late Mr. William Faulkner, of Bedfordshire, England, aged 76 years.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 8 F
 i. Emily Elizabeth FAULKNER [8916] was born in 1831 in England and died on 17 Jun 1904 in Flemington, Vic, Australia, ¹⁹ at age 73.
 Emily married Timothy THACKRAY [8917] (b. 16 Oct 1826, d. 1908) on 11 Sep 1853 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England.²⁰
- + 9 M ii. **John FAULKNER** [8919] was born in 1832 in England, was christened on 2 Mar 1832 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, ²¹ and died in 1912 in Victoria, Australia, at age 80. John married **Mary Ann NEWMAN** [8928] (d. 1905) in England.
- 10 M iii. **William FAULKNER** [8920] was born in 1834 in England and died in 1860 in Carngham, Vic, Australia, ²² at age 26.
- + 11 M iv. **Thomas Robins FAULKNER** [8912] was born in 1837 in Bedfordshire, England and died in 1930 in Fitzroy, Vic, Australia, ²³ at age 93.

 Thomas married **Elizabeth Alice Henley TEAGUE** [8911] (b. 1867, d. 1956) in 1906 in Victoria, Australia. ²⁴
 - 12 F v. **Clarissa Kezia FAULKNER** [8922] was born in Jun 1840 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England and died in Jun 1845 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England, at age 5.
 - 13 M vi. **Alfred FAULKNER** [8921] was born in Jun 1840 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England and died in Mar 1843 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England, at age 2.
- **3. Thomas FAULKNER** [8905] *(William ¹)* was born in 1809 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, was christened on 13 Oct 1809 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, and died on 25 Jul 1886 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, at age 77.

General Notes: At the 1841 Census, Thomas was living in Toddington and his occupation is given as brewer and barman. At the same address was Emily 25, Frederick 3 and Emily 1.

At the 1851 census Thomas's occupation is given as brewer employing 2 men living at Dunstable Street Toddington. Also at the same address was Emily wife, Edward C, son 9, John R, Son 7, Mary Ann daughter 5, George B, son 2 and Catherine O'dell, servant 19.

At the 1861 census Thomas's occupation is given as brewer, ??? (possibly malter) and farmer employing 4 men living at Dunstable Street Toddington, with Emily wife 45, George R son 13, Frank W, son 10, Henry A son 6, Charlotte E daughter 4 and Harriet Mead Servant 22.

England & Wales, National Probate Calendar (Index of Wills and Administrations), 1858-1966, 1973-1995 for Thomas Faulkner 1886 Fabling-Gyton page 28

Thomas Faulkner Personal Estate £24 4s. 9d.

11 August. The Will of Thomas Faulkner late of Toddington in the County of Bedford Gentleman who died 25 July 886 at Toddington was proved at the Principal Registry by Frank Walter Faulkner

of 3 St. Georges-road Kilburn in the County of Middlesex Solicitor the son the sole executor.

Thomas married **Emily HICKS** [10982].

5. Abraham FAULKNER [238] ¹² (William ¹) was born about 1812 in England, died on 1 Dec 1876 in Murdeduke, Vic, Australia, ¹³ aged about 64, and was buried on 4 Dec 1876 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia. The cause of his death was Phthises Pulmonalis.

General Notes: Sheep farmer

Methodist

Father of William Faulkner, was said to be a dairyman, Abraham who came to Australia on the ship "Dale Park" which arrived at Port Phillip on 21 July 1844. He came to Australia with his wife Anne, 32, and children George 10, William 8, Hannah 6, and Jane 3. Also on board was J.T (John Thomas) who was an infant. This child died on board ship. The family was said to have "forwarded to Geelong" upon leaving the ship. Two more children were born in Australia. Abraham is shown as a farmer at Inverleigh in the 1869 Post Office register.

Geelong Advertiser (Vic.: 1859 - 1926) Tue 5 Dec 1876 Page 2 Family Notices Geelong Advertiser (Vic.: 1859 - 1926) Wed 27 Dec 1876 Page 4 Family Notices

DEATH.

Faulkner - At Inverleigh, on December 1st, Abraham Faulkner, aged 65 years.

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Wed 21 Mar 1877 Page 7 Advertising
IN the SUPREME COURT of the COLONY of VICTORIA: In the Probate Jurisdiction.-Notice is hereby given, that after the expiration of fourteen days from the publication hereof application will be made to this honourable Court that PROBATE of the LAST WILL and TESTAMENT with a codicil thereto of ABRAHAM FAULKNER, formerly of New Town, by Geelong, in the colony of Victoria, but late of page layerlaigh in the said colony shape and cattle broader, decoased, may be granted

late of near Inverleigh, in the said colony, sheep and cattle breeder, deceased, may be granted to his widow, Mary Ann Faulkner, of Inverleigh aforesald, appointed by the said will sole executrix Dated this 21st day of March, 1877.

HENRY SPEED, Market-square, Geelong, proctor for the said Mary Ann Faulkner.

a similar notice appeared in the Weekly Times (Melbourne, Vic.: 1869 - 1954) Sat 14 Apr 1877 Page 14 LEGAL NEWS.

Abraham married **Mary Ann ONLEY** [237], daughter of **Thomas ONLEY** [10983]²⁵ and **Jane CHENEY** [10984],²⁶ on 13 Sep 1832 in Little Harrowden, Northamptonshire, England.¹⁴ Mary was born about 1812 in England, was christened on 24 Feb 1812 in Little Harrowden, Northamptonshire, England,²⁵ died on 15 Sep 1905 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia,²⁷ aged about 93, and was buried on 18 Sep 1905 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was senile decay. Other names for Mary were Mary Ann Honey, Mary Ann Olney, Mary Ann Oney, and Mary Ann Owen.

General Notes: UR: Creswick Rd. Ballarat

Geelong Advertiser (Vic.: 1859 - 1926) Mon 12 Feb 1906 Page 3 Advertising

The Ballarat Star (Vic.: 1865 - 1924) Sat 3 Feb 1906 Page 5 Advertising The Ballarat Star (Vic.: 1865 - 1924) Sat 17 Feb 1906 Page 7 Advertising The Ballarat Star (Vic.: 1865 - 1924) Sat 24 Feb 1906 Page 7 Advertising

ADMINISTRATORS' SALE BY AUCTION .

Of

165 ACRES OF FREEHOLD LAND.

CHAS. WALKER & CO. have received instructions from the Union Trustees Company of Australia, Limited, administrators in the estate of the late Mary Ann Faulkner, to sell by public auction (by their auctioneer, Mr; Chas. Walker), in conjunction with Mr. W. P.. CARR, as above, All that LAND, being part of allotment 1 of Section 10, Parish of Moolap, County Grant, containing 165 acres or there abouts of freehold land, now let to Mrs. C. Hinchcliff, whose lease expires on the 8th March next; so that almost immediate possession may be given.

The land occupies a good position at Hamstead, Moolap, at the rear of St. Alban's, and is nicely situated for grazing or general farming purposes, as it is within about five miles of Geelong. The land forms, a very nice summer fattening paddock, and it has a very extensive frontage to the

River Barwon

The property is fenced; subdivided and well, sheltered.

As this property must now be sold to wind up the estate, buyers are advised to inspect before the day of. sale.

Title, freehold, and may be inspected at the offices of Messrs. Bailey and Coldham, solicitors, Ballarat.

Particulars of terms and all further information may be learned on application to the auctioneers, W. .P. CARR; Ryrie-street, Geelong.

CHAS. WALKER & CO., Ballarat

(Auctioneers in .conjunction.)

Children from this marriage were:

- + 14 M
 i. George FÄULKNER [293] was born about 1833 in Northampton, Northamptonshire, England, was christened on 16 Dec 1833 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England,²⁸ died in Jan 1907 in Victoria, Australia,²⁹ aged about 74, and was buried on 20 Jan 1907 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia.
 George married Anna DAVEY [508] (b. 1838, d. 19 Jan 1903) in 1856 in Victoria, Australia.³⁰
- + 15 M ii. **William FAULKNER** [192] was born about 1835 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England, was christened on 27 Dec 1835 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England, 31 died in 1924 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, 32 aged about 89, and was buried on 26 Aug 1924 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia.

 William married **Ellen VINSON** [191] (b. Abt 1833, d. 7 Nov 1891) on 29 Nov 1856 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia. 33
- + 16 F
 iii. Frances FAULKNER [524] was born on 16 Nov 1837 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire,
 England, was christened on 10 Dec 1837 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England, and
 died in 1914 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, at age 77.
 Frances married William LLOYD [525] (b. Abt 1830, d. 1900) in 1855 in Victoria,
 Australia, at a control of the control of t
- + 17 F iv. **Jane FAULKNER** [295] was born about 1840 in Northampton, Northamptonshire, England, was christened on 13 Sep 1840 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England,³⁷ and died in 1860 in Berwick, Vic, Australia,³⁸ aged about 20.

 Jane married **John DURLING** [481] (b. 1817, d. 1894) in 1857 in Victoria, Australia.³⁹
 - v. **John Thomas FAULKNER** [491] was born about 1843 in England, was christened on 14 Jan 1844 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England, 40 and died on 19 Jun 1844 in Onboard Ship Dale Park, 41 aged about 1.

 General Notes: A notation at the side of the baptism record states that this child emigrated and died at sea.

Abraham Faulkner came to Australia on the ship "Dale Park" which arrived at Port Phillip on 21 July 1844. He came to Australia with his wife Anne, 32, and children George 10, William 8, Hannah 6, and Jane 3. Also on board was J.T (John Thomas) who was an infant. This child died on board ship. The family was said to have "forwarded to Geelong" upon leaving the ship.

- 19 M vi. **John Thomas FAULKNER 2** [492]⁴² was born in 1850 in Colac, Vic, Australia⁴³ and died before 1876 in ?.
- + 20 F vii. **Hannah FAULKNER** [294] was born in 1852 in Colac, Vic, Australia,⁴⁴ died on 16 Jun 1877 in Jerilderie, NSW, Australia,⁴⁵ at age 25, and was buried on 19 Jun 1877 in Deniliquin, NSW, Australia.

 Hannah married **John RAWSON** [494] (b. Abt 1840, d. 24 Apr 1937) in 1869.⁴⁶
- **7. Mary Anne FAULKNER** [8908] *(William¹)* was born on 18 Jan 1817 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, ¹⁶ was christened on 7 Apr 1817 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, ¹⁶ and died in 1859 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England, ¹⁷ at age 42.

Mary married George WILLIS [8909] on 18 Apr 1837 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England. 18

Third Generation (Grandchildren)

8. Emily Elizabeth FAULKNER [8916] (William ², William ¹) was born in 1831 in England and died on 17 Jun 1904 in Flemington, Vic, Australia, ¹⁹ at age 73.

General Notes: **The Age (Melbourne, Vic.: 1854 - 1954) Sat 18 Jun 1904 Page 5 Family Notices** THACKRAY.-On the 17th June, at her residence, 77 Princes-street, Flemington, Emily Elizabeth, dearly beloved wife of Timothy Thackray, aged 74. No flowers, by request. Peace, perfect peace.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her obituary was published.

Emily married **Timothy THACKRAY** [8917] on 11 Sep 1853 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England.²⁰ Timothy was born on 16 Oct 1826 in Westoning, Bedfordshire, England⁴⁷ and died in 1908 in Flemington, Vic., Australia, at age 82.

General Notes: **The Age (Melbourne, Vic.: 1854 - 1954)** Mon 3 Aug 1908 Page 1 Family Notices THACKRAY.-On the 1st August, at his daughter's residence 76 Shield-street, Flemington, Timothy Thackray, beloved husband of the late Emily Elizabeth Thackray, in his 82nd year. No flowers

Children from this marriage were:

- 21 M i. **Thomas William Alfred THACKRAY** [8923] was born in 1854 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England and died in 1854 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England.
- 22 F ii. **Emily Maree THACKRAY** [8924] was born in 1855 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England and died in 1905 in Flemington, Vic, Australia, at age 50.
- 23 M iii. **William Thomas THACKRAY** [8925] was born in 1858 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England and died in 1859 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, at age 1.
- + 24 M iv. **William Timothy John THACKRAY** [8915] was born in Jun 1862 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England and died in 1890 in Victoria, Australia, 48 at age 28.

 William married **Elizabeth Alice Henley TEAGUE** [8911] (b. 1867, d. 1956) in 1890 in Victoria, Australia, 49
 - 25 F v. **Sarah Elizabeth THACKRAY** [8926] was born in 1868 in North Melbourne, Vic, Australia and died in 1958 in Essendon, Vic, Australia, at age 90.
 - 26 M vi. **Alfred Ernest THACKRAY** [8927] was born in 1871 in Flemington, Vic, Australia and died in 1871 in Flemington, Vic, Australia.⁵⁰
- **9. John FAULKNER** [8919] (William 2 , William 1) was born in 1832 in England, was christened on 2 Mar 1832 in Toddington, Bedfordshire, England, 21 and died in 1912 in Victoria, Australia, at age 80.

General Notes: children:-

- 1. Eliza Faulkner 1856
- 2. Frederick Thomas Faulkner 1865 -1888
- 3. Alfred John Faulkner 1866 1888
- 4. Elizabeth Matthews Faulkner 1869 1968
- 5. Florance Faulkner 1872-
- 6. Matilda Faulkner 1875 -
- 7. Gertrude Faulkner 1884 -
- 8. Mary A Faulkner 1888 -

John married Mary Ann NEWMAN [8928] in England. Mary died in 1905 in Victoria, Australia.

The child from this marriage was:

- + 27 F
 i. Elizabeth Matthews FAULKNER [8993]⁵¹ was born about 1870⁵¹ and died in 1968 in Armadale, Vic, Australia,⁵¹ aged about 98. Elizabeth married **GROSS** [8994].
- **11. Thomas Robins FAULKNER** [8912] (William², William¹) was born in 1837 in Bedfordshire, England and died in 1930 in Fitzroy, Vic, Australia,²³ at age 93.

General Notes: **The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Mon 1 Sep 1930 Page 1 Family Notices** FAULKNER -On the 31st August, at his residence 347 Napier street, Fitzroy, Thomas Robbins, the beloved husband of Elizabeth A. H. and loved stepfather of William Thackray, aged 85 years. (Private interment.)

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Mon 24 Nov 1930 Page 3 Classified Advertising

RETHOMAS ROBBINS FAULKNER Deceased

-Pursuant to the Trustee Act 1928 notice is hereby given that Elizabeth Alice Henley Faulkner of 347 Napier street Fitzroy, widow; Alfred Ernest Thackray of 80 Shields street, Flemington carpenter and William Alfred Teague Thackray, of 513 Whitehorse road Surrey Hills, secretary, the executrix and executors of the will of Thomas Robbins Faulkner, late of 347 Napier street Fitzroy, Gentleman, deceased, who died on the 31st day of August, 1930, intend to convey or distribute the estate of the said deceased to or among the persons entitled thereto and require all persons interested to SEND to the said executrix and executors at 347 Napier street Fitzroy on or before the 30th day of January, 1931, PARTICULARS of their CLAIMS against the said estate, after which date the said executrix and executors may convey or distribute the said estate being among the persons entitled thereto, having regard only to the claims, whether formal or not, of which they shall then have had noted.

Dated the 21st day of November, 1930

H SONENBERG, 450 Chancery lane, Melbourne, solicitor for the said executtrix and executors.

Noted events in his life were:

• His obituary was published in The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Page 1 Family Notices on 1 Sep 1930 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.

Thomas married **Elizabeth Alice Henley TEAGUE** [8911], daughter of **Joseph TEAGUE** [8913] and **Elizabeth Whittaker STURGEON** [8914], in 1906 in Victoria, Australia.²⁴ Elizabeth was born in 1867 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia,⁵² was christened on 9 Feb 1868 in Ebenezer Chapel, Mount Moriac, Victoria, Australia,⁵³ died in 1956 in Victoria, Australia, at age 89, and was buried on 31 Aug 1956 in Carlton, Victoria, Australia.

General Notes: The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Mon 24 Nov 1930 Page 3 Classified Advertisina

RETHOMAS ROBBINS FAULKNER Deceased -

Pursuant to the Trustee Act 1928 notice is hereby given that Elizabeth Alice Henley Faulkner of 347 Napier street Fitzroy, widow; Alfred Ernest Thackray of 80 Shields street, Flemington carpenter and William Alfred Teague Thackray, of 513 Whitehorse road Surrey Hills, secretary, the executrix and executors of the will of Thomas Robbins Faulkner, late of 347 Napier street Fitzroy, Gentleman, deceased, who died on the 31st day of August, 1930, intend to convey or distribute the estate of the said deceased to or among the persons entitled thereto and require all persons interested to SEND to the said executrix and executors at 347 Napier street Fitzroy on or before the 30th day of January, 1931, PARTICULARS of their CLAIMS against the said estate, after which date the said executrix and executors may convey or distribute the said estate being among the persons entitled thereto, having regard only to the claims, whether formal or not, of which they shall then have had noted.

Dated the 21st day of November, 1930 H SONENBERG, 450 Chancery lane, Melbourne, solicitor for the said executrix and executors.

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Fri 31 Aug 1956 Page 12 Family Notices FAULKNER. - On August 29 (suddenly), at her home, 8 Balmoral avenue, Kew, Elizabeth Alice Henley, loved mother and mother-in-law of William and Adela, fond grandmother of Noel (deceased), Beth, William, and Ian, aged 88 years.

FAULKNER. - The Funeral of the late Mrs. ELIZABETH ALICE HENLEY FAULKNER will leave Le Pine's funeral parlors, 841 Burke road, Camberwell THIS DAY (Friday) after a service commencing at 3 p.m., for the Melbourne Cemetery, Carlton. LE PINE & SON PTY, LTD. JB4148.

Noted events in her life were:

- Her obituary was published in The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 1957) Page 12 Family Notices on 31 Aug 1956 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.
- **14. George FAULKNER** [293] (Abraham², William¹) was born about 1833 in Northampton, Northamptonshire, England, was christened on 16 Dec 1833 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England, died in Jan 1907 in Victoria, Australia, ²⁹ aged about 74, and was buried on 20 Jan 1907 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia.

General Notes: Dairyman

George married **Anna DAVEY** [508], daughter of **Robert DAVEY** [509], in 1856 in Victoria, Australia.³⁰ Anna was born in 1838, died on 19 Jan 1903, at age 65, and was buried in Jan 1903 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 28 F

 i. Amelia FAULKNER [517]⁵⁴ was born in 1857 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁵⁵ and died in 1933 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia,⁵⁶ at age 76.

 Amelia had a relationship with [—?—] [532].

 Amelia next married **John RAWSON** [494] (b. Abt 1840, d. 24 Apr 1937) on 31 Dec 1877 in Geelong, Vic, Australia.⁵⁷
 - ii. Avery George FAULKNER [519] was born about 1859 in Victoria, Australia, died in Aug 1943 in Victoria, Australia, ⁵⁸ aged about 84, and was buried on 5 Aug 1943 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia.

 General Notes: Retired 1013 MacArthur St. Ballarat.

Geelong Advertiser (Vic.: 1859 - 1924) Thursday 10 May 1888 Page 2 http://trove.nla.gov.au/ndp/del/article/150303736 On Tuesday afternoon a laborer named Avery G. Faulkner, from Inverleigh, was remanded to the Alfred Ward at the Hospital on a charge of lunacy until the 15th .inst., the magistrate who granted the remand being Mr Pardey, J.P.

- + 30 F iii. Maria FAULKNER [534] was born in 1862 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁵⁹ and died in 1911 in Bungaree, Vic, Australia,⁶⁰ at age 49.

 Maria married Samuel James YATES [201] (b. 17 Aug 1860, d. 28 Dec 1901) in 1885.⁶¹
 - 31 F iv. **Anna FAULKNER 2** [518]⁶² was born in 1864 in Modewarre, Vic, Australia and died in 1942 in Foster, Vic, Australia,⁶³ at age 78.
- + 32 F v. **Elizabeth Jane FAULKNER** [521] was born in 1866 in Modewarre, Vic, Australia⁶⁴ and died on 7 Jul 1952, at age 86. Elizabeth married **Horace Bushwell STEVEN** [6968] in 1890 in SA, Australia.
 - 33 F vi. Mary Ann FAULKNER 2 [537] was born in 1868 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁶⁵ and died in 1868 in Modewarre, Vic, Australia.⁶⁶
- + 34 F vii. **Georgina FAULKNER** [527] was born in 1870 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁶⁷ and died in 1941 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 71.

 Georgina married **Alfred LYE** [528] (b. 1866, d. 1960) in 1897 in Victoria, Australia.⁶⁸
- + 35 F viii. Martha Ann FAULKNER 2 [535] was born in 1871 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, ⁶⁹ died in Jan 1915 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia, at age 44, and was buried in Trafalgar, Vic, Australia.

 Martha married John FLEWIN [536] (b. 1876, d. 1946) in 1899 in Victoria, Australia.
- + 36 F ix. Mary Edith FAULKNER [538] was born in 1874 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁷¹ and died on 19 May 1955 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 81.

 Mary married James Alfred RAWSON [539] (b. 1875, d. 6 Aug 1954) in 1897.⁷²
- + 37 F x. Fanny Eliza FAULKNER [522] was born in 1877 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁷³ and died in 1913 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia⁷⁴ at age 36.
 Fanny married John Donald McFARLANE [523] (b. 1873, d. 1949) in 1900 in Victoria, Australia.
- + 38 M xi. William James FAULKNER [208] was born in 1879 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, 75 died in Mar 1940 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia, 76 at age 61, and was buried on 25 Mar 1940 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia.

 William married Ada Neville PALMER [209] (b. Abt 1879, d. Nov 1915) in 1908.77
- + 39 F xii. Lilly FAULKNER [533]⁷⁸ was born in 1882 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia and died in 1943 in NSW, Australia, at age 61.
 Lilly married David Gunning CLEGG [6969] (b. 1877) in 1900 in Victoria, Australia.
- **15. William FAULKNER** [192] (Abraham², William¹) was born about 1835 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England, was christened on 27 Dec 1835 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England,³¹ died in 1924 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia,³² aged about 89, and was buried on 26 Aug 1924 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia.

General Notes: William Faulkner came to Australia on the ship "Dale Park" 420 tons. The ship sailed from London on 16 March, 1844 and from Cork on 31st March, 1844 and arrived at Port Phillip on 21 July, 1844. He came to Australia with his family.

Abraham 32 Labourer Northhampton Anne 32 "

George 10
William 8
Hannah 6
Jane 3
John Thomas inf.

John died on 19th June 1844 aboard ship of infantile?.....

The family was said to have "forwarded to Geelong" upon leaving the ship.

William and Ellen married in the Presbyterian Church at Camperdown, witnesses to the marriage were George Faulkner and Jane Faulkner.

In the 1875 Post office Directory, William is described as a sheep farmer of Inverleigh. In 1880 William and his brother George were said to be farmers of "Doroq", Inverleigh. In 1884-5 George was said to be a grazier at Inverleigh. In 1891-92 William is a farmer at Inverleigh also in 1893-94, 95-96, 97-98, and 1899-1900.

Geelong Advertiser (Vic.: 1859 - 1926) Mon 25 Aug 1924 Page 2 Family Notices FUNERAL NOTICES

FAULKNER. - The remains of the late WILLIAM FAULKNER will leave his residence for the Inverleigh Cemetery at 2.30 p.m. on TUESDAY. August 26th.

Noted events in his life were:

- He has conflicting or alternate birth information of 1835 and Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England.⁷⁹
- His obituary was published in the Geelong Advertiser (Vic.: 1859 1926) Page 2 Family Notices on 25 Aug 1924 in Geelong, Vic, Australia.

William married **Ellen VINSON** [191], daughter of **Henry VINSON** [240] and **Mary Ann CARR HANSON** [239], on 29 Nov 1856 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia.³³ Ellen was born about 1833 in Exmouth, Devonshire, England, died on 7 Nov 1891 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia.⁸⁰ aged about 58, and was buried on 10 Nov 1891 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was Influenza broncho pneumonia.

General Notes: ur: Dorog nr. Inverleigh

Ellen Vinson (Vinson) sailed to Australia on a ship called "Thames" which sailed from Plymouth on 9 July, 1855 and arrived at Geelong on 11 October, 1855. Ellen was said to be Church of England and could read and write and was from Somerset. She was said to have "gone to cousin in Grt.Ryrie Street, Geelong on embarkation.

On her marriage certificate, Ellen states her father's name as Henry Vinson occupation as Revenue Officer and her mother's name is said to be Mary Ann Teldon.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 40 M
 i. **Henery FAULKNER** [199] was born in 1857 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia⁸¹ and died in 1943 in Kerang, Vic, Australia,⁸² at age 86.

 Henery married **Susannah PEEL** [473] (b. 1858, d. 1934) in 1881 in Victoria, Australia.⁸³
- + 41 F
 ii. Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER [87] was born in 1860 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, 4 died on 11 Sep 1942 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, 5 at age 82, and was buried on 12 Sep 1942 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia.

 Annie married Mark PERKINS [88] (b. Sep Q 1857, d. 30 Jan 1941) in 1881 in Victoria, Australia.
 - 42 F iii. Mary Anne FAULKNER [200] was born in 1861 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, 87 was christened on 11 Dec 1861 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, 88 and died in 1955 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, at age 94.
 - 43 F iv. **Martha Jane FAULKNER** [202] was born in 1864 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, 90 died in May 1875, 91 at age 11, and was buried in May 1875 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was probably diphtheria.
 - v. Arthur FAULKNER [203] was born in 1866 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia⁹² and died on 7 Sep 1943 in Geelong, Vic, Australia,⁹³ at age 77.
 General Notes: In the 1912 Electoral roll Arthur was a farmer living at Inverleigh. I have

been unable to find a marriage of Arthur to Mary Barling.

- 45 F vi. **Julia Hampton FAULKNER** [204] was born in 1868 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, 94 died on 18 May 1875 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, 95 at age 7, and was buried on 19 May 1875 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was Diphtheria.
- + 46 F vii. **Eleanor FAULKNER** [205] was born in 1870 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia⁹⁶ and died in 1943 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia⁹⁷ at age 73.

 Fleanor married **Henry Charles CAMPBELL** [5863]⁹⁸ in 1914 in Victoria, Australia⁹⁹
 - Eleanor married **Henry Charles CAMPBELL** [5863]⁹⁸ in 1914 in Victoria, Australia.⁹⁹
 47 M viii. **Hollis FAULKNER** [207]¹⁰⁰ was born in 1874 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, ¹⁰¹ died on 7 May 1875 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, at age 1, and was buried in May 1875 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia. The cause of his death was Teething & severe cold.
- **16. Frances FAULKNER** [524] (Abraham², William¹) was born on 16 Nov 1837 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England, was christened on 10 Dec 1837 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England, and died in 1914 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, at age 77. Another name for Frances was Fanny Faulkner.

Frances married **William LLOYD** [525], son of **James LLOYD** [587] and **Margaret HAGARTY** [586], in 1855 in Victoria, Australia.³⁶ William was born about 1830 and died in 1900 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia.¹⁰² aged about 70.

Noted events in his life were:

• He has conflicting or alternate birth information of 17 Apr 1829 and Hobart, Tas, Australia. 103

Children from this marriage were:

- + 48 M
 i. **John LLOYD** [570] was born in 1856 in Timboon, Vic, Australia¹⁰⁴ and died on 27 Nov 1919 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia, ¹⁰⁵ at age 63.

 John married **Marian THRUPP** [569] (b. 1863, d. 26 Jan 1924) in 1878 in NSW, Australia. ¹⁰⁶
- + 49 F

 ii. Lavinia LLOYD [513] was born in 1857 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹⁰⁷ and died in 1903 in Hotham West, Vic, Australia, 108 at age 46.
 Lavinia married James DICK 2 [510] (b. 1857, d. 1903) in 1888 in Victoria, Australia. 109
- + 50 F iii. Rose Anna LLOYD [584] was born in 1859 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹¹⁰ and died in 1933 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia, ¹¹¹ at age 74.

 Rose married Richard Swindle Sutton MALEY [9647] (b. 1856, d. 1901) on 30 Apr 1880 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia. ¹¹²
- + 51 M iv. **James William LLOYD** [563] was born in 1861 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, ¹¹³ died in 1922 in Sunbury, Vic, Australia, ¹¹⁴ at age 61, and was buried in 1922 in Box Hill, Vic, Australia. ¹¹⁵
 James married **Eliza MACHAR** [564] (b. 1859, d. 1948) in 1886. ¹¹⁶
- + 52 F v. **Jane LLOYD** [573] was born in 1863 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia¹¹⁷ and died on 6 Nov 1939 in Coonamble, NSW, Australia, at age 76.

 Jane married **William John PARSONS** [7020].
- + 53 F vi. Mary Agnes LLOYD [579] was born on 19 Dec 1866 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, 118 died on 26 Apr 1929 in Toowoomba, Qld, Australia, 119 at age 62, and was buried in Roma, Qld, Australia.

 Mary married William Henry THRUPP 2 [580] (b. 1865, d. 1941) in 1886 in Victoria, Australia. 120
- + 54 M vii. **Edward LLOYD** [559] was born in 1868 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia¹²¹ and died in 1934 in Cobden, Vic, Australia, ¹²² at age 66.

 Edward married **Norah ROWLER** [560] (b. Abt 1865, d. 1935) in 1896 in Victoria,
 - 55 F viii. **Frances LLOYD** [567] was born in 1871 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia¹²⁴ and died in 1875 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, 125 at age 4.
 - 56 F ix. **Elizabeth Faulkner LLOYD** [561] was born in 1874 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia¹²⁶ and died in 1909 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia¹²⁷ at age 35.
- x. Avery George LLOYD [556] was born in 1876 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, ¹²⁸ died in 1929 in Preston, Vic, Australia, ¹²⁹ at age 53, and was buried on 2 Feb 1929 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.
 Avery married Delia Mary McCARTHY [557] (b. Abt 1881, d. 1910) in 1906. ¹³⁰
 Avery next married Eva May SHAW [558] (b. Abt 1896, d. 1956) in 1913. ¹³¹
 - 58 F xi. Margaret Fanny LLOYD [581] was born in 1880 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, 132 died in 1891 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, 133 at age 11, and was buried in Camperdown, Vic, Australia.
- 17. Jane FAULKNER [295] (Abraham², William¹) was born about 1840 in Northampton,

Northamptonshire, England, was christened on 13 Sep 1840 in Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England,³⁷ and died in 1860 in Berwick, Vic, Australia,³⁸ aged about 20.

Jane married **John DURLING** [481], son of **Thomas DURLING** [6192] and **Phoebe GILES** [6193], in 1857 in Victoria, Australia.³⁹ John was born in 1817, was christened on 3 Aug 1817 in Bromley, Kent, England, and died in 1894 in Berwick, Vic, Australia, at age 77.

Children from this marriage were:

- 59 M i. **George Milner DURLING** [483] was born in 1859 in Berwick, Vic, Australia¹³⁶ and died in 1859 in Berwick, Vic, Australia. 137
- 60 F ii. **Phoebe Milner DURLING** [482] was born in 1860 in Berwick, Vic, Australia¹³⁸ and died in 1860 in Berwick, Vic, Australia. 139

20. Hannah FAULKNER [294] (Abraham², William¹) was born in 1852 in Colac, Vic, Australia,⁴⁵ died on 16 Jun 1877 in Jerilderie, NSW, Australia,⁴⁵ at age 25, and was buried on 19 Jun 1877 in Deniliquin, NSW, Australia. The cause of her death was Diarrhoea.

General Notes: Yanko Plains, Jerilderie NSW. After Hannah's death, her niece Amelia married John Rawson.

Hannah married **John RAWSON** [494], son of **John RAWSON 1** [553] and **Mary HUNTER** [550], in 1869. 46 John was born about 1840 in England and died on 24 Apr 1937 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia, aged about 97.

General Notes: Daily Advertiser (Wagga Wagga, NSW: 1911 - 1954) Mon 26 Apr 1937

Page 2 OBITUARY

OBITUARY

MR. JOHN RAWSON

NONOGENARIAN'S FUNERAL

After having reached the great age of 98 years, Mr. John Rawson, of 75 Kincaid-street, Wagga, died at an early hour on Saturday morning at his residence, after a short illness. Mr. Rawson retired from active public life about 14 years ago and has since resided in Wagga, where he quickly won the respect and high esteem of the whole community for his wonderful munificence towards charitable institutions and other worthy causes, particularly the Wagga District Hospital. Born at Sunderland, Durham, England, he came to Australia with his parents when only a boy, making the memorable trip on the barque, "British Empire," and landing at Geelong on March 14, 1853. Mr. Rawson paid a visit to Geelong only a few years ago and noticed many changes.

His father also passed the allotted span of three score years and ten, reaching the age of 84 years at the time of his death. His mother died in her 64th year. Mr. John Rawson was twice married, first to Miss Hannah Faulkner, at Inverleigh (Vic.), in 1869, there being four children by this marriage three of whom survive him. In 1877 Mr. Rawson married Miss Amelia Faulkner at Geelong, and she predeceased him in July 1933. There were no children of that marriage. He came to New South Wales in 1876, and until his retirement 14 years ago, was successfully engaged in farming and grazing pursuits in the Lockhart and Jerilderie districts. Children surviving him are Mr John Frederick Rawson of Milbrulong, who is visiting Eng land for the Coronation festivities; James Alfred, of Trundle; and Annie (Mrs. J. Rawson) of Dubbo). There are seven grand-children and 10 great-grand-children.

The funeral took place yesterday afternoon. The cortege, which was very representative, moved from the Methodist Church, Wagga, at 1.30 o'clock for the Lockhart Cemetery, where interment took place in the family enclosure. Before leaving the church, a short service, largely attended by relatives and many old friends, was conducted by the Rev. A.

J. Gould, Mrs. A. J. Boswell played the organ and two of Mr. Rawson's favorite hymns, "Rock of

Ages" and "The Sands of Time are Sinking," were sung by the congregation.

Mr. Gould in paying tribute to Mr. Rawson said, that he had known him for more than 20 years, and knew him as one of God's gentlemen. He was just a small man, but one with a grasp on God's finer things. He was a man of strong religious convictions. He had lived through the Victorian age and was possessed of Victorian standards which had stood the test of

the ages. John Rawson was a particularly generous man, who started on the road of life with nothing in his pocket but made good with diligence and honesty. Mr. Gould remembered many occasions when Mr. Rawson had personally helped people who were in urgent need.

He was a Christian gentleman, he said, with no affectation, was quiet, unobtrusive, reserved and very shy, but who loved the little people of the Sunday School and always looked for some way to assist them. "We thank God for a beautiful Christian gentleman of God, unafraid of meeting death," said Mr. Gould, "and to the bereaved ones we give you our very tender sympathy in so great a loss."

The heavy oaken casket, beautifully mounted, was carried from the church by Messrs. A. Casperson (relative), W.H. Rawson (grandson, of Trundle), S. Hellston, A. Anderson, S. Castles and L. Cullen. The floral tray, heavily laden with flowers, was carried by four very old friends, Messrs. W. Belling, sen., J. Henman, D. Fraser and S. Sly.

Among the friends gathered at the church were Messrs. W. Schultz, H. Krause, Harris, Davidson, Griffin, J. Castle. H. T. Steinholt, Gannon, Misses Schultz, Jay, and Moss, Mrs. Gould, Mrs. Henman, and Miss Sherriff. Many motor cars joined the cortege on the way to Lockhart and a very large number of friends were around the grave to pay their last tribute, the Rev. A. J. Gould, journeying from Wagga to officiate at the grave-side service.

The casket was carried to the grave-side by Messrs. A. Casperson. W. H. Rawson, A. Anderson, S. Hellston, S. Ashley, and F. Howard (grandson), and the floral tray was in the care of Messrs, V. Lloyd, J. Rynehart, H. Macklin and C. Lloyd (relatives) and a large number of wreaths were carried by friends.

The chief mourners present, in addition to those mentioned, were Mr.and Mrs. James Alfred Rawson (son and daughter-in-law), of Trundle, New South Wales; Mrs. J. Rawson (daughter), of Dubbo; Mr. Cannon, of Wagga; Misses Joan and Grace Rawson, Mrs. S. Rawson (grand-children); Mrs. Hartwig and Mrs. Rynehart (relatives) and many friends from Lockhart and Boree Creek, Milbrulong, The Rock, and Osborne, among them being Messrs. C. Cornell, A. Adamson, T. Richter. B. Boyd, W. Ilett, T. Hett, C. Odewalhn, J. H. Day, H. Hoffman, L. J. Rynehart, J. Rynehart (Engleby), Mr. and Mrs. Woodford,

Mr. and Mrs. Prest, Mrs. B. Richter sen., W. Gollaseh, Mr. and Mrs. E. C. Howard, Mrs. R. P. Gleeson (Osborne), Mr. and Mrs. O. H. Bauer, Messrs W. K. Day, A. G. Krause, J. Garratt, B. Taylor, B. Hartley, P. C. Leach, J. Heckendorf, R. Hartwig

(Wodonga), Haberecht, W. Bond, H.B. Krause, P. W. McCarthy, Mrs. F. Boyd and many others. Among the numerous floral tributes were wreaths from the Methodist Church, Wagga, the Methodist Church, Lockhart, Wagga Methodist Sunday school, W. K. Day & Co. Ltd., and Lockhart branch of the Country Women's Association.

The funeral arrangements at Lockhart and Wagga were carried out by Mr. Alan Harris, of Wagga.

The Lockhart Review and Oaklands Advertiser (NSW: 1910 - 1954) Tue 27 Apr 1937 Page 2 MR. JOHN RAWSON, J.P. MR. JOHN RAWSON, J.P. Death at Wagaa Wagaa ATTAINED HIS 98th. BIRTHDAY LAST MONTH Great Tribute To a Pioneer and Public Benefactor Mr. John Rawson, retired grazier, aged years, died at his residence, 75 Kincaird Street, Wagga Wagga, on Saturday morning. Although his earthly life terminated in Wagga Wagga, it is with "Ingleby" Estate, Milbrulong, in the Lockhart district, that his name will be associated most. When they were residing (as de ceased himself put it) "within the sound of Bow Bells", London, his parents decided to emigrate to Australia, John, their son, being then a boy seven or eight years old. A memorable voyage on the barque "British Empire," terminated at Geelong (Vic.) and for Geelong district deceased always kept a warm corner of his heart, as he recalled the scenes of his boyhood and youth. Inverleigh (V.) was the place where he married Miss Hannah Faulkner, and as their family increased, they decided to migrate to New South Wales. Jerilderie district was the part of Riverina decided upon. It was the period when the cognomen "Squatter" had not the pleasant sound it has to-day; rather the re verse. New selectors were not welcomed and the selectors fully realised it. What troubled Mr. Rawson more was the desperate straights he was forded into, not by the squatters, but by the continuance of a severe drought, which decimated his flock, strained his financial resources to the utmost, and to make matters infinitely worse, sustained the great grief of losing the mother of his children. The experiences at Jerilderie were indelibly impressed upon his memory for the reasons stated, together with some additional reasons, viz., he was in Jerilderie township when the Kelly gang held up the Bank of N.S.W. and it was at Jerilderie that he met a fellow selector in the late Mr. Monahan. Upon their meeting they established a warm friendship, which remained unsevered up to the time of Mr. Monahan's death a few years ago. By rather a strange coincidence, the grandson of the late Mr. Monahan was interred in Lockhart cemetery just an hour be fore the remains of Mr. Rawson were interred there.

Whilst still in the Jerilderie district he married Miss Amelia Faulkner, his deceased wife's sister. There were no children from the second marriage. Up- on hearing of a chance of settlement in the Mittagona district, Yerona Creek, he decided to make the move and was indeed fortunate in acquiring the estate to which he gave the name "Ingleby." If the experiences at Jerilderie had proved as bitter as the waters of Marrah to the Israelites, the experiences at "Ingleby" proved as the land of Canaan, a land of "milk and honey." The wealth which he eventually ac quired was wrested from the property following many years of hard toil, combined with the frugality which he and his wife adopted, whereby riches acquired were considerably enhanced by the fewness of their wants, thus giving an ex ample to the majority of us at the present day. Some years after Mr. Rawson had comfortably sett-led at "Ingleby," there came into the district (now known as Milbrulong) several families of German descent, from South Australia principally. To them Mr. Rawson gave the right hand of fellowship, helping in whatever manner he could and establishing with them a reputation that has made the name of Rawson the hall-mark of honestly and just dealing that will never be erased. In the years succeeding, when he was known to them as "the old gentleman," his name was mentioned with pride and sincere affection. The church of his upbringing was the Methodist Church and to that religious denomination he gave a loyal adherence and valued support right up to the day of his death.

Nothwithstanding that fact he entertained a praise worthy spirit of tolerance towards all men of whatever church, who professed loyalty in faith to Jesus Christ. In association with the late Mr. John Lloyd, the Boyd and Howard families, Mr. Rawson join ed in building the Union Church at Mittagong, and this little church has many sacred memories of men now passed to their reward, where they shared in the helpful ministration of Church of England, Lutheran, Presbyterian, Baptist and Methodist ministers. When no minister was available or could not at tend, Mr. Rawson himself conducted simple service. He was hon-cured with the appointment of Justice of the Peace and for many years exercised a helpful influence in many Lockhart district affairs such as the Brookong Farmers' Union (now the Lockhart F. and S.A.) and the Lockhart A. and P. Society. When the latter society acquired the showground-race course site, he felt that he could not conscientiously be associated with the society and such was his frank, outright char acter, he made no bones about saying so. For many years now he dissociated himself from all public matters, always excepting the exercise of religious duties, which consisted not so much in church-going as in carrying out the message contained in that scriptural saying, "In- as much as ye have done it to the least of these my brethren ye have done it unto me." Whilst amply providing for the claims of his family in his lifetime as a steward of riches he made distribution in such devious ways and manners as will never be known, besides many straight out public gifts. He did not forget Lockhart, which he had seen grow into strength since its Green's Gunyah days. Ever since the establishment of the C.W.A. branch at Lockhart he has contributed £20 per year. He was at all times prepared to contribute substantially to the erection of a cottage hospital at Lockhart. As to the Methodist Church, he was so keen upon having the minister stationed at Lock- hart that he contributed £500 to- wards the erection of the first parsonage. Indeed he can be truly referred to as Lockhart's only direct benefactor up-to-date. He also substantially assisted Urana District Hospital. For the work of the Salvation Army he entertained the greatest respect and has made to that good cause many large donation. No S.A. officer within cooee of the place ever failed to call at "Ingleby": more frequently it was the first place they called and they were never turned empty away. Another charitable work that com- mended itself to his liberal support was Dr. Barnardo's homes for or phan children. In all these matters up to the time of her decease in 1933 he had the loyal support and cordial co-operation of his wife. THE FUNERAL The funeral took place on Sunday afternoon. The cortege, which was very representative, moved from the Methodist Church, Wagga, at 1.30 o'clock for the Lockhart cemetery, where interment took place in the family enclosing. Before leaving the church, a short service, largely attended by relatives and many old friends, was con ducted by the Rev. A. J. Gould. Two of Mr. Rawson's favorite hymns, "Rock of Ages" and "The Sands of Time are Sinking" were sung by the congregation. The oaken casket, beautifully mounted, was carried from the church by Messrs. A. Casperson (relative), W. H. Rawson (grandson, of Trundle), S. Hellston, A. Anderson, S. Castles and L. Cullen. The floral tray, heavily laden with flowers, was carried by four very old friends, Messrs. W. Belling snr., J. Henman, D. Fraser and S. Sly. Among the friends gathered at the church were Messrs. W. Schultz, H. Krause, Harris, Davidson, Griffin, J. Castle, H. T. Steinholt, Gan non, Misses Schultz, Jay and Moss, Mrs. Gould, Mrs. Henman and Miss Sheriff. Many motor cars joined the cortege on the way to Lockhart and a very large number of friends were around the grave to pay their last tribute, the Rev. A. J. Gould journeying from Wagga to officiate at the graveside service.

The casket was carried to the graveside by Messrs. A. Casperson, W. H. Belling, A. Anderson, S. Hellston, Stan Ashley and F. Howard, and the floral tray was in the care of Messrs. V. Lloyd, J. Ryne hart, H. Macklan and C. Lloyd (relatives) and a large number of wreaths were carried by friends.

Rev. A. J. Gould (superintendant of the Wagga Methodist circuit), in paying tribute to Mr. Rawson, said that he had known him for more than 20 years and knew him as one of God's gentlemen. He was a man with a grasp on God's finer things. He was a man of strong religious convictions. He had lived throughout the Victorian age and was possessed of Victorian standards, which had stood the test of the ages. John Rawson was a particularly generous man, who started on the road of life with nothing in his pocket, but made good with diligence and honesty. He remembered many occasions when Mr Rawson had personally helped people who were in urgent need. He was a Christian gentle- man, he said, with no affectation, was quiet, unobtrusive, reserved and he loved the little people of the Sunday School and always look ed for some way to assist them. 'We thank God for a beautiful Christian gentleman of God, un-afraid of meeting death," said Mr. Gould, "and to the bereaved ones we give our very tender sympathy in so great a loss." Besides those mentioned, the chief mourners included Mr and Mrs Jas. Rawson, Trundle (son and daughter-in-law); Mrs. J. Rawson of Dubbo (daughter); Mr. Frank and Mrs. Howard (grand-daughter); Mrs. E. Rawson (widow of S. Rawson, grandson). Other distant relatives and general mourners included: Mr. and Mrs. Roy Hartwig Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Rynehart; V. and C. Lloyd; Mr. and Mrs. E. Howard, Mr. and Mrs. P. W. McCarthy Mr. and Mrs. A. C. Cowin, Messrs J. Rynehart, J. L. Rynehart, J. H. Day, A. H. and G. and C. Cornell, G. Schneider, J. A. O'Connell, Mrs. R. T. Gleeson, J. Heckendorf, T Bond, T. Brennan, Mr. and Mrs. O. L. Haberecht, A. G. Krause (Fair light), T. and W. llett, J. Pollock, Mr. and Mrs. Prest, Mr. and Mrs. Garratt, Mr. and Mrs. O. H. Bauer, B. L. Boyd, J. Davies, E. Alexander, W. S. Alexander, W. J. Dunlevey, A. Adamson, H. T. and A. Richter, C. Odewahn, W. Gollasch, Mr. and Mrs. W. S. Alexander, T. W. Clutterbuck, C. T. Watson, W. H. Kelly, J T. Smallwood, Mr. and Mrs. H. C. Block, P, C. Leach, Miss Lash brook, J. R. Hensley, Mr. and Mrs. A. Healy, Mr. and Mrs. O. H. Bauer, Mrs. F. Boyd, B. L. Boyd, A. Hartley, Misses Bond, Mrs. Richter, snr., W. Biscaya, W. Lawson, G. Kneale, H. Palmer, J. M. and W. Hoban, J. T., C. P., and P. J. Lynch, Mrs. H. Davies, snr., Mrs. H. Davies jnr., Mr. and Mrs. S. John-ston, A. E. Bender, J. W. Bender, H. E. and N. H. Hoffmann, W. F. Anderson, J. J. Ryan, W. L. Hurd, B. Hartwig, M. Gorman, H. Belling; J. Robinson, Hosie Bros, H. Davies, J. Handley (representing Bank of N.S.W.) A. Ziebell, E. T. Ken dell, S. Matthews, H. V. George, W. Hull, R. H. Parker, A. H. Gil-mour, A. Stoneham, Wm. Smith snr., Arthur Smith, J. J. Carn and many others. Amongst the numerous floral tributes were wreaths from Lock hart C.W.A., Wagga Wagga Meth odist Church, The Rock-Lockhart Methodist Circuit, W. K. Day Ltd., Mr. and Mrs. P. W. McCarthy, Mr. and Mrs. J., A. Rawson (Trundle), Misses G. and J. Rawson, Marjorie and Bill Rawson (Trundle), Mr. and Mrs. J. F. Rawson, Mrs. S. Rawson, "the Angel girls", Mr. and Mrs. V. Lloyd (Albury), Mr. and Mrs. B. Hartley, McLeod girls and Victor McLeod, Jim, Edith and family, Mrs H. C. Howard, Doris and Arthur, Mr. and Mrs. A. G. Krause (Fair- light), Mrs. W. and Misses Bond, "Home - Kincaid Street," Mr. and Mrs. J. Heckendorf, Mr. and Mrs. A. G. Krause (Wagga road), Mr. and Mrs. R. Hartwig (Wodonga), Mr. and Mrs. O. H. Bauer, Mr. and Mrs. S. Ashley, Mrs. and Miss Boyd, Mr. and Mrs. O. L, Haberecht, E. F. Stevens, Mr. and Mrs. J. H. Day, Mr. and Mrs. J. Rawson (Dubbo), Wagga Methodist Sunday School, Mr. and Mrs. J. Robinson, Mr. and Mrs. W. Gollasch, Mr. and Mrs. A. Prest, Messrs. Lappin & Griffin, Mr. and Mrs. W. Russell, Mrs. Hughes (Wagga), Mrs. R. T. Gleeson, Mr. and Mrs. H. E. Hoffmann, Mr. and Mrs. H. T. Richter, J. and M. Ryne-hart (Henty), Mr. and Mrs. Hell ston, Mr. and Mrs. A. T. Bauer and Mrs. Bauer, senr., Mr. and Mrs. J. Rynehart and Mr. J. Rynehart, snr.; Mrs. B. Taylor, Mr. and Mrs. E. C. Howard, Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Garratt, Mr. and Mrs. J. G. Schneider, Mr. and Mrs. R. Strusz, Mr. P. C. Leach, Mrs. B. Richter, senr., Mr. and Mrs. H. B. Krause, Mrs. T. H. Davis and Sons, Mr. and Mrs. Rin-gan McMicking (Lake Cargellico), Mr. and Mrs. L. H. Rynehart. Mr. A. Harris, Wagga, carried out the funeral arrangements. https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/142874592

PERSONAL NEWS. (1937, April 30). Albury Banner and Wodonga Express (NSW: 1896 - 1938), p. 46.

PERSONAL OBITUARY

Mr. John Rawson, of Kincaid-street, Wagga, died at an early hour on Saturday morning (Ed: 24 April) at his residence, after a short illness. Mr. Rawson retired from active public life about 14 years ago and had since resided in Wagga.

Born at Sunderland, Durham, England, he came to Australia with his parents when only a boy, making the memorable trip on the barque, 'British Empire,' and landing at Geelong on March 14, 1853. Mr. Rawson paid a visit to Geelong only a few years ago. His father reached the age of 84 years at the time of his death, and his mother died in her 64th year.

Mr. John Rawson was twice married, first to Miss Hannah Faulkner, at Inverleigh (Vic), in 1869, there being four children by this marriage, three of whom survive him. In 1877 Mr. Rawson married

Miss Amelia Faulkner at Geelong, and she predeceased him in July, 1933. There were no children of that marriage. He came to New South Wales in 1876, and until his retirement 14 years ago, was successfully engaged in farming and grazing pursuits in the Lockhart and Jerilderie districts. Children surviving are Mr. John Frederick Rawson, of Milbrulong, who is visiting England for the Coronation festivities; James Alfred, of Trundle, and Annie (Mrs. J. Rawson), of Dubbo.

The funeral took place on Sunday afternoon. The cortege, which was very representative, moved from the Methodist Church, Wagga, for the Lockhart cemetery. http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article102689568

The Methodist (Sydney, NSW: 1892 - 1954) Sat 12 Jun 1937 Page 15 JOHN RAWSON

JOHN KAWSON

JOHN RAWSON

After having reached the great age of 98 years, Mr. John Rawson, of Wagga, passed peacefully away on Saturday morning, 24th April. Born at Sunderland, Durham, England, he came to Australia with his parents when only a boy, making the memorable trip on the barque "British Empire," and landing at Geelong on 14th March, 1853. Mr. Rawson came to New South Wales in 1876, and until his retirement 14 years ago, was successfully engaged in farming in the Lockhart and Jerilderie districts.

Born in the Victorian Age, John Rawson governed his life largely by Victorian standards. He was a man of strong, religious convictions, a keen Bible student, and a man with a well-furnished mind. Failing eye-sight and hearing handicapped him in his later years, yet he maintained by "listening-in," an up-to-date interest with the world in which he lived.

John Rawson was a good man and honoured by all who knew him as one of "God's gentlemen." He was also a generous man. The Lockhart Parsonage costs were half paid for by him, and the Wagga Sunday School, and the Wagga Hospital received of his generosity. Much of his giving was quietly done, and children's institutions and families in distress were the recipients.

John Rawson met death unafraid, for his faith in Christ as Saviour was very beautiful and definite. Rev. A. J. Gould conducted a service in the Wagga Church on Anzac Sunday, and read the commital at the Lockhart Cemetery paying a worthy tribute to a friend whom he had known for 22 years. Mr. and Mrs. Fred Rawson (Lockhart), Mr. J. A. Rawson (Trundle), and Mrs. J. Rawson (Dubbo) survive him, and with their children are in fellowship with the Christian Church. - A.J.G. https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/155288379

Daily Advertiser (Wagga Wagga, NSW: 1911 - 1954) Wed 13 Oct 1937 Page 4

RAWSON PRIVATE HOSPITALRAWSON PRIVATE HOSPITAL NEW NAME FOR SPECIAL UNIT AT WAGGA BASE HOSPITAL Perpetuates Memory of Late John Rawson To perpetuate the memory of the late John Rawson, of Milbrulong who was the chief benefactor for manv years to the Wagga District Hospital it has been decided to name the private and intermediate section of the Wagga Base Hospital, the 'Rawson Private Hospital.

This decision was unanimously reached by the board of the hospital last night, and it was decided to seek the approval of the family of Mr Rawson. The chairman (Mr. A. O. F. Robinson) said that Mr. Rawson had been a wonderful benefactor. Year after year he had made donations of £50 or more, and one donation alone was £500. If the unit were named Rawson Private Hospital, the memory of a great man would be perpetuated and the institution would derive a certain prestige.

Judging by the recent demands on the private and intermediate wards, it might be necessary to extend that unit Mr. J. N. Small said that he had seen Mr. Rawson visit the secretary's office in years gone by, hand in a donation in an envelope, and with a-quiet 'good morning,' would leave. On no account would be allow any publicity to be made of his donations. Frequently he had come to the rescue of the institution when it was in difficulties. Other members of the board agreed that the suggestion was a happy idea, and it was unanimously adopted. https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/143663128

Children from this marriage were:

- + 61 M i. **John Frederick RAWSON 2** [505] was born in 1870 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹⁴⁰ and died in 1937 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia, at age 67.

 John married **Cecilia ANDERSON** [504] (b. 1871, d. 1945) in 1898.
- + 62 F
 ii. Annie RAWSON [621] was born in 1873 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia and died in 1965 in Corrimal, NSW, Australia, at age 92.

 Annie married John Frederick RAWSON 1 [622] (b. 1867, d. 1943) in 1891 in NSW,

Australia. 143

+ 63 M iii. **James Alfred RAWSON** [539] was born in 1875 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹⁴⁴ and died on 6 Aug 1954 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 79.

James married **Mary Edith FAULKNER** [538] (b. 1874, d. 19 May 1955) in 1897.⁷²

(Duplicate Line. See Person 36)

64 M iv. **William Hunter RAWSON** [628] was born in 1877 in Jerilderie, NSW, Australia, 145 was christened on 29 Nov 1877 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, 146 and died in 1877 in Victoria, Australia. 147

Fourth Generation (Great-Grandchildren)

24. William Timothy John THACKRAY [8915] (Emily Elizabeth FAULKNER³, William ², William ¹) was born in Jun 1862 in Woburn, Bedfordshire, England and died in 1890 in Victoria, Australia⁴⁸ at age 28.

General Notes: The Argus (Melbourne, Vic. : 1848 - 1957) Mon 1 Sep 1890 Page 1 Family Notices

THACKRAY.- On the 31st ult., at his late residence, Norfolk street, off Holmes-road, Moonee Ponds, William T. J., beloved husband of Elizabeth A. H. Thackray (née Teague), and eldest son of T. Thackray, of Flemington, after a short but severe illness, aged 28 years. "Blessed are the dead who die in the Lord."

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Tue 2 Sep 1890 Page 1 Family Notices

THE Friends of the late Mr. WILLIAM THACKRAY are respectfully invited to follow his remains to the place of interment in the Melbourne General Cemetery.

The funeral will leave his late residence, Newcombe, Norfolk-street, off Holmes-road, Moonee Ponds, THIS DAY (Tuesday, 2nd inst.), at half-past 2 o'clock.

ALFRED ALLISON, Undertaker, 221 Victoria-street west, Melbourne; Mount Alexander road, Moonee Ponds; and Racecourse-road, Newmarket. Telephone 980.

William married **Elizabeth Alice Henley TEAGUE** [8911], daughter of **Joseph TEAGUE** [8913] and **Elizabeth Whittaker STURGEON** [8914], in 1890 in Victoria, Australia.⁴⁹ Elizabeth was born in 1867 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia,⁵² was christened on 9 Feb 1868 in Ebenezer Chapel, Mount Moriac, Victoria, Australia,⁵³ died in 1956 in Victoria, Australia, at age 89, and was buried on 31 Aug 1956 in Carlton, Victoria, Australia.

General Notes: The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Mon 24 Nov 1930 Page 3 Classified Advertising

RETHOMAS ROBBINS FAULKNER Deceased -

Pursuant to the Trustee Act 1928 notice is hereby given that Elizabeth Alice Henley Faulkner of 347 Napier street Fitzroy, widow; Alfred Ernest Thackray of 80 Shields street, Flemington carpenter and William Alfred Teague Thackray, of 513 Whitehorse road Surrey Hills, secretary, the executrix and executors of the will of Thomas Robbins Faulkner, late of 347 Napier street Fitzroy, Gentleman, deceased, who died on the 31st day of August, 1930, intend to convey or distribute the estate of the said deceased to or among the persons entitled thereto and require all persons interested to SEND to the said executrix and executors at 347 Napier street Fitzroy on or before the 30th day of January, 1931, PARTICULARS of their CLAIMS against the said estate, after which date the said executrix and executors may convey or distribute the said estate being among the persons entitled thereto, having regard only to the claims, whether formal or not, of which they shall then have had noted.

Dated the 21st day of November, 1930 H SONENBERG, 450 Chancery lane, Melbourne, solicitor for the said executtrix and executors.

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Fri 31 Aug 1956 Page 12 Family Notices FAULKNER. - On August 29 (suddenly), at her home, 8 Balmoral avenue, Kew, Elizabeth Alice Henley, loved mother and mother-in-law of William and Adela, fond grandmother of Noel (deceased), Beth, William, and Ian, aged 88 years.

FAULKNER. - The Funeral of the late Mrs. ELIZABETH ALICE HENLEY FAULKNER will leave Le Pine's funeral parlors, 841 Burke road, Camberwell THIS DAY (Friday) after a service commencing at 3 p.m., for the Melbourne Cemetery, Carlton. LE PINE & SON PTY. LTD. JB4148.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her obituary was published in The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Page 12 Family Notices on 31 Aug 1956 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.

The child from this marriage was:

- + 65 M
 i. William Alfred Teague THACKRAY [8918] was born in 1891 in Victoria, Australia and died in 1968 in Sydney, NSW, Australia, at age 77.
 William married Adela Knight HOCKING [11338] (b. 1891, d. 1958) in 1914 in Victoria, Australia. 148
- 27. Elizabeth Matthews FAULKNER [8993]⁵¹ (John³, William², William¹) was born about 1870⁵¹ and

died in 1968 in Armadale, Vic, Australia,⁵¹ aged about 98. Elizabeth married **GROSS** [8994].

28. Amelia FAULKNER [517]⁵⁴ (George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1857 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁵⁵ and died in 1933 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia,⁵⁶ at age 76.

General Notes: John Rawson was the husband of Amelia's Aunt Hannah Faulkner. Hannah died in June 1877 of diarrhoea. Presumably Amelia took over the care of Hannah and John's children John Frederick b. 1870, Annie b. 1873, James Alfred b. c. 1875 and William Hunter b. 1877 and married John Rawson.

John and Amelia were married at the Wesleyan Parsonage, Latrobe Terrace, Geelong by Richard Fitcher. Witnesses to the marriage were George Faulkner, and Anna Dalton.

Sleepwalker Drowned

WAGGA, Monday.- Amelia Rawson (76) was found drowned in Wollundry Lagoon in the centre of Wagga. She is believed to have walked in her sleep. She was the wife of John Rawson (95), who since his retirement from farming has made generous gifts to the Wagga Hospital and the Wagga and Lockhart Methodist Churches.



John & Amelia Rawson (nee Faulkner)

Sleepwalker Drowned. (1933, July 3). Barrier Miner (Broken Hill, NSW: 1888 - 1954), p. 2. Retrieved May 13, 2012, from http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article 48436155

WOMAN'S BODY FOUND IN LAGOON. WAGGA, Sunday.

The body of Mrs. Rawson, wife of Mr. John Rawson, retired farmer and grazier, was found in the Wollundra lagoon, near the Becwith street bridge, to-day. Mrs. Rawson, who was 78 years of age, left her home in Kincaid-street, early this morning. The place where her body was later found is half a mile from the home. Mrs. Rawson had recently been in bad health.

WOMAN'S BODY FOUND IN LAGOON. (1933, July 3). The Sydney Morning Herald (NSW: 1842-1954), p. 10. Retrieved May 13, 2012, from http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article16987813

The Lockhart Review and Oaklands Advertiser (NSW: 1910 - 1954) Tue 4 Jul 1933 Page 2 DEATH OF MRS. JOHN RAWSON. DEATH OF MRS. JOHN RAWSON. THE FUNERAL.

Though for some years a resident of Wagga, Mrs. John Rawson was always regarded as belonging to the Lockhart district, seeing that for 40 years she was the sharer and the bearer in the hardships and successes which marked the life of her husband, Mr. John Rawson, J.P., on his extensive grazing property, "Ingelby," a few miles from Milbrulong. When the Rawson family commenced life there, the Milbrulong district was one dense, pine scrub, and younger generations can scarcely imagine what difficulties those who pioneered the district in those days had to contend with. Happily, Mr. Rawson, now past his 93rd birthday, still lives, but his partner for fifty years has now to be numbered amongst the great majority, having parsed the allotted span of three score years and ten by six years. In a distressing visitation of that calamitous sickness of the mind which had assailed her more than once, she escaped from the loving care or those who tended her and her lifeless body was found in the cold waters of the lagoon at Wagga on Saturday morning.

Thus was ended a life which had made many fine contacts in the web and woof of human existence, for she was an excellent wife, an ideal step-mother for the young family, which through her marriage with Mr. Rawson, a young widower, had become her great responsibility, a first-rate neighbour, a good friend, and a woman most hospitable to strangers. She had an affectionate connection with the Methodist Church throughout her life, was a great admirer and supporter of the Salvation Army, a strong advocate of the C.W.A., and she shared her husband's generosity with many other religious and charitable works, not-ably the hospitals. The funeral took place at Lockhart on Monday. A service was conducted in the Methodist Church at Wagga, in the forenoon by the Rev. Arthur J. Gould, the Wagga Circuit Minister, who, on his

arrival at Wagga recently, had the pleasure of renewing a warm friendship with Mr. and Mrs. Rawson, established in the years when Mr. Gould was minister at Lockhart, and when the Rawson's were residents at "Ingelby."

The service was largely at tended, amongst those present being the Mayor of Wagga (Ald. E. E. Collins, M.L.C.), the president and directors of the Wagga District Hospital Board, besides other leading townsmen and representatives of public bodies. Captain Packer (Salvation Army officer) took part in the service. The minister delivered an address of a most touching character, in which he emphasised that the manner of her death was an accident for which blame was attached to no one, but her whole life and character recalled to all her faith-fulness as a loving wife, a good mother, a staunch churchwoman, and the doer of good works. The remains were brought by motor hearse to the Methodist portion of the Lockhart cemetery, where several members of the Rawson family have been interred.

Not- withstanding that many town and district people were not acquainted with the occurrence, there was a large attendance at the graveside. The chief mourners included: Mr. John Rawson (widower), Mr. J. F. Rawson (step-son). Mr. J. A. Rawson (step-son), of Trundle; Messrs. A. Faulkner and Jas. Faulkner (brothers); Mrs. H. Stevens, of Trundle, and Miss Anna Faulkner, of Ballarat (sisters). The carriers were Messrs. Syd. Rawson, Wm. Rawson, J. Faulkner, C. H. Cornell, J.P., S. Ashley, and E. Howard. The pall bearers were Messrs. J. F. and J. A. Rawson, H. Rawson (of Bogan Gate), L. S. Castles, W. B. Davies, and R. Strusz. Amongst the general mourners present were: Cr. W. K. Day, Cr. J. J. Nolan (Shire President), F. W. Parker, J. P., A. G. Scott, J.P., H. W. Hodgson (Chairman Lockhart Urban Committee), R. L. Hodgson, A. C. Cowin, A. G. Krause (Milbrulong). A. G. Krause (Lockhart). H. Francis. C. Westman, J. W. Pinchbeck. S. Sly (Wagga), E. Sly (Brookdale), J. Henman (Wagga), J. Anderson (Wagga), W. J. Morton (French Park), J. Heckendorf, J. A. O'Connell, R. H. Parker (representing Mr P. W. McCarthy, solicitor), E. Hoffmann, H. T. Richter, B. L. Boyd, O. Boyd, A. B. Chapman, J. T. Lynch, E. P. Lynch, Mrs. E. P. Lynch, Miss Gough, Mrs. Mickan and daughters; Mrs. O. Haberecht, Messrs. D. Fraser (Wagaa), J. A. Fraser, Mr. and Mrs. J. Rynehart (Henty), Mr. and Mrs. F. Lloyd, T. llett, Mr. and Mrs. W. llett. P. C. Leach, H. Kelly. W. S. Alexander, H. Schirmer, Mrs. J. A. Schirmer, Wm. Smith, Geo. Smith, J. H. Dav, P. Suliivan, H. Steinholdt, M. Pollock, E. Hall, S. Ilett, Mrs. John-son, Mrs. J. Heckendorf (representing Lockhart C.W.A.), G. Schneider, H. Browne (Jackson's Waterholes), C. Westman. Rev. A. J. Gould officiated at the graveside, and delivered a fitting address on the life and character of the deceased. He was assisted by Rev. E. Tredinnick, the Lockhart Circuit Minister.

NUMEROUS WREATHS. A large number of floral tributes were sent, including tributes for-warded by Wagga District Hospital Board, Wagga Methodist Sunday School, Wagga Methodist Church Church Aid, Lockhart Methodist Church Aid, Lockhart C.W.A., Lockhart Methodist Trustees, Mr. and Mrs. P. W. McCarthy, Mr. and Mrs. J. Heckendorf, Mr. and Mrs. H. E. Hoffmann, Mr. and Mrs. A. C. Cowin, Mr. and Mrs. F, W. Parker, Mr. and Mrs. B. L. Boyd and son, Mrs. J. J. Hodgson, Mrs. W. Bond and daughters, Mr. and Mrs. H. C. Howard and son, Mr. and Mrs. F. W Boyd and daughter, Mr. and Mrs. S. Ashley, Mr, and Mrs. J. Rynehart, Mr. and Mrs. H. T. Richter, Mr. and Mrs. W. L. Casperson, Mr. and Mrs. J. Harris, Mr. and. Mrs. R. E. Roberts, Mr. and Mrs. W. J. Morrow, Mrs. Rogers, Mr. and Mrs. H. Schirmer, Mr. and Mrs. F. L. Lloyd, Mr. and Mrs. W. L. Alexander, Nurse Dickens, Mrs. Cannon and Misses Strusz, Mr. and Mrs. W. Ilett, Mr. and Mrs. O. L. Haber, Messrs. T. and S. Ilett, Mr. and Mrs. J. Macklan, Mr. and Mrs. A. G. Krause (Milbrulong), Mr. J. Strusz, Mr. and Mrs. H. E. Anderson, Misses S. and A. Jones, Mrs. Reid, Mr. Wm. Jones, Mr. and Mrs. Riach, Elsie and Will Camerson, and numerous tributes by members of the Rawson and Faulkner families.

The motor funeral arrangements were carried out by Messrs. McIntosh Bros., of Wagga, and J. J. Nolan & Co., of Lockhart.

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/137906056

Noted events in her life were:

• Her obituary was published in the Sydney Morning Herald newspaper on 3 Jul 1933 in Sydney, NSW, Australia.

Amelia had a relationship with [—?—] [532].

The child from this marriage was:

i. **Joshua FAULKNER** [531] was born in 1874 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia¹⁴⁹ and died in 1879 in NSW, Australia, ¹⁵⁰ at age 5.

Amelia next married John RAWSON [494], son of John RAWSON 1 [553] and Mary HUNTER [550],

on 31 Dec 1877 in Geelong, Vic, Australia.⁵⁷ John was born about 1840 in England and died on 24 Apr 1937 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia, aged about 97.

General Notes: Daily Advertiser (Wagga Wagga, NSW: 1911 - 1954) Mon 26 Apr 1937

Page 2 OBITUARY

OBITUARY

MR. JOHN RAWSON

NONOGENARIAN'S FUNERAL

After having reached the great age of 98 years, Mr. John Rawson, of 75 Kincaid-street, Wagga, died at an early hour on Saturday morning at his residence, after a short illness. Mr. Rawson retired from active public life about 14 years ago and has since resided in Wagga, where he quickly won the respect and high esteem of the whole community for his wonderful munificence towards charitable institutions and other worthy causes, particularly the Wagga District Hospital. Born at Sunderland, Durham, England, he came to Australia with his parents when only a boy, making the memorable trip on the barque, "British Empire," and landing at Geelong on March 14, 1853. Mr. Rawson paid a visit to Geelong only a few years ago and noticed many changes.

His father also passed the allotted span of three score years and ten, reaching the age of 84 years at the time of his death. His mother died in her 64th year. Mr. John Rawson was twice married, first to Miss Hannah Faulkner, at Inverleigh (Vic.), in 1869, there being four children by this marriage three of whom survive him. In 1877 Mr. Rawson married Miss Amelia Faulkner at Geelong, and she predeceased him in July 1933. There were no children of that marriage. He came to New South Wales in 1876, and until his retirement 14 years ago, was successfully engaged in farming and grazing pursuits in the Lockhart and Jerilderie districts. Children surviving him are Mr John Frederick Rawson of Milbrulong, who is visiting Eng land for the Coronation festivities; James Alfred, of Trundle; and Annie (Mrs. J. Rawson) of Dubbo). There are seven grand-children and 10 great-grand-children.

The funeral took place yesterday afternoon. The cortege, which was very representative, moved from the Methodist Church, Wagga, at 1.30 o'clock for the Lockhart Cemetery, where interment took place in the family enclosure. Before leaving the church, a short service, largely attended by relatives and many old friends, was conducted by the Rev. A. J. Gould. Mrs. A. J. Boswell played the organ and two of Mr. Rawson's favorite hymns, "Rock of Ages" and "The Sands of Time are Sinking," were sung by the congregation.

Mr. Gould in paying tribute to Mr. Rawson said, that he had known him for more than 20 years, and knew him as one of God's gentlemen. He was just a small man, but one with a grasp on God's finer things. He was a man of strong religious convictions. He had lived through the Victorian age and was possessed of Victorian standards which had stood the test of the ages. John Rawson was a particularly generous man, who started on the road of life with nothing in his pocket but made good with diligence and honesty. Mr. Gould remembered many occasions when Mr. Rawson had personally helped people who were in urgent need.

He was a Christian gentleman, he said, with no affectation, was quiet, unobtrusive, reserved and very shy, but who loved the little people of the Sunday School and always looked for some way to assist them. "We thank God for a beautiful Christian gentleman of God, unafraid of meeting death," said Mr. Gould, "and to the bereaved ones we give you our very tender sympathy in so great a loss."

The heavy oaken casket, beautifully mounted, was carried from the church by Messrs. A. Casperson (relative), W.H. Rawson (grandson, of Trundle), S. Hellston, A. Anderson, S. Castles and L. Cullen. The floral tray, heavily laden with flowers, was carried by four very old friends, Messrs. W. Belling, sen., J. Henman, D. Fraser and S. Sly.

Among the friends gathered at the church were Messrs. W. Schultz, H. Krause, Harris, Davidson, Griffin, J. Castle. H. T. Steinholt, Gannon, Misses Schultz, Jay, and Moss, Mrs. Gould, Mrs. Henman, and Miss Sherriff. Many motor cars joined the cortege on the way to Lockhart and a very large number of friends were around the grave to pay their last tribute, the Rev. A. J. Gould, journeying from Wagga to officiate at the grave-side service.

The casket was carried to the grave-side by Messrs. A. Casperson. W. H. Rawson, A. Anderson, S. Hellston, S. Ashley, and F. Howard (grandson), and the floral tray was in the care of Messrs, V.

Lloyd, J. Rynehart, H. Macklin and C. Lloyd (relatives) and a large number of wreaths were carried by friends.

The chief mourners present, in addition to those mentioned, were Mr. and Mrs. James Alfred Rawson (son and daughter-in-law), of Trundle, New South Wales; Mrs. J. Rawson (daughter), of Dubbo; Mr. Cannon, of Wagga; Misses Joan and Grace Rawson, Mrs. S. Rawson (grand-children); Mrs. Hartwig and Mrs. Rynehart (relatives) and many friends from Lockhart and Boree Creek, Milbrulong, The Rock, and Osborne, among them being Messrs. C. Cornell, A. Adamson, T. Richter, B. Royd, W. Hett, T. Hett, C. Odewallen, J. H. Day, H. Hoffman, J. J. Rynehart, J. Ryneh

Adamson, T. Richter. B. Boyd, W. llett, T. Hett, C. Odewalhn, J. H. Day, H. Hoffman, L. J. Rynehart, J. Rynehart (Engleby), Mr. and Mrs. Woodford,

Mr. and Mrs. Prest, Mrs. B. Richter sen., W. Gollaseh, Mr. and Mrs. E. C. Howard, Mrs. R. P. Gleeson (Osborne), Mr. and Mrs. O. H. Bauer, Messrs W. K. Day, A. G. Krause, J. Garratt, B. Taylor, B. Hartley, P. C. Leach, J. Heckendorf, R. Hartwig

(Wodonga), Haberecht, W. Bond, H.B. Krause, P. W. McCarthy, Mrs. F. Boyd and many others. Among the numerous floral tributes were wreaths from the Methodist Church, Wagga, the Methodist Church, Lockhart, Wagga Methodist Sunday school, W. K. Day & Co. Ltd., and Lockhart branch of the Country Women's Association.

The funeral arrangements at Lockhart and Wagga were carried out by Mr. Alan Harris, of Wagga.

The Lockhart Review and Oaklands Advertiser (NSW: 1910 - 1954) Tue 27 Apr 1937 Page 2 MR. JOHN RAWSON, J.P. MR. JOHN RAWSON, J.P. Death at Wagga Wagga ATTAINED HIS 98th. BIRTHDAY LAST MONTH Great Tribute To a Pioneer and Public Benefactor Mr. John Rawson, retired grazier, aged years, died at his residence, 75 Kincaird Street, Wagga Wagga, on Saturday morning. Although his earthly life terminated in Wagga Wagga, it is with "Ingleby" Estate, Milbrulong, in the Lockhart district, that his name will be associated most. When they were residing (as de ceased himself put it) "within the sound of Bow Bells", London, his parents decided to emigrate to Australia, John, their son, being then a boy seven or eight years old. A memorable voyage on the barque "British Empire," terminated at Geelong (Vic.) and for Geelong district deceased always kept a warm corner of his heart, as he recalled the scenes of his boyhood and youth. Inverleigh (V.) was the place where he married Miss Hannah Faulkner, and as their family increased, they decided to migrate to New South Wales. Jerilderie district was the part of Riverina decided upon. It was the period when the cognomen "Squatter" had not the pleasant sound it has to-day; rather the re verse. New selectors were not welcomed and the selectors fully realised it. What troubled Mr. Rawson more was the desperate straights he was forded into, not by the squatters, but by the continuance of a severe drought, which decimated his flock, strained his financial resources to the utmost, and to make matters infinitely worse, sustained the great grief of losing the mother of his children. The experiences at Jerilderie were indelibly impressed upon his memory for the reasons stated, together with some additional reasons, viz., he was in Jerilderie township when the Kelly gang held up the Bank of N.S.W. and it was at Jerilderie that he met a fellow selector in the late Mr. Monahan. Upon their meeting they established a warm friendship, which remained unsevered up to the time of Mr. Monahan's death a few years ago. By rather a strange coincidence, the grandson of the late Mr. Monahan was interred in Lockhart cemetery just an hour be fore the remains of Mr. Rawson were interred there. Whilst still in the Jerilderie district he married Miss Amelia Faulkner, his deceased wife's sister. There were no children from the second marriage. Up- on hearing of a chance of settlement in the Mittagong district, Yerong Creek, he decided to make the move and was indeed fortunate in acquiring the estate to which he gave the name "Ingleby." If the experiences at Jerilderie had proved as bitter as the waters of Marrah to the Israelites, the experiences at "Ingleby" proved as the land of Canaan, a land of "milk and honey." The wealth which he eventually ac quired was wrested from the property following many years of hard toil, combined with the frugality which he and his wife adopted, whereby riches acquired were considerably enhanced by the fewness of their wants, thus giving an ex ample to the majority of us at the present day. Some years after Mr. Rawson had comfortably sett-led at "Ingleby," there came into the district (now known as Milbrulong) several families of German descent, from South Australia principally. To them Mr. Rawson gave the right hand of fellowship, helping in whatever manner he could and establishing with them a reputation that has made the name of Rawson the hall-mark of honestly and just dealing that will never be erased. In the years succeeding, when he was known to them as "the old gentleman," his name was mentioned with pride and sincere affection. The church of his upbringing was the Methodist Church and to that religious denomination he gave a loyal adherence and valued support right up to the day of his death. Nothwithstanding that fact he entertained a praise worthy spirit of tolerance towards all men of

whatever church, who professed loyalty in faith to Jesus Christ. In association with the late Mr.

John Lloyd, the Boyd and Howard families, Mr. Rawson join ed in building the Union Church at Mittagong, and this little church has many sacred memories of men now passed to their reward, where they shared in the helpful ministration of Church of England, Lutheran, Presbyterian, Baptist and Methodist ministers. When no minister was available or could not at tend, Mr. Rawson himself conducted simple service. He was hon-cured with the appointment of Justice of the Peace and for many years exercised a helpful influence in many Lockhart district affairs such as the Brookong Farmers' Union (now the Lockhart F. and S.A.) and the Lockhart A. and P. Society. When the latter society acquired the showground-racecourse site, he felt that he could not conscientiously be associated with the society and such was his frank, outright char acter, he made no bones about saying so. For many years now he dissociated himself from all public matters, always excepting the exercise of religious duties, which consisted not so much in church-going as in carrying out the message contained in that scriptural saying, "In- as much as ve have done it to the least of these my brethren ye have done it unto me." Whilst amply providing for the claims of his family in his lifetime as a steward of riches he made distribution in such devious ways and manners as will never be known, besides many straight out public gifts. He did not forget Lockhart, which he had seen grow into strength since its Green's Gunyah days. Ever since the establishment of the C.W.A. branch at Lockhart he has contributed £20 per year. He was at all times prepared to contribute substantially to the erection of a cottage hospital at Lockhart. As to the Methodist Church, he was so keen upon having the minister stationed at Lock- hart that he contributed £500 to- wards the erection of the first parsonage. Indeed he can be truly referred to as Lockhart's only direct benefactor up-to-date. He also substantially assisted Urana District Hospital. For the work of the Salvation Army he entertained the greatest respect and has made to that good cause many large donation. No S.A. officer within cooee of the place ever failed to call at "Ingleby": more frequently it was the first place they called and they were never turned empty away. Another charitable work that com- mended itself to his liberal support was Dr. Barnardo's homes for or phan children. In all these matters up to the time of her decease in 1933 he had the loyal support and cordial co-operation of his wife. THE FUNERAL The funeral took place on Sunday afternoon. The cortege, which was very representative, moved from the Methodist Church, Wagga, at 1.30 o'clock for the Lockhart cemetery, where interment took place in the family enclosing. Before leaving the church, a short service, largely attended by relatives and many old friends, was con ducted by the Rev. A. J. Gould. Two of Mr. Rawson's favorite hymns, "Rock of Ages" and "The Sands of Time are Sinking" were sung by the congregation. The oaken casket, beautifully mounted, was carried from the church by Messrs. A. Casperson (relative), W. H. Rawson (grandson, of Trundle), S. Hellston, A. Anderson, S. Castles and L. Cullen. The floral tray, heavily laden with flowers, was carried by four very old friends, Messrs. W. Belling snr., J. Henman, D. Fraser and S. Sly. Among the friends gathered at the church were Messrs. W. Schultz, H. Krause, Harris, Davidson, Griffin, J. Castle, H. T. Steinholt, Gan non, Misses Schultz, Jay and Moss, Mrs. Gould, Mrs. Henman and Miss Sheriff. Many motor cars joined the cortege on the way to Lockhart and a very large number of friends were around the grave to pay their last tribute, the Rev. A. J. Gould journeying from Wagga to officiate at the graveside service.

The casket was carried to the graveside by Messrs, A. Casperson, W. H. Belling, A. Anderson, S. Hellston, Stan Ashley and F. Howard, and the floral tray was in the care of Messrs. V. Lloyd, J. Ryne hart, H. Macklan and C. Lloyd (relatives) and a large number of wreaths were carried by friends. Rev. A. J. Gould (superintendant of the Wagga Methodist circuit), in paying tribute to Mr. Rawson, said that he had known him for more than 20 years and knew him as one of God's gentlemen. He was a man with a grasp on God's finer things. He was a man of strong religious convictions. He had lived throughout the Victorian age and was possessed of Victorian standards, which had stood the test of the ages. John Rawson was a particularly generous man, who started on the road of life with nothing in his pocket, but made good with diligence and honesty. He remembered many occasions when Mr Rawson had personally helped people who were in urgent need. He was a Christian gentle-man, he said, with no affectation, was quiet, unobtrusive, reserved and he loved the little people of the Sunday School and always look ed for some way to assist them. 'We thank God for a beautiful Christian gentleman of God, un-afraid of meeting death," said Mr. Gould, "and to the bereaved ones we give our very tender sympathy in so great a loss." Besides those mentioned, the chief mourners included Mr and Mrs Jas. Rawson, Trundle (son and daughter-in-law); Mrs. J. Rawson of Dubbo (daughter); Mr. Frank and Mrs. Howard (grand-daughter); Mrs. E. Rawson (widow of S. Rawson, grandson). Other distant relatives and general mourners included: Mr. and Mrs. Roy Hartwig Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Rynehart; V. and C. Lloyd; Mr. and Mrs. E. Howard, Mr. and Mrs. P. W. McCarthy Mr. and Mrs. A. C. Cowin, Messrs J. Rynehart, J. L. Rynehart, J. H. Day, A. H. and G. and C. Cornell, G. Schneider, J. A. O'Connell, Mrs. R. T. Gleeson, J. Heckendorf, T Bond, T. Brennan, Mr. and Mrs. O. L. Haberecht, A. G. Krause (Fair light), T. and W. llett, J. Pollock, Mr. and Mrs. Prest, Mr. and Mrs. Garratt, Mr. and Mrs. O. H. Bauer, B. L.

Boyd, J. Davies, E. Alexander, W. S. Alexander, W. J. Dunlevey, A. Adamson, H. T. and A. Richter, C. Odewahn, W. Gollasch, Mr. and Mrs. W. S. Alexander, T. W. Clutterbuck, C. T. Watson, W. H. Kelly, J T. Smallwood, Mr. and Mrs. H. C. Block, P. C. Leach, Miss Lash brook, J. R. Hensley, Mr. and Mrs. A. Healy, Mr. and Mrs. O. H. Bauer, Mrs. F. Boyd, B. L. Boyd, A. Hartley, Misses Bond, Mrs. Richter, snr., W. Biscaya, W. Lawson, G. Kneale, H. Palmer, J. M. and W. Hoban, J. T., C. P., and P. J. Lynch, Mrs. H. Davies, snr., Mrs. H. Davies jnr., Mr. and Mrs. S. John-ston, A. E. Bender, J. W. Bender, H. E. and N. H. Hoffmann, W. F. Anderson, J. J. Ryan, W. L. Hurd, B. Hartwig, M. Gorman, H. Belling; J. Robinson, Hosie Bros, H. Davies, J. Handley (representing Bank of N.S.W.) A. Ziebell, E. T. Ken dell, S. Matthews, H. V. George, W. Hull, R. H. Parker, A. H. Gil- mour, A. Stoneham, Wm. Smith snr., Arthur Smith, J. J. Carn and many others. Amongst the numerous floral tributes were wreaths from Lock hart C.W.A., Wagga Wagga Meth odist Church, The Rock-Lockhart Methodist Circuit, W. K. Day Ltd., Mr. and Mrs. P. W. McCarthy, Mr. and Mrs. J., A. Rawson (Trundle), Misses G. and J. Rawson, Marjorie and Bill Rawson (Trundle), Mr. and Mrs. J. F. Rawson, Mrs. S. Rawson, "the Angel girls", Mr. and Mrs. V. Lloyd (Albury), Mr. and Mrs. B. Hartley, McLeod girls and Victor McLeod, Jim, Edith and family, Mrs H. C. Howard, Doris and Arthur, Mr. and Mrs. A. G. Krause (Fair-light), Mrs. W. and Misses Bond, "Home - Kincaid Street," Mr. and Mrs. J. Heckendorf, Mr. and Mrs. A. G. Krause (Wagga road), Mr. and Mrs. R. Hartwig (Wodonga), Mr. and Mrs. O. H. Bauer, Mr. and Mrs. S. Ashley, Mrs. and Miss Boyd, Mr. and Mrs. O. L, Haberecht, E. F. Stevens, Mr. and Mrs. J. H. Day, Mr. and Mrs. J. Rawson (Dubbo), Wagga Methodist Sunday School, Mr. and Mrs. J. Robinson, Mr. and Mrs. W. Gollasch, Mr. and Mrs. A. Prest, Messrs. Lappin & Griffin, Mr. and Mrs. W. Russell, Mrs. Hughes (Wagga), Mrs. R. T. Gleeson, Mr. and Mrs. H. E. Hoffmann, Mr. and Mrs. H. T. Richter, J. and M. Ryne-hart (Henty), Mr. and Mrs. Hell ston, Mr. and Mrs. A. T. Bauer and Mrs. Bauer, senr., Mr. and Mrs. J. Rynehart and Mr. J. Rynehart, snr.; Mrs. B. Taylor, Mr. and Mrs. E. C. Howard, Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Garratt, Mr. and Mrs. J. G. Schneider, Mr. and Mrs. R. Strusz, Mr. P. C. Leach, Mrs. B. Richter, senr., Mr. and Mrs. H. B. Krause, Mrs. T. H. Davis and Sons, Mr. and Mrs. Rin- gan McMicking (Lake Cargellico), Mr. and Mrs. L. H. Rynehart. Mr. A. Harris, Wagga, carried out the funeral arrangements. https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/142874592

PERSONAL NEWS. (1937, April 30). Albury Banner and Wodonga Express (NSW: 1896 - 1938), p. 46.

PERSONAL OBITUARY

Mr. John Rawson, of Kincaid-street, Wagga, died at an early hour on Saturday morning (Ed: 24 April) at his residence, after a short illness. Mr. Rawson retired from active public life about 14 years ago and had since resided in Wagga.

Born at Sunderland, Durham, England, he came to Australia with his parents when only a boy, making the memorable trip on the barque, 'British Empire,' and landing at Geelong on March 14, 1853. Mr. Rawson paid a visit to Geelong only a few years ago. His father reached the age of 84 years at the time of his death, and his mother died in her 64th year.

Mr. John Rawson was twice married, first to Miss Hannah Faulkner, at Inverleigh (Vic), in 1869, there being four children by this marriage, three of whom survive him. In 1877 Mr. Rawson married Miss Amelia Faulkner at Geelong, and she predeceased him in July, 1933. There were no children of that marriage. He came to New South Wales in 1876, and until his retirement 14 years ago, was successfully engaged in farming and grazing pursuits in the Lockhart and Jerilderie districts. Children surviving are Mr. John Frederick Rawson, of Milbrulong, who is visiting England for the Coronation festivities; James Alfred, of Trundle, and Annie (Mrs. J. Rawson), of Dubbo.

The funeral took place on Sunday afternoon. The cortege, which was very representative, moved from the Methodist Church, Wagga, for the Lockhart cemetery. http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article102689568

The Methodist (Sydney, NSW: 1892 - 1954) Sat 12 Jun 1937 Page 15 JOHN RAWSON JOHN RAWSON

After having reached the great age of 98 years, Mr. John Rawson, of Wagga, passed peacefully away on Saturday morning, 24th April. Born at Sunderland, Durham, England, he came to Australia with his parents when only a boy, making the memorable trip on the barque "British Empire," and landing at Geelong on 14th March, 1853. Mr. Rawson came to New South Wales in 1876, and until his retirement 14 years ago, was successfully engaged in farming in the Lockhart and Jerilderie districts.

Born in the Victorian Age, John Rawson governed his life largely by Victorian standards. He was a man of strong, religious convictions, a keen Bible student, and a man with a well-furnished mind. Failing eye-sight and hearing handicapped him in his later years, yet he maintained by "listening-in," an up-to-date interest with the world in which he lived.

John Rawson was a good man and honoured by all who knew him as one of "God's gentlemen." He was also a generous man. The Lockhart Parsonage costs were half paid for by him, and the Wagga Sunday School, and the Wagga Hospital received of his generosity. Much of his giving was quietly done, and children's institutions and families in distress were the recipients.

John Rawson met death unafraid, for his faith in Christ as Saviour was very beautiful and definite. Rev. A. J. Gould conducted a service in the Wagga Church on Anzac Sunday, and read the commital at the Lockhart Cemetery paying a worthy tribute to a friend whom he had known for 22 years. Mr. and Mrs. Fred Rawson (Lockhart), Mr. J. A. Rawson (Trundle), and Mrs. J. Rawson (Dubbo) survive him, and with their children are in fellowship with the Christian Church. - A.J.G. https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/155288379

Daily Advertiser (Wagga Wagga, NSW: 1911 - 1954) Wed 13 Oct 1937 Page 4

RAWSON PRIVATE HOSPITALRAWSON PRIVATE HOSPITAL NEW NAME FOR SPECIAL UNIT AT WAGGA BASE HOSPITAL Perpetuates Memory of Late John Rawson To perpetuate the memory of the late John Rawson, of Milbrulong who was the chief benefactor for many years to the Wagga District Hospital it has been decided to name the private and intermediate section of the Wagga Base Hospital, the 'Rawson Private Hospital.

This decision was unanimously reached by the board of the hospital last night, and it was decided to seek the approval of the family of Mr Rawson. The chairman (Mr. A. O. F. Robinson) said that Mr. Rawson had been a wonderful benefactor. Year after year he had made donations of £50 or more, and one donation alone was £500. If the unit were named Rawson Private Hospital, the memory of a great man would be perpetuated and the institution would derive a certain prestige.

Judging by the recent demands on the private and intermediate wards, it might be necessary to extend that unit Mr. J. N. Small said that he had seen Mr. Rawson visit the secretary's office in years gone by, hand in a donation in an envelope, and with a-quiet 'good morning,' would leave. On no account would be allow any publicity to be made of his donations. Frequently he had come to the rescue of the institution when it was in difficulties. Other members of the board agreed that the suggestion was a happy idea, and it was unanimously adopted. https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/143663128

30. Maria FAULKNER [534] (George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1862 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia ⁵⁹ and died in 1911 in Bungaree, Vic, Australia, ⁶⁰ at age 49.

Maria married **Samuel James YATES** [201] in 1885.⁶¹ Samuel was born on 17 Aug 1860 in Modewarre, Vic, Australia¹⁵¹ and died on 28 Dec 1901 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia¹⁵¹ at age 41.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- They have conflicting or alternate marriage information of 1879 and Inverleigh, Vic, Australia. 152
- Children from this marriage were:
- + 67 F
 i. Georgina Maria YATES [638] was born in 1886 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia¹⁵³ and died in 1972 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia,¹⁵⁴ at age 86.
 Georgina married Arthur HANNAH [639] (b. 1885, d. 1934) in 1910 in Victoria, Australia.¹⁵⁵
 Georgina next married Albert CLOSTER [8518] in 1939 in Victoria, Australia.¹⁵⁶
- + 68 F

 ii. Ada May YATES [633] was born in 1887 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia 157 and died in 1954 in Sydney, NSW, Australia, at age 67.
- Ada married **Arthur Brinton OSBORNE** [634] (b. 1885, d. 1964) in 1911.¹⁵⁸

 + 69 F

 iii. **Sarah Jane YATES** [640] was born in 1891 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia¹⁵⁹ and died in 1968 in Sydney, NSW, Australia, at age 77.

 Sarah married **John Robert BENSON** [9885] ¹⁶⁰ (b. Abt 1893, d. 1975) in 1917 in Victoria, Australia. ¹⁶⁰

iv. **Harold Arthur YATES** [637] was born in 1894 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia¹⁶¹ and died on 27 Aug 1918 in France, at age 24. General Notes: Harold enlisted on 13 July 1915 and left Australia in May 1916 on the Euripides. He served in the 14th Field Ambulance and was wounded a number of times before being killed in action on the 28th August 1918 in France. His regimental number



Harold Arthur Yates Killed in Action in France August 1918 (Cir 1915)

v. Elsie Louisa YATES [635] was born in 1896 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia and died in 1960 + 71 F in Footscray, Vic, Australia, 163 at age 64. Elsie married Everett Belmont Graham EARL [636] (b. 1894, d. 1972) in 1920 in Victoria, Australia. 164

vi. **William Henry YATES** [641] was born in 1898 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia¹⁶⁵ and died in 1972 in Collingwood, VIC, Australia, 166 at age 74. + 72 M William married Anna Matilida LORENSINI [12588]. (b. 1899, d. 1957)

vii. Anna Eveline YATES [4274]¹⁶⁷ was born in 1900 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia and died in 1948 + 73 F in Stawell, Vic, Australia, 168 at age 48. Anna married Albert BAKER [8517] in 1921 in Victoria, Australia.

32. Elizabeth Jane FAULKNER [521] (George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1866 in Modewarre, Vic, Australia⁶⁴ and died on 7 Jul 1952, at age 86.

Elizabeth married Horace Bushwell STEVEN [6968] in 1890 in SA, Australia.

34. Georgina FAULKNER [527] (George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1870 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁶⁷ and died in 1941 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 71.

Georgina married Alfred LYE [528], son of Frederick LYE [591] and Mary ROLLS [590], in 1897 in Victoria, Australia. 68 Alfred was born in 1866 in Clarendon, Vic, Australia 69 and died in 1960 in Australia, 170 at age 94.

Children from this marriage were:

70 M

was 10335

74 F i. Jessie May LYE [596] was born in 1898 in Charlton, Vic, Australia. 171

ii. George Frederick LYE [595] was born in 1899 in Buninyona, Vic, Australia. 172 75 M

iii. Alfred Ernest LYE [592] was born in 1901 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia. 173 76 M

iv. **Ruby Jane LYE** [598] was born in 1902 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia. 174 77 F

78 F v. **Prudent LYE** [597] was born in 1904 in Buninyong, Vic. Australia. 17

79 F vi. Elsie Irene LYE [594] was born in 1906 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia. 176

vii. Charles Kenneth LYE [593] was born in 1912 in Foster, Vic, Australia 177 and died in 1976 + 80 M in Leongatha, Vic, Australia, 178 at age 64. Charles married **Nancy Jean FIDGE** [11888]¹⁷⁹ (b. 1913, d. 4 Nov 1982) in 1940 in Victoria, Australia. 179

35. Martha Ann FAULKNER 2 [535] (George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1871 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, ⁶⁹ died in Jan 1915 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia, at age 44, and was buried in Trafalgar, Vic, Australia.

Martha married **John FLEWIN** [536], son of **John FLEWIN** [547] and **Margaret Shepherd WATSON** [546], in 1899 in Victoria, Australia. ⁷⁰ John was born in 1876 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia ⁸⁰ and died in 1946 in Morwell, Vic, Australia, at age 70. Another name for John was Flevin.

Children from this marriage were:

+ 81 F i. Ethel May FLEWIN [543] was born in 1900 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia¹⁸¹ and died in 1976 in NSW, Australia, at age 76. Ethel married Ernest Alfred ASH [12811] (b. 1901, d. 1990) in 1929 in NSW, Australia.

- + 82 M ii. Clarence Frederick FLEWIN [542] was born in 1902 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia¹⁸² and died in 1980 in NSW, Australia,¹⁸³ at age 78.

 Clarence married **Dorothy Ruth HOLLIER** [11749].¹⁸³ (b. 1909, d. 1974)
- + 83 F iii. **Beatrice Maud FLEWIN** [540] was born in 1904 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia¹⁸⁴ and died in 1977 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia, at age 73.

 Beatrice married **Louise Ernest James NEAVE** [541] (b. 1899, d. 1964) in 1924 in Victoria, Australia. Australia. 186
- + 84 F iv. **Ivy Jane FLEWIN** [545] was born in 1905 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia¹⁸⁷ and died in 1970 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia, ¹⁸⁸ at age 65.

 Ivy married **Leslie Richmond BARNETT** [8459] (b. 1902, d. 1969) in 1933 in Victoria, Australia. ¹⁸⁹
- + 85 M v. **Leslie James FLEWIN** [549] was born in 1907 in Translgon, Victoria, Australia¹⁹⁰ and died in 1999 in Translgon, Victoria, Australia, at age 92.

 Leslie married **Helena BLUCHER** [12809] (b. 1924, d. 2005) in 1943 in Victoria, Australia.
- + 86 M vi. Herbert George FLEWIN [544] was born in 1909 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia¹⁹¹ and died in 1961 in Tasmania, Australia, at age 52.
 Herbert married Mary Mildred CANNELL [12810] (b. 1913, d. 1955) in 1944 in Tasmania, Australia.
- + 87 M vii. **John Davey FLEWIN** [548] was born in 1911 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia¹⁹² and died in 1979 in Dandenong, Victoria, Australia, at age 68.

 John married **Mary Jane MOORE** [12812] (b. 1914, d. 1991) in 1935 in Victoria, Australia.
- **36.** Mary Edith FAULKNER [538] (George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1874 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁷¹ and died on 19 May 1955 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 81.

General Notes: James Alfred Rawson and Mary Edith Faulkner were cousins.

Mary married **James Alfred RAWSON** [539], son of **John RAWSON** [494] and **Hannah FAULKNER** [294], in 1897.⁷² James was born in 1875 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹⁴⁴ and died on 6 Aug 1954 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 79.

General Notes: James Alfred Rawson and Mary Edith Faulkner were cousins.

No birth registration was found for James Alfred Rawson. His name came from death certificate of Hannah his mother.

PERSONAL OBITUARY

Mr. John Rawson, of Kincaid-street, Wagga, died at an early hour on Saturday morning (Ed: 24 April) at his residence, after a short illness. Mr. Rawson retired from active public life about 14 years ago and had since resided in Wagga.

Born at Sunderland, Durham, England, he came to Australia with his parents when only a boy, making the memorable trip on the barque, 'British Empire,' and landing at Geelong on March 14, 1853. Mr. Rawson paid a visit to Geelong only a few years ago. His father reached the age of 84 years at the time of his death, and his mother died in her 64 th year.

Mr. John Rawson was twice married, first to Miss Hannah Faulkner, at Inverleigh (Vic), in 1869, there being four children by this marriage, three of whom survive him. In 1877 Mr. Rawson married Miss Amelia Faulkner at Geelong, and she predeceased him in July, 1933. There were no children of that marriage. He came to New South Wales in 1876, and until his retirement 14 years ago, was successfully engaged in farming and grazing pursuits in the Lockhart and Jerilderie districts. Children surviving are Mr. John Frederick Rawson, of Milbrulong, who is visiting England for the Coronation festivities; James Alfred, of Trundle, and Annie (Mrs. J. Rawson), of Dubbo.

The funeral took place on Sunday afternoon. The cortege, which was very representative, moved from the Methodist Church, Wagga, for the Lockhart cemetery.

PERSONAL NEWS. (1937, April 30). Albury Banner and Wodonga Express (NSW: 1896 - 1938), p. 46. Retrieved November 25, 2013, from http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article102689568

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **Horace Bushmill Steven RAWSON** [681] was born in 1899 in Marrickville, NSW, Australia¹⁹⁴ and died in 1905 in Parkes, NSW, Australia, 195 at age 6.
- 89 F ii. **Doris Edith Victoria RAWSON** [678] was born in 1901 in Parkes, NSW, Australia¹⁹⁶ and

died in 1955 in Sydney, NSW, Australia, at age 54.

- 90 M iii. **Samuel James RAWSON** [625] was born in 1904 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia¹⁹⁷ and died in 1932 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 28.
- 91 M iv. **Edgar George RAWSON** [679] was born in 1907 in Parkes, NSW, Australia¹⁹⁸ and died in 1907 in Parkes, NSW, Australia.¹⁹⁹
- 92 M v. **John Alfred RAWSON** [682] was born in 1909 in Parkes, NSW, Australia²⁰⁰ and died in 1916 in Condoblin, NSW, Australia, ²⁰¹ at age 7.
- + 93 M vi. **William Hunter RAWSON** [683] was born in 1911 in Parkes, NSW, Australia²⁰² and died in 1949 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 38.

 William married **Marjorie DAWE** [6967] in 1936 in Parkes, NSW, Australia.
 - 94 M vii. **Frederick Allan RAWSON** [680] was born in 1915 in Parkes, NSW, Australia²⁰³ and died in 1933 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 18.
- **37. Fanny Eliza FAULKNER** [522] (George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1877 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁷³ and died in 1913 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia⁷⁴ at age 36.

Fanny married **John Donald McFARLANE** [523] in 1900 in Victoria, Australia. John was born in 1873 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia and died in 1949 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia²⁰⁴ at age 76.

Children from this marriage were:

95 F i. **Florence May McFARLANE** [604]²⁰⁵ was born in 1900 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia, died in 1981 in Ende, Vic, Australia, at age 81, and was buried in 1981 in Maddingley, Victoria, Australia.

General Notes: First name(s) Florence May

Last name McFarlane

Age 80 Sex Female Birth year 1901 Death year 1981 Father's name John

Mother's name Eliza Fanny

Death place Ende State Victoria

Registration number 26237

Record set Victoria Deaths 1836-1985

Category Life Events (BDMs)
Subcategory Deaths & burials

Collections from Australia & New Zealand

- + 96 F
 ii. Margaret May McFARLANE [610] was born in 1902 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²⁰⁷ and died on 22 May 1980 in Woy Woy, NSW, Australia, at age 78.

 Margaret married David James CLEGG [6970]²⁰⁸ (b. 1901, d. 1977) in 1941 in Gosford, NSW, Australia.²⁰⁸
- + 97 M iii. **John Richard McFARLANE** [606] was born in 1904 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²⁰⁹ and died in 1952 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia,²¹⁰ at age 48.

 John married **Nellie CAIRNS** [607] in 1927 in Victoria, Australia.²¹¹
- + 98 F iv. **Jane Mareon McFARLANE** [608] was born in 1905 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²¹² and died on 7 Aug 1954 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia²¹³ at age 49. Jane married **Robert CLOSTER** [609] in 1930.²¹⁴
- + 99 M v. **Charles Austin McFARLANE** [602] was born on 9 Jun 1907 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²¹⁵ and died after 1980.
 Charles married **Alma Mary HAYES** [8085] in 1932 in Victoria, Australia.²¹⁶
- 100 M vi. **Robert Edwin McFARLANE** [611] was born in 1909 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²¹⁷ and died on 23 Jun 1980, at age 71.
- 101 M vii. **Arthur James McFARLANE** [601] was born in 1911 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²¹⁸ and died in 1980 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia²¹⁹ at age 69.
- + 102 F viii. Frances Elizabeth McFARLANE [603] was born in 1913 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia, 220 died on 3 Apr 1992, at age 79, and was buried in 1992 in Altona, Vic, Australia.

 Frances married Vernon Alexander WATERS [8086]²²¹ in 1935 in Victoria, Australia.

Frances next married **Edward Albert LEOGH** [8087]²²³ about 1948.

38. William James FAULKNER [208] (George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1879 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia,⁷⁵ died in Mar 1940 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia,⁷⁶ at age 61, and was buried on 25 Mar 1940 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia.

General Notes: Dairyman

William married **Ada Neville PALMER** [209], daughter of **George James PALMER** [802] and **Amy Florence HARRIS** [801], in 1908.⁷⁷ Ada was born about 1879, died in Nov 1915,²²⁴ aged about 36, and was buried on 9 Nov 1915 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia.

General Notes: ur: Creswick Rd., Ballarat daughter 5 years old also died in 1915 11893.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 103 F

 i. **Jean FAULKNER** [530] was born in 1909 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia²²⁵ and died in 1998 in Portland, Vic, Australia, 226 at age 89.

 Jean married **Veanus Joseph BLACKMORE** [12589] (b. 1906, d. 1985) in 1934 in Victoria, Australia.
 - ii. **Hilda Louise FAULKNER** [529] was born in 1910 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia, ²²⁸ died in Oct 1915 in Victoria, Australia, ²²⁹ at age 5, and was buried on 29 Oct 1915 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia.
- + 105 M iii. **Charles William FAULKNER** [520] was born in 1912 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia²³⁰ and died in 1976 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia, ²³¹ at age 64. Charles married **Ellen ARMSTRONG** [12590] (b. 1917, d. 1967) in 1935 in Victoria, Australia.
- + 106 M iv. **John James FAULKNER** [12591] was born in 1913 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia and died in 1998 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, at age 85.

 John married **Mary Venonica GRIFFIN** [12592] (b. 1917, d. 2002) in 1936 in Victoria, Australia.
- **39.** Lilly FAULKNER [533]⁷⁸ (George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1882 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia and died in 1943 in NSW, Australia, at age 61.

Lilly married **David Gunning CLEGG** [6969], son of **Henry James CLEGG** [11684] 232 and **Sarah Ann HALIFAX** [11685], 232 in 1900 in Victoria, Australia. David was born in 1877 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia.

The child from this marriage was:

+ 107 M
i. **David James CLEGG** [6970]²⁰⁸ was born in 1901 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia and died in 1977 in NSW, Australia,²³³ at age 76.

David married **Margaret May McFARLANE** [610] (b. 1902, d. 22 May 1980) in 1941 in Gosford, NSW, Australia,²⁰⁸

(Duplicate Line. See Person 96)

40. Henery FAULKNER [199] (William ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1857 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia ⁸¹ and died in 1943 in Kerang, Vic, Australia, ⁸² at age 86. Another name for Henery was Harry Faulkner.

General Notes: In the 1888-1889 Post Office Directory, a Harry Faulkner is said to have been a farmer at Macorna North. It is thought this is in fact Henery who purchased a farm near to his sister and brother-in-law, Annie and Mark Perkins who also farmed at Macorna North. The entry appears again in the 1891-92 directory, 93-94 but in 1895-96 the name has been changed to Harry Faulkner.

Henery married **Susannah PEEL** [473], daughter of **George PEEL** [475] and **Harriet SUTTON** [474], in 1881 in Victoria, Australia. Susannah was born in 1858 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia²³⁴ and died in 1934 in Kerang , Vic, Australia, at age 76.

- + 108 M
 i. **George Walter FAULKNER** [477] was born in 1883 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia²³⁶ and died in 1972 in Boort, Vic, Australia²³⁷ at age 89.
 George married **Emily REED** [526] (b. Abt 1886, d. 1971) in 1916 in Victoria, Australia²³⁸
- + 109 M ii. **Charles Henry FAULKNER** [476] was born in 1885 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²³⁹ and died in 1955 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²⁴⁰ at age 70.

 Charles married **Rebe Gladys STANYER** [9660]²⁴¹ in 1922.²⁴²

 Charles next married **Betty POYNER** [9661]²⁴¹ in 1949.²⁴¹
- + 110 M iii. **William Leigh FAULKNER** [478] was born in 1888 in Victoria, Australia²⁴³ and died in 1970 in Winchelsea, Vic, Australia,⁷⁶ at age 82. William married **Lillian May REED** [5941]²⁴⁴ in 1920 in Victoria, Australia.²⁴⁵
- + 111 M iv. **Arthur Herbert FAULKNER** [479] was born in 1892 in Kerang , Vic, Australia²⁴⁶ and died in 1942 in Kerang , Vic, Australia²⁴⁷ at age 50.
 Arthur married **Dorothy RANKIN** [9657]²⁴¹ in 1931 in Victoria, Australia²⁴⁸

41. Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER [87] (William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1860 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia,⁸⁴ died on 11 Sep 1942 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia,⁸⁵ at age 82, and was buried on 12 Sep 1942 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was debility, senility, gangrene of toe, ulceration of bunion.

General Notes: ur. Kerang. In the 1912 Electoral Roll, Annie, her husband Mark Perkins and children Mabel May and Henry are living at Macorna North.

Annie married **Mark PERKINS** [88], son of **John PERKINS** [289] and **Elizabeth ROWE** [288], in 1881 in Victoria, Australia. Mark was born Sep Q 1857 in Stoke Damerel, Devonshire, England, died on 30 Jan 1941 in Kerang, Vic, Australia, ²⁴⁹ at age 83, and was buried on 31 Jan 1941 in Kerang, Vic, Australia. The cause of his death was Myocardial Degeneration and senility.

General Notes: farmer ur. Macorna

Mark was born at Stoke Damerel England in the September quarter of 1857.

John and Mark Perkins were said to be farmers at Macorna North in 1888-89 Post Office Directories. in 1891-92 edition Mark only is recorded and also in 1893-94, 95-96, 97-98 and 1899-1900.

In the 1912 electoral roll, Mark is still living at Macorna North, as are his wife Annie (Faulkner) and children Henry and Mabel May.

In the 1912 electoral roll, Mark is still living at Macorna North, as are his Wife Annie (Faulkner) and children Henry and Mabel May.

Mark Perkins appears to have been a water bailiff in the Macorna and Kerang areas in the late 1800's early 1900's.

Possibly the correct Mark Perkins

Kerang New Times (Vic.: 1901 - 1918) Fri 20 Apr 1906 Page 2 No title

- + 112 F

 i. Blanche PERKINS [32] was born in 1883 in Kerang, Vic, Australia, 250 was christened on 3 Feb 1885 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, 251 died on 10 Apr 1948 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, 252 at age 65, and was buried on 12 Apr 1948 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia.

 Blanche married Edward William BANNAN [33] (b. 5 Jan 1858, d. 1 Jan 1929) on 5 Sep 1904 in Kerang, Vic, Australia. 253

 Blanche next married Walter BEGGS [89] (b. 1878, d. 6 Dec 1961) on 29 Sep 1937 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia. 254
- + 113 M ii. **Henry William John PERKINS** [193] was born in 1884 in Kerang, Vic, Australia, ²⁵⁵ was christened in Feb 1885 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, ²⁵⁶ and died in 1959 in Dandenong, Victoria, Australia, ²⁵⁷ at age 75.

 Henry married **Eileen Sarah ANSON** [5867] (b. Abt 1899, d. 1980) in 1918 in Victoria, Australia, ²⁵⁸
- + 114 M iii. **Arthur Mark PERKINS** [194] was born in 1886 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, ²⁵⁹ died in 1935 in Fitzroy, Vic, Australia, ²⁶⁰ at age 49, and was buried on 26 Mar 1935 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.

 Arthur married **Maria Theresa KOVACS** [275] (b. Abt 1894, d. 1969) in 1913. ²⁶¹
 - 115 F iv. **Eveline Ethel PERKINS** [195] was born in 1888 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²⁶² and died on 28 Jul 1888 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²⁶³ The cause of her death was Croupy bronchitis.
- + 116 F v. **Mabel May PERKINS** [196] was born in 1889 in Kerang , Vic, Australia²⁶⁴ and died in 1971 in Noble Park, Victoria, Australia,²⁶⁵ at age 82.

 Mabel had a relationship with **UK UK** [9159].

 Mabel next married **Robert RISELEY** [613] (b. 1899, d. 1974) in 1918 in Cranbourne, Vic, Australia.²⁶⁶
- + 117 F vi. Amy Ellen PERKINS [197] was born in 1892 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²⁶⁷ and died in 1954 in Wana, Vic, Australia²⁶⁸ at age 62.

 Amy married George Frederick JACKSON [287] (b. 5 Jul 1885, d. 17 Jun 1968) in 1909 in Macorna, Vic, Australia²⁶⁹

+ 118 M vii. **Hollis John PERKINS** [198] was born in 1895 in Kerang , Vic, Australia²⁷⁰ and died after 1968.²⁷¹

Hollis married **Helena Mary WILLIAMS** [612] (b. 1893, d. 1963) in 1923.²⁷²

46. Eleanor FAULKNER [205] (William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1870 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia⁹⁶ and died in 1943 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia⁹⁷ at age 73.

Eleanor married Henry Charles CAMPBELL [5863]98 in 1914 in Victoria, Australia.99

48. John LLOYD [570] (Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1856 in Timboon, Vic, Australia¹⁰⁴ and died on 27 Nov 1919 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia¹⁰⁵ at age 63.

General Notes: The Lockhart Review and Oaklands Advertiser (NSW: 1910 - 1954) Wed 3 Dec 1919 Page 2 OBITUARY NOTICES.

OBITUARY NOTICES.

THE LATE MR. J. LLOYD.

The death took place at his farm residence, Lalla Rook, Yerong Creek, on Thursday, of Mr. John Lloyd, one of the best known men of this district. Not only was he widely known but he was also greatly respected, being a most honorable man in all his dealings and a gentleman in the truest sense of that word. The earlier part of his life was spent in Victoria, his native place being Manifolds Camperdown, Victoria. In 1888, (or thirty ago years) he came from those parts with his life-long friends, Mr and Mrs John Rawson, of "Ingleby." Settling down about the same spot, they mutually shared the varied experience of pioneering work at a time when conditions were not so convenient and hardships were not so easily surmounted. He successfully established a home and his family have taken a prominent part in the social life of the district. He leaves a widow and five sons and five daughters to mourn his loss. One of the sons, Private Harold George Lloyd, of the 3rd Battalion, A.I.F., was killed in action on 4th September, 1917, and the death was a great blow to his parents. Deceased for many years had charge of the postal Receiving Office in his district and in that capacity earned the complete confidence of the public. He was also the electoral officer for that part of the district, his re-appointment at each election time being taken as a matter of course in view of the conscientious services rendered. The Lockhart A. & P Society loses through the death of Mr. Lloyd, one of its oldest and most valued members. When failing health induced Mr. Lloyd some time ago to send in his resignation the Committeemen with one consent endorsed the view of the President, Thomas Bond, who said "I would much prefer to keep his name on." Mr Lloyd greatly appreciated this act of courtesy on the part of the Committee. During his last earthly days he was spiritually comforted by the Rev. W. A. Brice the Church of England Vicar of Lockhart and other friends. The truths of the Christian religion were counted by him a precious possession and during his married life he did not fail to maintain in his home the family altar as a monument of the faith that was in him. He and his good wife ever kept an open house for the hospitable reception of the ministers who found it convenient to stay there. The interment took place in the Yorong Creek Church of England cemetery. There was a large gathering of old friends assembled to show their last respects. The pall-bearers were: Messrs B. L.Boyd, H. Howard, J. Fred Rawson, J. W. Rynehart, R.W. Hartwig, and W. R. Macklan, Rev. W. A. Brice officiated. The funeral arrangements were conducted by Messrs J. Nolan & Co

John married **Marian THRUPP** [569], daughter of **William Henry THRUPP** [632] and **Ann McGRATH** [631], in 1878 in NSW, Australia. Marian was born in 1863 in Ravenswood, Vic, Australia and died on 26 Jan 1924 in Albury, NSW, Australia, at age 61.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 119 F
 i. Frances Caroline LLOYD [568] was born in 1879 in Emerald Hill, VIC, Australia²⁷⁴ and died in 1935 in West Wyalong, NSW, Australia²⁷⁵ at age 56.
 Frances married Walter Robert Edward MACKLAN [689] (b. 1878, d. 1961) in 1900 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁷⁶
 - 120 M ii. **William J LLOYD** [589] was born in 1881 in NSW, Australia²⁷⁷ and died in 1899 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁷⁸ at age 18.
 - 121 M iii. **Richard Henry LLOYD** [583] was born in 1883 in Geelong, Vic, Australia²⁷⁹ and died in 1895 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸⁰ at age 12.

 General Notes: Died after a fall from a horse.

Wagga Wagga Express (NSW: 1879 - 1917) Tue 29 Jan 1895 Page 2 LOCAL AND GENERAL NEWS.

LOCAL AND GENERAL NEWS.

A magisterial enquiry was held at Lalla Rookh, near Yerong Creek, on Thursday last, the 24th inst., by Mr. J. Rawson, J.P., on the body of Richard Henry Herbert Lloyd, a boy 12

years of age, and son of Mr. Joshua Lloyd, farmer, of Lalla Rookh. After due enquiry the magistrate found that the deceased came by his death by being thrown whilst riding and his horse falling on him, breaking his neck, and that his death was purely accidental.

- + 122 M iv. **Albert Edward LLOYD** [7003] was born in 1885 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸¹ and died in 1966 in Colac, Vic, Australia,²⁸² at age 81.

 Albert married **Eva U WILSON** [7006] (b. 1885, d. 1915) in 1907 in Urana, NSW, Australia.²⁸³
 - Albert next married **Rosina M BAKER** [7325] in 1921 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia.²⁸⁴ v. **Harold George LLOYD** [572] was born in 1887 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸⁵ and
- died on 9 Apr 1917 in France,²⁸⁶ at age 30.

 + 124 M vi. Victor William LLOYD [585] was born in 1888 in NSW, Australia²⁸⁷ and died on 27 Feb 1969 in Albury, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 81.

 Victor married Ena Ida Adelaide CARN [676] (b. 29 Apr 1886, d. 1968) in 1912 in Germanton, NSW, Australia²⁸⁸
 - 125 M vii. **Chester Sydney LLOYD** [667] was born in 1890 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸⁹ and died in 1960 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 70.
 - 126 F viii. **Ethel May LLOYD** [666] was born in 1891 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹⁰ and died in 1895 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹¹ at age 4.

 General Notes: Died after being burned which happened only a week after her brother died after a fall from a horse.

Wagga Wagga Express (NSW: 1879 - 1917) Tue 5 Feb 1895 Page 2 SAD DEATH BY BURNING.

SAD DEATH BY BURNING.

123 M

A little airl, 4 1/2 years of gae, named Ethel May Lloyd, and a daughter of Mr. John Lloyd, of Lalla Rookh near Yerong Creek, met her death on Friday last as the result of a burning accident, thus making a double bereavement in the same family within a week. It will be remembered that a few days ago we had to chronicle the death of Richard Lloyd, 12 years of age, and a son of Mr. John Lloyd, resulting from his being thrown from liis horse, and now the hand of death has carried away this second victim from the same family circle. It appears that on Thursday morning the child was playing in the garden with some other young children, and, to amuse themselves, they lighted a camp fire in a hole dug for that purpose. The unfortunate child must have got too close to the fire and thus ignited her clothes for she suddenly screamed out, and her father, who was inside the house, on running out, found the child completely enveloped in flames. Without hesitating a moment Mr. Lloyd tore the burning garments from the child's body, but not before she had sustained terrible burns. As well as possible Mr. Lloyd dressed the burns, and making all possible haste to Yerong Creek, just managed to catch the train to Wagga. On the arrival of the train here the child was taken to Dr. Long's residence, but her injuries proved so severe that she expired directly the house was reached.

- + 127 F ix. Margaret Ann Elizabeth LLOYD [673] was born on 8 Aug 1894 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹² and died on 20 Oct 1975 in NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 81. Margaret married James W. RYNEHART [674] (b. 1890, d. 1975) in 1914 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia.²⁹³
 - 128 F x. Marian Sarah LLOYD [670] was born on 22 Aug 1896 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹⁴ and died on 17 May 1925 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 28. General Notes: Daily Advertiser (Wagga Wagga, NSW: 1911 1954) Tue 19 May 1925 Page 6 FUNERALS. FUNERALS

MISS MARIAN LLOYD.

The death took place on Sunday morning at 3.30 o'clock of Marian Sarah Lloyd, at 'Boorkoi' Private Hospital, Albury, after an illness of eight weeks. She was a daughter of the late Mr. John Lloyd, of 'Lalla rook,' Yerong Creek. Miss Lloyd had lived in Albury' for the, last three years, where she had been nursing at 'Boorkoi.' There are five brothers, Albert, Camperdown; Victor, The Rock; Frank, Henty; Chester, Wagga; Roy, Albury. The sisters are, Mrs Macklan, The Rock; Mrs. J. Rynehart, Corowa; Mrs B. Hartwig, Henty; and Mrs Cleland, Albury. The motor funeral, conducted by Mr. E. Cochrane, of Henty, was to the Yerong Creek cemetery.

Daily Advertiser (Wagga Wagga, NSW: 1911 - 1954) Mon 18 May 1925 Page 3 Family FUNERAL NOTICE.

THE friends of the late MARIAN LLOYD are kindly invited to attend her funeral, which will

leave Henty at 11 o'clock THIS DAY (MONDAY) for Yerong Creek Cemetery per motor hearse.- E.Cochrane, Undertaker, Henty.

- + 129 F xi. **Myrtle Ivy LLOYD** [671] was born on 6 May 1897 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹⁵ and died on 11 Oct 1993 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 96.

 Myrtle married **Roy Wilfred HARTWIG** [672] (b. 1896, d. 1942) in 1917 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia.²⁹⁶
- + 130 M xii. **Francis Leonard Joseph LLOYD** [668] was born on 13 Oct 1898 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹⁷ and died after 1980. Francis married **Euphemia ALEXANDER** [7017] in 1919 in NSW, Australia.²⁸⁶
- + 131 F xiii. Alice Charlotte LLOYD [669] was born on 4 May 1901 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹⁸ and died in 1927,²⁹⁹ at age 26.
 Alice married CLELAND [11889].
- + 132 M xiv. **Roy Thrupp LLOYD** [7004] was born on 25 May 1904 in NSW, Australia.³⁰⁰ Roy married **Myra Violet KEAT** [7005]²⁸⁶ (b. 1906, d. 1981) in 1924 in NSW, Australia.²⁸⁶
- **49.** Lavinia LLOYD [513] (Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1857 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹⁰⁷ and died in 1903 in Hotham West, Vic, Australia¹⁰⁸ at age 46.

Lavinia married **James DICK 2** [510], son of **James DICK 1** [512] and **Mary McCALLUM** [511], in 1888 in Victoria, Australia. ¹⁰⁹ James was born in 1857 in Geelong, Vic, Australia ³⁰¹ and died in 1903 in Hotham West, Vic, Australia, ³⁰² at age 46.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **Lavinia Fanny DICK** [514] was born in 1891 in Hotham West, Vic, Australia³⁰³ and died in 1901 in Hotham West, Vic, Australia,³⁰⁴ at age 10.
- ii. **William Edward James DICK** [516] was born in 1893 in Carlton, Victoria, Australia³⁰⁵ and died in 1971 in Victoria, Australia,³⁰⁶ at age 78.

 General Notes: Husband of Bennetta Olive Francis Graham married 1917
- + 135 M iii. **Leslie George DICK** [515] was born in 1895 in Hotham West, Vic, Australia³⁰⁷ and died in 1968 in Victoria, Australia,³⁰⁸ at age 73. Leslie married **Mabel Irene MILLER** [8456] in 1920 in Victoria, Australia.³⁰⁹
- **50. Rose Anna LLOYD** [584] (Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1859 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹¹⁰ and died in 1933 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia, at age 74. Another name for Rose was Rosanna Lloyd.

General Notes: Camperdown Chronicle (Vic.: 1877 - 1954) Thu 31 Aug 1933 Page 2 Family Notices DEATH.

MALEY - At Adelaide, Rosanna Maley of Hopetoun street, Camperdown, and relict of the late Richard Maley. Friends are informed that her remains will leave St Paul's Church, Camperdown, after a brief service commencing at 10.30 a.m. on Saturday next, for the Camperdown Cemetery. Collie and Brennan, Funeral Directors.

Camperdown Chronicle (Vic.: 1877 - 1954) Tue 5 Sep 1933 Page 7 OBITUARY. OBITUARY.

Mrs. ROSANNA MALEY.

The death occurred at Adelaide last week of Mrs. Rosanna Maley, widow of the late Richard Maley, of Hopetoun street, Camperdown. Deceased died while on a visit to her daughter and the news was receive with deep regret at Camperdown, where she was well known and highly respected. She had lived in Camperdown for a considerable number of years, and leaves a family of two, Mrs. Wormald and Mr. Wm. Maley.

A number of old friends and neighbours attended the funeral on Saturday morning, after a brief service at St. Paul's Church of England, conducted by Rev. W. E. Moorhouse, who also conducted the service at the graveside. The coffin bearers were Messrs. P. Aspland, A. O'Neill, A. Lloyd, and J. Harvey. The funeral arrangements were in the hands of Messrs. Collie and Brennan.

Camperdown Chronicle (Vic.: 1877 - 1954) Fri 14 May 1943 Page 5 Advertising NOTICE

Administration of the Estate of Rosanna MALEY, late of Camperdown, widow, deceased, who died on the 29th August, 1933, has been granted to me, and Creditors, and all others having claims against the Estate are required to send in particulars of their claims to the Public Trustee, No. 412 Collins Street, Melbourne, on or before the 21st July, 1943, or they will be excluded from the distribution of the Estate when the assets are being distributed. With the will annexed.

J. E. DON, Public Trustee. Melbourne, 12th May, 1943.

Rose married **Richard Swindle Sutton MALEY** [9647], son of **Richard Roger MALEY** [9648] and **Eleanor SUTTON** [9649], on 30 Apr 1880 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia. Richard was born in 1856 in Victoria, Australia³¹⁰ and died in 1901 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, at age 45.

General Notes: On Richard's Probate documents, his occupation is given as engineer.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 136 F

 i. Marion Rosanna MALEY [9650] was born in 1883 in Geelong, Vic, Australia³¹² and died in 1934 in SA, Australia,³¹³ at age 51.

 Marion married George WORMALD [9653].
 - 137 M ii. **Richard William Lloyd MALEY** [9651] was born in 1885 in Geelong, Vic, Australia³¹⁴ and died in 1960 in Mildura, Vic, Australia³¹⁵ at age 75.
 - 138 M iii. **Charles Morris MALEY** [9652] was born in 1890 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia³¹⁶ and died in 1903 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia,³¹⁷ at age 13. Another name for Charles was Morris Charles Maley.

General Notes: Weekly Times (Melbourne, Vic.: 1869 - 1954) Sat 9 May 1903 Page 26 News in Brief.

A lad named Morris Maley, aged 13, residing at Camperdown, died suddenly last .week, from heart disease.

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Fri 1 May 1903 Page 9 COUNTRY NEWS. CAMPERDOWN. - Morris Maley, 13 years of age, died suddenly at the home of his mother late on Wednesday night. He was in good health, and was playing with companions a few minutes before his death. Medical evidence at the inquest showed that heart disease was the cause.

51. James William LLOYD [563] (Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1861 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia,¹¹³ died in 1922 in Sunbury, Vic, Australia,¹¹⁴ at age 61, and was buried in 1922 in Box Hill, Vic, Australia.¹¹⁵

James married **Eliza MACHAR** [564] in 1886.¹¹⁶ Eliza was born in 1859 in Scotland,³¹⁸ died in 1948 in Kew, Vic, Australia,³¹⁹ at age 89, and was buried in 1948 in Box Hill, Vic, Australia.³²⁰

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **James Alexander LLOYD** [576] was born in 1888 in Collingwood, VIC, Australia³²¹ and died in 1966 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia,³²² at age 78.
- 140 M ii. **Francis William LLOYD** [571] was born in 1889 in Collingwood, VIC, Australia³²³ and died in 1949 in Kew, Vic, Australia, 324 at age 60.
- 141 M iii. **John Edward LLOYD** [577] was born in 1891 in Collingwood, VIC, Australia,³²⁵ was christened on 14 Mar 1895 in Richmond, Victoria, Australia,³²⁶ and died in 1978 in Prahran, Vic, Australia,³²⁷ at age 87.
- 142 F iv. **Elsie Marian LLOYD** [562] was born in 1893 in Richmond, Victoria, Australia,³²⁸ was christened on 14 Mar 1895 in Richmond, Victoria, Australia,³²⁹ and died in 1916 in Heidelberg, Vic, Australia, at age 23.
- 143 F v. Lillian May Manifold LLOYD [578] was born in 1901 in Richmond, Victoria, Australia. 330
- **52.** Jane LLOYD [573] (Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1863 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia¹¹⁷ and died on 6 Nov 1939 in Coonamble, NSW, Australia, at age 76.

Jane married William John PARSONS [7020].

- 144 F i. **Elizabeth Fanny PARSONS** [7021] was born on 16 Oct 1890 in Coonamble, NSW, Australia and died on 4 Jun 1964 in Coonamble, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 73.
- ii. **Herbert Richard Henry PARSONS** [7022] was born on 1 Jul 1894 in Coonamble, NSW, Australia and died on 25 May 1968 in Orange, NSW, Australia; at age 73.
- 146 M iii. **Stanley Nathaniel PARSONS** [7023] was born on 10 Feb 1897 and died on 12 Aug 1965, ²⁸⁶ at age 68.
- 147 M iv. **Arthur Cyril PARSONS** [7024] was born on 2 Jul 1899 and died on 9 Feb 1900.²⁸⁶
- 148 M v. **James William PARSONS** [7025] was born on 22 Jan 1900.²⁸⁶
- 149 M vi. **Eric Leslie PARSONS** [7026] was born on 6 Jul 1903 and died in 1973,²⁸⁶ at age 70.
- 150 M vii. **Roy Francis PARSONS** [7027] was born on 21 Sep 1907 and died on 21 Nov 1978, ²⁸⁶ at age 71.
- 53. Mary Agnes LLOYD [579] (Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 19 Dec 1866

in Camperdown, Vic, Australia,¹¹⁸ died on 26 Apr 1929 in Toowoomba, Qld, Australia,¹¹⁹ at age 62, and was buried in Roma, Qld, Australia.

General Notes: Western Star and Roma Advertiser (Toowoomba, Qld.: 1875 - 1948) Sat 4 May 1929 Page 3
OBITUARY.

MRS. W. H. THRUPP

We regret to record the death of Mrs. Mary Agnes Thrupp, wife of Mr. W. H. Thrupp of 'Lauriston' Roma, which occurred at St. Vincent's Hospital, Toowoomba, on 26th April.

Mrs. Thrupp "was the fourth daughter of the late Mr. William Lloyd, of Camperdown, "Victoria, where she was born on the 19th December 1865. After completing her education, at the age of 16 years, she joined her eldest brother, the late John Lloyd, of "Lallarook," Lockhart, N.S.W., and resided with him until December, 1886, when she married Mr. W. H. Thrupp, who was then residing at H. Lagoon, Surat. Immediately after their marriage, they came to Surat, and purchased a butchering business, from Mr. W. A. Naylor, now of Wangobel, Surat. Selling out the butchering business to the late William Lawton in 1888, they took up their residence at Roslyn, Surat, where they resided for three years. In 1891 Mr. Thrupp leased a grazing property, now known as Rockton, from Mr. Chas. Ferris, senior, where they remained until 1895. Coming to Roma Mr. Thrupp purchased from the late James Hanlon his present home, "Lauriston,": where Mr. and Mrs. Thrupp have lived for nearly 34 years. The late Mrs. Thrupp was of a very retiring disposition, being devoted to home life...

She was the mother of nine sons and four daughters. One son predeceased her in 1921, aged 16 years. She leaves a husband and twelve children to mourn their loss, 10 being married Ernest (Railway), Goulburn (Sutton Grange, Roma), Moffat (Rolston, Surat) Cecil, (Euraba, Mitchell), Cyril (Blythwood, Roma), Robert (Royland, Surat), John (Grosvenor Downs, Surat), Laurie (Normandy, Muckadilla). Her daughters are Mrs. G. E. Singleton (Dalby), Mrs. Colin H. Wood (Lorne Peak, Blackall), Mrs. Herbert S. Carne (Gwynneville, Mount Abundance), and Miss Gem Thrupp (Lauriston). Her remains were brought to Roma for burial, the funeral being one of the largest ever seen in Roma, the Rev. R. H. W. Bagot, Presbyterian minister, performing the last sad rites.

Mary married **William Henry THRUPP 2** [580], son of **William Henry THRUPP** [632] and **Ann McGRATH** [631], in 1886 in Victoria, Australia. William was born in 1865 in Ravenswood, Vic, Australia, died in 1941 in QLD, Australia, at age 76, and was buried on 21 Feb 1941 in Roma, Qld, Australia. William Was buried on 21 Feb 1941 in Roma, Qld, Australia.

General Notes: Balonne Beacon (St. George, Qld.: 1909 - 1954) Thu 6 Mar 1941 Page 1 MR. WILLIAM HENRY THRUPP

Mr. William Henry Thrupp .In the passing of Mr. William Henry Thrupp, at Lauriston, in the Roma General Hospital last month, the Maranoa district and Queensland lose a sturdy Australian, and a man who had been associated with the progress and development of this district for half a century and one who had. in that period taken a big share of the responsibilities attached to that progress.-

Western Star and Roma Advertiser (Toowoomba, Qld. : 1875 - 1948) Fri 28 Feb 1941 Page 1 OBITUARYOBITUARY MR. WILLIAM HENRY THRUPP

A Sturdy Australian.

In the passing of Mr. William Henry Thrupp, of Lauriston, last Friday afternoon in the Roma General Hospital, the Maranoa district and Queensland lose a sturdy Australian, and a man who had been associated with the progress and development of this district for half a century, and one who had in that period taken a big share in the responsibilities attached to that progress.

Mr. Thrupp came from a family actively connected with the land, and the land was in his blood, inherited and from personal attachment to it and the ups and downs for which it is celebrated. He was born at Ravenswood, Victoria, in 1865, and later went with his family to the Riverina, where he remained for about seven years. At the age of 17 he came to Queensland with the family, and arrived in the Surat district in 1882.

Some years later he returned to Victoria, and was married at Camperdown to Miss Mary Lloyd, and returned to Rosslyn. In 1897 he purchased Lauriston from Mr. Hanlon and after years of fighting prickly pear and scrub, converted it into one of the best improved little holdings in the district. With Lauriston, about 12 miles from Roma, on Surat road, the foundation for extensive land activities, Mr. Thrupp assisted his sons, who have generally followed their father's liking for the land

and the grazing industry, and the family now has extensive properties in the district. His wife predeceased him 10 years, leaving a grown up family of nine sons and four daughters, all of whom with the exception of one daughter, Mrs. Singleton (Dalby) are engaged in pastoral activities.

Mr. Thrupp was twice married, his ?? formerly ?? this ?? aged about nine years. Mr. Thrupp, despite his many activities, found time to devote to the service of fellow landowners and the public. He served for many years on Bungil Divisional Board, with colleagues in Hon. James Lalor, Messrs. Donald Fletcher, T. Ferrier, Donald Ross (clerk), and other well known early pastoralists, and at the time of his death was a member of Bungil Shire Council. He was always a lover of a good horse, and has been associated with racing as owner and club official right through his residence in the district, and had bred and owned a number of winners.

He was also actively associated with the W.P. and A. Association, and for a period President,, and for many years active on the committee. He was always ready to lend a helping hand to any movement for the benefit of the town and district, and his liberal assistance will be missed in many quarters..

Mr. Thrupp had been in ill-health for some months, and about six months ago resigned from the Shire Council, but members deferred acceptance, expressing the hope that he would recover his health and again take his seat and join their deliberations. His health gradually became worse, and he passed away on Friday afternoon last.

The funeral moved from the Presbyterian Church on Saturday afternoon, a preliminary service having been held in the Raphael Lodge, deceased having been a Past Master. The cortege was the largest ever seen in Roma, and was attended by sorrowing relatives, and friends from town and district.

Queensland Country Life (Qld.: 1900 - 1954) Thu 6 Mar 1941 Page 4 Veteran Passes Veteran Passes Mr. W. H. THRUPP

Lauriston, Roma

In the passing of William Henry Thrupp, of Lauriston, Roma, the Maranoa has lost an associate with its progress and development for half a century, and one who during that time has shared the responsibilities attached to the progress.

Mr. Thrupp came from a family actively connected with the land. He was born at Ravenswood, Victoria, in 1865, and later went with his family to the Riverina, where he remained for seven years. At the age of 17 he came to Queensland with his family and settled in the Surat district. Some years later he returned to Victoria and was married at Camperdown to Miss Mary Lloyd. He returned to Surat, where he commenced as a grazier on a small property, Rosslyn.

In 1897 he purchased Lauriston, and after years of fighting prickly pear and scrub, converted it into one of the best improved holdings in the district. His wife predeceased him 10 years ago, leaving a grown-up family of nine sons and four daughters. Mr.Thrupp was twice married, and by this marriage there are two sons, the elder being nine years.

He served for many years as a Bungil shire councillor, and was also actively engaged with the Roma Show Association. The cortege was the largest ever seen in Roma.

- + 151 M
 i. Ernest William THRUPP [7028] was born on 1 Sep 1887 in Surat, Qld, Australia³³² and died on 7 Apr 1958 in Brisbane, Qld, Australia; at age 70.

 Ernest married Clara Rosannah Grace WHIP [9993]³³⁴ (b. 22 Apr 1887, d. 26 Oct 1953) on 28 Nov 1910 in Roma, Qld, Australia; as 1998 in Surat, Qld, Australia; as 1999 in Surat, Qld, Austra
- + 152 M ii. **Goulburn Roslyn THRUPP** [7029] was born on 25 May 1889 in Surat, Qld, Australia³³⁵ and died on 20 Dec 1959 in Roma, Qld, Australia³³⁶ at age 70.

 Goulburn married **Maude Edith Sophie McMULLEN** [11228] (b. Abt 1890, d. 1957) in 1916 in QLD, Australia.
- + 153 F iii. **Ruby Victoria THRUPP** [7030] was born on 20 Feb 1892 in Surat, Qld, Australia³³⁷ and died on 12 May 1945 in QLD, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 53. Ruby married **George SINGLETON** [9988]³³⁹ (b. 1885, d. 1922) on 22 Jan 1912.³⁴⁰
- + 154 F iv. **Beryl Edith THRUPP** [7031] was born on 20 Feb 1892 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁴¹ and died on 26 Dec 1971 in Southport, Qld, Australia, at age 79.

 Beryl married **Colin Henry WOOD** [9996]³⁴³ (b. 1885) on 18 Aug 1918. Beryl married **Colin Henry WOOD** [9996] Beryl married

v. Bertram Moffat THRUPP [7032] was born on 17 May 1893 in Surat, Qld. Australia³⁴⁵ and + 155 M died on 26 Jun 1977 in Brisbane, Qld, Australia, 286 at age 84. Bertram married **Elizabeth Elfleda WOOD** [9997]³⁴⁶ (b. 1895) on 23 Nov 1927.³⁴⁷

- vi. Cecil Howard THRUPP [7033] was born on 14 Oct 1894 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁴⁸ and + 156 M died on 7 Apr 1967 in Mitchell, Qld, Australia, 349 at age 72. Cecil married Mary Catherine DERWIN [9995]³⁵¹ (b. 1901, d. 10 Feb 1973)
- vii. Cyril Lloyd THRUPP [7034] was born on 26 May 1896 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁵³ and died + 157 M on 11 Mar 1973 in Roma, Qld, Australia, 354 at age 76.

 Cyril married Ivy Helen WEISKE [9994] 355 (b. 1901, d. 25 Mar 1985) on 5 Apr 1935, 356

 viii. Robert Henry THRUPP [7035] was born on 28 Mar 1898 in Surat, Qld, Australia 357 and died
- + 158 M in 1951 in Brisbane, Qld, Australia, 358 at age 53. Robert married **Winifred WOOD** [9989] 359 (b. 1899)
- ix. Francis Pearl THRUPP [7036] was born on 12 Dec 1899 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁶¹ and died + 159 F on 16 Jan 1977 in Gold Coast, Qld, Australia, ²⁸⁶ at age 77. Francis married Herbert Stanley CARNE [12495]
- x. John Farlow THRUPP [7037] was born on 14 Mar 1901 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁶² and died + 160 M on 8 Apr 1959 in Muckadilla, Qld, Australia, 363 at age 58. John married **Amelia May KING** [12496].
 - xi. Mary Gem THRUPP [7038] was born on 16 Jan 1903 in Surat, Qld, Australia and died 161 F on 24 Sep 1968 in QLD, Australia, 365 at age 65.
 - xii. George Ewart THRUPP [7039] was born on 20 Oct 1904 in Surat, Qld, Australia and 162 M died on 27 Jan 1920 in Roma, Qld, Australia, 367 at age 15.
 - xiii. James Lauriston THRUPP [7041] was born in 1907 in Tenterfield, Qld, Australia³⁶⁸ and died 163 M on 12 Apr 1983 in Roma, Qld, Australia, 369 at age 76.
- **54. Edward LLOYD** [559] (Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1868 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia¹²¹ and died in 1934 in Cobden, Vic, Australia, 122 at age 66.

Edward married Norah ROWLER [560], daughter of Michael ROWLER [630] and Kath HOGAN [629], in 1896 in Victoria, Australia. 123 Norah was born about 1865 in Alla, , Australia and died in 1935 in Cobden, Vic. Australia, 370 gaed about 70.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. William Edward LLOYD [588] was born in 1899 in Colac, Vic, Australia³⁷¹ and died in 1962 164 M in Cobden, Vic, Australia, 372 at age 63.
- 165 F ii. Ethel Margaret LLOYD [566] was born in 1903 in Colac, Vic, Australia. 373
- **57. Avery George LLOYD** [556] (Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1876 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, ¹²⁸ died in 1929 in Preston, Vic, Australia, ¹²⁹ at age 53, and was buried on 2 Feb 1929 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.

General Notes: Camperdown Chronicle (Vic.: 1877 - 1954) Sat 10 Jan 1903 Page 3 CYCLISTS ON FOOTPATHS.

CYCLISTS ON FOOTPATHS.

TWO CASES BEFORE THE POLICE COURT.

Two cyclists were proceeded against, on Thursday, before Mr. G. D. McCormack, P.M., and Mr. D. Curdie, J.P., for riding on footpaths in Camperdown.

Avery George Lloyd did not appear. Constable McNamara said the defendant rode a bicycle on the footpath in Leura-street on the 23rd of December. When spoken to about it, Lloyd said "It is all right." Mr. McCormack: And I suppose you said it was all wrong. Constable McNamara stated that Lloyd had been fined 10s on a former occasion for furious riding on a bicycle. Mr. McCormack: If 10s won't stop him, we'll see if 20s will. A fine of 20s was recorded......

From Wikitrees https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Lloyd-9690

Avery was born in 1876 in Camperdown, VIC, the son of William Lloyd and his wife Fanny, nee Faulkner. He attended Camperdown State School.[1]

He was carpenter & joiner by trade having served his apprenticeship with his father and continued with him after completion for a total of ten years. He then worked for McCrae & Husband for 6 years on house and general building. From about 1900 he worked around Melbourne on general construction.

In 1903 he was fined for riding a bicycle ("furious riding") on the footpath in Camperdown.[2] It is not surprising to see his name mentioned as a prominent road racer a few years later.[3]

Avery married Delia Lloyd in Victoria in 1906. There were 2 children by this marriage. Delia died in Heidelberg, VIC in 1910.[4]

He remarried to Eva May Shaw in 1913. There were 2 children by this marriage.

An argument with a neighbour landed him in Court charged with using insulting words. It seems obvious he did, but the charge was dismissed.[5] His evidence suggests he had some military background.

In 1917 he applied to become an Australian Munitions Worker under a joint Australian government/ British government scheme to supply skilled workers for the War effort in the UK. He was accepted and his agreement was signed on 04 Oct 1917. He was issued with Australian Munitions Worker Badge No. 2551 and embarked on the SS "Anchises" on 08 Aug 1917 from Sydney, NSW, arriving in Liverpool, England on 02 Oct 1917.

From there he proceeded to France to work for Messrs. McAlpine & Sons as a carpenter. Within a short time he had transferred with the company to Spondon in England.

On 03 Sep 1918 he transferred to Messrs. Davidson Aviation Factory, Hammersmith as a joiner. However, within a few weeks he had been dismissed for leaving work without permission. It seems they later reinstated him.

In Jun 1918 he sought permission to visit relatives in Rugby, England. Permission was given, provided he did not miss his boat.

Avery returned to Australia on the SS "Bahia Castillo", departing Devonport, England on 18 Jul 1919. After disembarking at Port Melbourne on 16 Oct 1919 his agreement was terminated as complete the same day. He returned to live in Camperdown.

Over the next few years he was very frequent correspondent with the Department of Defence about progress on (State) Legislation for Soldier Settlement Blocks and whether Munitions Workers would be eligible - an issue over which the Defence Department had no control. He was living in Camperdown until after 1922. It seems he was not eventually successful in gaining a block as he subsequently moved to West Preston, VIC.

Avery died in Preston, VIC in 1929.

Avery married **Delia Mary McCARTHY** [557], daughter of **Jeremiah McCARTHY** [600] and **Mary FAHEY** [599], in 1906. 130 Delia was born about 1881 and died in 1910 in Heidelberg, Vic, Australia, 374 aged about 29.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 166 F

 i. **Phyllis Frances Elizabeth LLOYD** [582] was born in 1907 in Richmond, Victoria, Australia³⁷⁵ and died in 1961 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia,³⁷⁶ at age 54. Phyllis married **Leonard Charles DOIG** [8371].
- + 167 M ii. **Esmond Avery LLOYD** [565] was born in 1910 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia³⁷⁷ and died in 1987 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia,³⁷⁸ at age 77.
 Esmond married **Amelia RISELEY** [10852]³⁷⁹ (b. 1902, d. 1987) in 1942 in Victoria, Australia.³⁸⁰

Avery next married **Eva May SHAW** [558], daughter of **Sydney George SHAW** [8362] and **Annie Jane** [8363], in 1913.¹³¹ Eva was born about 1896 and died in 1956 in Wonthaggi, Vic, Australia, aged about 60.

General Notes: Father said to be Sydney George Shaw, mother Annie Jane ???

- + 168 F

 i. Fanny May LLOYD [8364] was born in 1915 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia³⁸² and died about 1987 in Lilydale, Vic, Australia, aged about 72.
 Fanny married James Henry POTTER [8365] (b. 1911, d. 1983) in 1934 in Victoria, Australia.³⁸³
- + 169 F ii. **Eva Stella LLOYD** [749] was born in 1917 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia, 384 died in Jun 1936 in Prahran, Vic, Australia, 385 at age 19, and was buried on 10 Jun 1936 in Fawkner,

Victoria, Australia.

Eva married **Albert Victor POTTER** [750] (b. Abt 1917, d. 1965) about 1936.

170 F iii. **Mary LLOYD** [8369] was born about 1920.

- 171 U iv. **LLOÝD** [11887]³⁸⁶ was born on 19 Dec 1921 in Australia³⁸⁶ and died on 19 Dec 1921 in Australia.³⁸⁶
- + 172 F v. Olive Jean LLOYD [8343] was born about 1924³⁸⁷ and died in 1948 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, 388 aged about 24.
 Olive married Alfred Henry DAWES [8344] (b. Abt 1921, d. Abt 1993) on 15 Apr 1942 in Collingwood, VIC, Australia. 389
- + 173 M vi. Henry George LLOYD [8370] Henry married Myra June [9396].
- **61. John Frederick RAWSON 2** [505] (Hannah FAULKNER³, Abraham², William ¹) was born in 1870 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹⁴⁰ and died in 1937 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia¹⁴¹ at age 67.

General Notes: 1st cousin of John Frederick RAWSON, 1.

John married **Cecilia ANDERSON** [504], daughter of **Andrew Elias ANDERSON** [507] and **Amelia RAWSON** [506], in 1898. Cecilia was born in 1871 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia³⁹⁰ and died in 1945 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia³⁹¹ at age 74.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 174 M
 i. **Sydney Anderson RAWSON** [626] was born in 1899 in NSW, Australia³⁹² and died in 1936 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia,³⁹³ at age 37.
 Sydney married **Elva May JONES** [12319]³⁹⁴ (b. 23 Sep 1905, d. 21 Nov 1986) on 17 Jun 1929 in Sydney, NSW, Australia,³⁹⁴
- + 175 F

 ii. **Esther Hanna RAWSON** [642] was born in 1902 in NSW, Australia³⁹⁵ and died in 1976 in Gosford, NSW, Australia;³⁹⁶ at age 74.

 Esther married **Francis V HOWARD** [6966] in 1932 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia.³⁹⁷
 - 176 F iii. **Grace Cecilia RAWSON** [686] was born in 1909 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia³⁹⁸ and died in 1956 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia,³⁹⁹ at age 47.
 - 177 F iv. **Joan Freda RAWSON** [687] was born in 1910 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia⁴⁰⁰ and died in 1965,⁴⁰¹ at age 55.
 - 178 M v. **John Frederick RAWSON** [688] was born in 1913 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia⁴⁰² and died in 1916 in Annandale, NSW, Australia⁴⁰³ at age 3.
- **62. Annie RAWSON** [621] (Hannah FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1873 in Inverleigh, Vic. Australia¹⁴² and died in 1965 in Corrimal, NSW, Australia, at gae 92.

General Notes: Annie married her 1st cousin John Frederick Rawson, 1.

Annie married **John Frederick RAWSON 1** [622], son of **James Kendle RAWSON** [623] and **Alice Maude BENNETT** [624], in 1891 in NSW, Australia. John was born in 1867 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia and died in 1943 in Dubbo, NSW, Australia, 405 at age 76.

General Notes: 1st Cousin of John Frederick RAWSON, 2.

The Dubbo Liberal and Macquarie Advocate (NSW: 1894 - 1954) Tue 13 Apr 1943

Page 4
OBITUARY
OBITUARY

MR. JOHN FREDERICK RAWSON

The death occurred on Friday night, following some monhs of illness, of Mr. John Frederick Rawson (76), well-known western personality, who has lived in retirement at Dubbo for 12 years.

Before coming to Dubbo he was for 43 years a prominent grazier in the Trangie district with large and important holdings. At Dubbo he acquired many interests in the commercial affairs of the district.

He passed away at his private residence, "Beulah," 336 Macquarie Street,

Dubbo. Born at Inverleigh (Victoria), deceased was married at Ingleby, via Lockhart, to Miss Annie Rawson, who survives together with one son and one daughter, Mr, William Rawson (Trangie) and Mrs. Alice Pearce (Dubbo).

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/132923000

His mother, Mrs. A. Rawson, who is aged 98 years, resides in Melbourne. A family of brothers and sisters also survives.

Following a private service at the residence, the funeral took place in the Baptist portion of the Dubbo cemetery. The Rev. W. S. Cowling officiated at the service and graveside.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 179 M
 i. William Hunter RAWSON [627] was born in 1892 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia⁴⁰⁶ and died in 1990 in Trangie, New South Wales, Australia,⁴⁰⁷ at age 98.
 William married Marli A GIBBS [684] in 1917 in Narromine, New South Wales, Australia.⁴⁰⁸
 - 180 F ii. **Alice Maude RAWSON** [620] was born in 1905 in Dubbo, NSW, Australia. 409
- **63.** James Alfred RAWSON [539] (Hannah FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1875 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia¹⁴⁴ and died on 6 Aug 1954 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 79.

General Notes: James Alfred Rawson and Mary Edith Faulkner were cousins.

No birth registration was found for James Alfred Rawson. His name came from death certificate of Hannah his mother.

PERSONAL OBITUARY

Mr. John Rawson, of Kincaid-street, Wagga, died at an early hour on Saturday morning (Ed: 24 April) at his residence, after a short illness. Mr. Rawson retired from active public life about 14 years ago and had since resided in Wagga.

Born at Sunderland, Durham, England, he came to Australia with his parents when only a boy, making the memorable trip on the barque, 'British Empire,' and landing at Geelong on March 14, 1853. Mr. Rawson paid a visit to Geelong only a few years ago. His father reached the age of 84 years at the time of his death, and his mother died in her 64 th year.

Mr. John Rawson was twice married, first to Miss Hannah Faulkner, at Inverleigh (Vic), in 1869, there being four children by this marriage, three of whom survive him. In 1877 Mr. Rawson married Miss Amelia Faulkner at Geelong, and she predeceased him in July, 1933. There were no children of that marriage. He came to New South Wales in 1876, and until his retirement 14 years ago, was successfully engaged in farming and grazing pursuits in the Lockhart and Jerilderie districts. Children surviving are Mr. John Frederick Rawson, of Milbrulong, who is visiting England for the Coronation festivities; James Alfred, of Trundle, and Annie (Mrs. J. Rawson), of Dubbo.

The funeral took place on Sunday afternoon. The cortege, which was very representative, moved from the Methodist Church, Wagga, for the Lockhart cemetery.

PERSONAL NEWS. (1937, April 30). Albury Banner and Wodonga Express (NSW: 1896 - 1938), p. 46. Retrieved November 25, 2013, from http://nla.gov.au/nla.news-article102689568

James married **Mary Edith FAULKNER** [538], daughter of **George FAULKNER** [293] and **Anna DAVEY** [508], in 1897.⁷² Mary was born in 1874 in Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia⁷¹ and died on 19 May 1955 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 81.

General Notes: James Alfred Rawson and Mary Edith Faulkner were cousins.

(Duplicate Line. See Person 36)

Fifth Generation (2nd Great-Grandchildren)

65. William Alfred Teague THACKRAY [8918] (William Timothy John THACKRAY⁴, Emily Elizabeth FAULKNER³, William², William¹) was born in 1891 in Victoria, Australia and died in 1968 in Sydney, NSW, Australia, at age 77.

William married **Adela Knight HOCKING** [11338] in 1914 in Victoria, Australia. Adela was born in 1891 in Victoria, Australia and died in 1958 in Victoria, Australia, at age 67.

The child from this marriage was:

- + 181 M
 i. Noel William Faulkner THACKRAY [11339] was born in Nov 1916 in Victoria, Australia and died in 1944 in Belgium, at age 28.

 Noel married Phyllis Mary SMITH [11340] (b. 1914, d. 1992) in 1940 in Deepdene, Vic, Australia.
- **67. Georgina Maria YATES** [638] (Maria FAULKNER⁴, George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1886 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia¹⁵³ and died in 1972 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia¹⁵⁴ at age 86.

Georgina married **Arthur HANNAH** [639] in 1910 in Victoria, Australia. Arthur was born in 1885 and died in 1934, at age 49.

Georgina next married Albert CLOSTER [8518] in 1939 in Victoria, Australia. 156

68. Ada May YATES [633] (Maria FAULKNER⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1887 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia¹⁵⁷ and died in 1954 in Sydney, NSW, Australia, at age 67.

Ada married **Arthur Brinton OSBORNE** [634] in 1911. 158 Arthur was born in 1885 and died in 1964, at age 79.

69. Sarah Jane YATES [640] (Maria FAULKNER⁴, George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1891 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia¹⁵⁹ and died in 1968 in Sydney, NSW, Australia, at age 77.

Sarah married **John Robert BENSON** [9885]¹⁶⁰ in 1917 in Victoria, Australia.¹⁶⁰ John was born about 1893 and died in 1975 in Sydney, NSW, Australia, aged about 82.

71. Elsie Louisa YATES [635] (Maria FAULKNER⁴, George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1896 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia¹⁶² and died in 1960 in Footscray, Vic, Australia¹⁶³ at age 64.

Elsie married **Everett Belmont Graham EARL** [636] in 1920 in Victoria, Australia. Leverett was born in 1894 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia and died in 1972 in Heidelberg, Vic, Australia, at age 78.

The child from this marriage was:

- i. **Harold William EARL** [10188]⁴¹² was born in 1920 in Rworth, Victoria, Australia⁴¹² and died in 1921 in Rworth, Victoria, Australia,⁴¹² at age 1.
- **72. William Henry YATES** [641] (Maria FAULKNER⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1898 in Buninyong, Vic, Australia¹⁶⁵ and died in 1972 in Collingwood, VIC, Australia, ¹⁶⁶ at age 74.

William married Anna Matilida LORENSINI [12588]. Anna was born in 1899 and died in 1957, at age 58.

73. Anna Eveline YATES [4274]¹⁶⁷ (*Maria FAULKNER*⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1900 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia and died in 1948 in Stawell, Vic, Australia, ¹⁶⁸ at age 48.

Anna married Albert BAKER [8517] in 1921 in Victoria, Australia.

80. Charles Kenneth LYE [593] (Georgina FAULKNER⁴, George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1912 in Foster, Vic, Australia¹⁷⁷ and died in 1976 in Leongatha, Vic, Australia, ¹⁷⁸ at age 64.

Charles married **Nancy Jean FIDGE** [11888]¹⁷⁹ in 1940 in Victoria, Australia.¹⁷⁹ Nancy was born in 1913 in Mirboo, Victoria, Australia¹⁷⁹ and died on 4 Nov 1982 in Leongatha, Vic, Australia,¹⁷⁹ at age 69.

81. Ethel May FLEWIN [543] (Martha Ann FAULKNER 2⁴, George ³, Abraham², William ¹) was born in 1900 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia¹⁸¹ and died in 1976 in NSW, Australia, at age 76.

Ethel married **Ernest Alfred ASH** [12811] in 1929 in NSW, Australia. Ernest was born in 1901 and died in 1990, at age 89.

82. Clarence Frederick FLEWIN [542] (Martha Ann FAULKNER 2⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1902 in Ballarat, Vic., Australia¹⁸² and died in 1980 in NSW, Australia¹⁸³ at age 78.

Clarence married **Dorothy Ruth HOLLIER** [11749]. Dorothy was born in 1909 in Saint Marys, New South Wales, Australia and died in 1974 in NSW, Australia, 183 at age 65.

The child from this marriage was:

183 F i. **Judith Mary FLEWIN** [11748]¹⁸³ died in 1952 in Parramatta, NSW, Australia.¹⁸³

83. Beatrice Maud FLEWIN [540] (Martha Ann FAULKNER 2^4 , George 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born in 1904 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia and died in 1977 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia, at age 73.

Beatrice married **Louise Ernest James NEAVE** [541] in 1924 in Victoria, Australia. 186 Louise was born in 1899 and died in 1964, at age 65.

84. Ivy Jane FLEWIN [545] (Martha Ann FAULKNER 2⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1905 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia ¹⁸⁷ and died in 1970 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia ¹⁸⁸ at age 65.

Ivy married **Leslie Richmond BARNETT** [8459] in 1933 in Victoria, Australia. Leslie was born in 1902 in Victoria, Australia and died in 1969 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia, at age 67.

85. Leslie James FLEWIN [549] (Martha Ann FAULKNER 2⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1907 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia ¹⁹⁰ and died in 1999 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia, at age 92.

Leslie married **Helena BLUCHER** [12809] in 1943 in Victoria, Australia. Helena was born in 1924 in Victoria, Australia and died in 2005 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia, at age 81.

86. Herbert George FLEWIN [544] (Martha Ann FAULKNER 2⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1909 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia¹⁹¹ and died in 1961 in Tasmania, Australia, at age 52.

Herbert married **Mary Mildred CANNELL** [12810] in 1944 in Tasmania, Australia. Mary was born in 1913 in Tasmania, Australia and died in 1955 in Tasmania, Australia, at age 42.

87. John Davey FLEWIN [548] (Martha Ann FAULKNER 2^4 , George 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born in 1911 in Traralgon, Victoria, Australia 192 and died in 1979 in Dandenong, Victoria, Australia 193 at age 68.

John married **Mary Jane MOORE** [12812] in 1935 in Victoria, Australia. Mary was born in 1914 and died in 1991, at age 77.

93. William Hunter RAWSON [683] (Mary Edith FAULKNER⁴, George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1911 in Parkes, NSW, Australia²⁰² and died in 1949 in Trundle, NSW, Australia, at age 38.

William married Marjorie DAWE [6967] in 1936 in Parkes, NSW, Australia.

96. Margaret May McFARLANE [610] (Fanny Eliza FAULKNER⁴, George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1902 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²⁰⁷ and died on 22 May 1980 in Woy Woy, NSW, Australia, at age 78. Another name for Margaret was Margaret Mary McFarlane.

Margaret married **David James CLEGG** [6970],²⁰⁸ son of **David Gunning CLEGG** [6969] and **Lilly FAULKNER** [533],⁷⁸ in 1941 in Gosford, NSW, Australia.²⁰⁸ David was born in 1901 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia and died in 1977 in NSW, Australia,²³³ at age 76.

97. John Richard McFARLANE [606] (Fanny Eliza FAULKNER⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1904 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²⁰⁹ and died in 1952 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia,²¹⁰ at age 48.

General Notes: Marriage not confirmed

John married Nellie CAIRNS [607] in 1927 in Victoria, Australia.²¹¹

98. Jane Mareon McFARLANE [608] (Fanny Eliza FAULKNER⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1905 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²¹² and died on 7 Aug 1954 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia, ²¹³ at age 49. Another name for Jane was Marean Jane McFarlane.

Jane married Robert CLOSTER [609] in 1930.²¹⁴

99. Charles Austin McFARLANE [602] (Fanny Eliza FAULKNER⁴, George ³, Abraham², William ¹) was born on 9 Jun 1907 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia²¹⁵ and died after 1980.

Charles married Alma Mary HAYES [8085] in 1932 in Victoria, Australia. 216

102. Frances Elizabeth McFARLANE [603] (Fanny Eliza FAULKNER⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1913 in Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia, ²²⁰ died on 3 Apr 1992, at age 79, and was buried in 1992 in Altona, Vic, Australia. Another name for Frances was Fanny Eliza McFarlane.

Frances married Vernon Alexander WATERS [8086]²²¹ in 1935 in Victoria, Australia.²²²

Frances next married **Edward Albert LEOGH** [8087]²²³ about 1948.

103. Jean FAULKNER [530] (William James⁴, George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1909 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia²²⁵ and died in 1998 in Portland, Vic, Australia²²⁶ at age 89.

General Notes: Jean Faulkner (married name Blackmore) was born in 1909 in Ballarat, Victoria, Australia.[1]

She married Veanus Joseph Blackmore in 1934 in Ballaarat.[2] Their children were:

- 1. Allan Faulkner Blackmore
- 2. Neville William Blackmore
- 3. Rosemary Jean Blackmore
- 4. lan James Blackmore
- 5. Janice Alma Blackmore
- 6. Robert George Blackmore

Jean died 13 Nov 1998 in Ballarat, Victoria, Australia https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Faulkner-2366

Jean married **Veanus Joseph BLACKMORE** [12589] in 1934 in Victoria, Australia. Veanus was born in 1906, died in 1985, at age 79, and was buried in 1985 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia. 413

105. Charles William FAULKNER [520] (William James ⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1912 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia²³⁰ and died in 1976 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia²³¹ at age 64.

Charles married **Ellen ARMSTRONG** [12590] in 1935 in Victoria, Australia. Ellen was born in 1917 and died in 1967, at age 50.

106. John James FAULKNER [12591] (William James ⁴, George ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1913 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia and died in 1998 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, at age 85.

John married **Mary Venonica GRIFFIN** [12592] in 1936 in Victoria, Australia. Mary was born in 1917 and died in 2002, at age 85.

107. David James CLEGG $[6970]^{208}$ (Lilly FAULKNER⁴, George³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1901 in Ballarat, Vic, Australia and died in 1977 in NSW, Australia, ²³³ at age 76.

David married **Margaret May McFARLANE** [610], daughter of **John Donald McFARLANE** [523] and **Fanny Eliza FAULKNER** [522], in 1941 in Gosford, NSW, Australia. Margaret was born in 1902 in Miners Rest, Vic, Australia and died on 22 May 1980 in Woy Woy, NSW, Australia, at age 78. Another name for Margaret was Margaret Mary McFarlane.

(Duplicate Line. See Person 96)

108. George Walter FAULKNER [477] (Henery 4 , William 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born in 1883 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia 236 and died in 1972 in Boort, Vic, Australia, 237 at age 89. Another name for George was Walter Faulkner. 241

George married **Emily REED** [526], daughter of **Edward REED** [5939] and **Emily RICHARDSON** [5940], ²⁴⁴ in 1916 in Victoria, Australia. ²³⁸ Emily was born about 1886 and died in 1971 in Kerang, Vic, Australia, ⁴¹⁴ aged about 85. Another name for Emily was Cis Faulkner. ²⁴¹

Noted events in her life were:

- She has conflicting or alternate birth information of 1887 and Numurkah, Victoria, Australia. 415
- **109.** Charles Henry FAULKNER [476] (Henery⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1885 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²³⁹ and died in 1955 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²⁴⁰ at age 70.

General Notes: may have married Ruby or Reby Gladys Stanyer b. 1898 Boort d. as Reby Gladys

Hocking in 1984

Charles married Rebe Gladys STANYER [9660]²⁴¹ in 1922.²⁴²

Charles next married Betty POYNER [9661]²⁴¹ in 1949.²⁴¹

110. William Leigh FAULKNER [478] (Henery⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1888 in Victoria, Australia²⁴³ and died in 1970 in Winchelsea, Vic, Australia⁷⁶ at age 82. Another name for William was Leigh Faulkner.²⁴¹

William married **Lillian May REED** [5941], 244 daughter of **Edward REED** [5939] and **Emily RICHARDSON** [5940], 244 in 1920 in Victoria, Australia. 245

General Notes: **The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Monday 15 January 1945 Page 2** http://trove.nla.gov.au/ndp/del/article/1111866

REED. - On December 30, at Numurkah, Ellen Elizabeth, dearly loved wife of Edward Reed, Ulupna, loving mother of William (Geelong), Emily (Mrs. G. W. Faulkner, Tragowel), Lily (Mrs. W. L. Faulkner, Inverleigh), Nellie (Mrs. G. R. Sutton, Boort), loved foster-mother of Hilda (Mrs. R. G. Sutton, Barellan, N.S.W.), Emily, Dolly (Mrs. F.Sutton, Inverleigh), aged 80 years. - At rest.

The child from this marriage was:

+ 184 M
i. **Leonard Arthur FAULKNER** [9662]²⁴¹ was born on 24 Apr 1921 in Australia⁴¹⁶ and died in 2009 in Inverleigh, Vic., Australia,⁴¹⁶ at age 88.

Leonard married **Sylvia HOSKING** [9663].²⁴¹

111. Arthur Herbert FAULKNER [479] (Henery 4 , William 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born in 1892 in Kerang , Vic, Australia 246 and died in 1942 in Kerang , Vic, Australia 247 at age 50.

Arthur married **Dorothy RANKIN** [9657]²⁴¹ in 1931 in Victoria, Australia.²⁴⁸

Children from this marriage were:

185 M i. Francis FAULKNER [9658] 186 F ii. Janice FAULKNER [9659]

112. Blanche PERKINS [32] (Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William ³, Abraham², William ¹) was born in 1883 in Kerang, Vic, Australia, ²⁵⁰ was christened on 3 Feb 1885 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, ²⁵¹ died on 10 Apr 1948 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, ²⁵² at age 65, and was buried on 12 Apr 1948 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was cancer - secondary carcinoma of two breasts. Another name for Blanche was Blanche Beggs.

General Notes: ur: Anderson St., Bendigo

Blanche Perkins left her family in about 1921. Her three youngest children were placed in St.Aiden's Orphanage, Bendigo. She later married Wally Beggs and had a child also called Wally Beggs, who died on 29 April 1994 and was buried on 5.5.1994, privately. Information on Wally Beggs, 2 married Lenice children Stephen and Susan (children Michael, Daniel, Lenice and Stephen), Michael and Luiba (children Amanda, Kim and Mark), Paul and Gail (Children Kate, Julie, Natasha and Cameron)<@Herald_Sun*3.5.1994>

Blanche's daughter Mary lived at 27 Mount Korong Rd., Bendigo, this address was later changed to 13 Eaglehawk Rd., in the early 60's.

Noted events in her life were:

- She had a residence in Mincha, Vic, Australia from 1914 to 1919.
- She had a residence in Kerang, Vic, Australia from 1924 to 1931.
- In 1936 she resided at Pyramid Creek in Kerang, Vic, Australia.
- In 1937 she resided at High Street in Eaglehawk, Vic, Australia.
- In 1942 she resided at 50 Anderson Street in Bendigo, Vic, Australia.

Blanche married **Edward William BANNAN** [33], son of **Edward BANNAN** [92] and **Mary REDMOND** [93], on 5 Sep 1904 in Kerang , Vic, Australia. Sea Edward was born on 5 Jan 1858 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, died on 1 Jan 1929 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, at age 70, and was buried on 2 Jan 1929 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia. The cause of his death was bronchial pneumonia & heart failure due to being thrown from a buggy.

General Notes: Edward and Blanche were married by Charles James Legale, Presbyterian Minister at the home of the bride's parents. Witnesses to the marriage were Mark Perkins and Mabel May Perkins.

Edward's wife Blanche left Edward about 1921 and the three youngest children, Mary, Muriel Anne and Dennis were placed in St.Aiden's Orphanage Bendigo. Edward died on 1.1.1929. An inquest was held into his death. A man driving along Koondrook Rd., approximately 2 and a half miles from Kerang saw Edward lying on the road injured. He picked Edward up and put him into his car and took him to the police station. He was taken to hospital at Kerang and transferred to Bendigo Hospital. He had fallen from a buggy when the horse bolted and had a broken back with spinal cord involvement. The accident occurred on 27.12.1928 and Edward died as a result of his injuries on 1.1.1929.



Edward Bannan b. 1858-1929 (Cir 1925)

At the time of his death, Edward Bannan 3 was living with Thomas Henry Collins a farmer at Pyramid Creek about 4 and a half miles from Kerang. His wife Blanche was said to have left him about 8 years earlier and he had been living with Collins for about 2 years.

Edward's occupation was recorded as farmer in 1906 and boundary rider in 1915 and in 1922 labourer.

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in Mincha, Vic, Australia from 1909 to 1924.

- + 187 M
 i. William Alexander BANNAN 2 [113] was born on 16 Sep 1904⁴²⁰ and died in 1978 in Castlemaine, Vic, Australia, ⁴²¹ at age 74.
 William married Annie BEGELHOLE [302] (b. 1896, d. 1978) in 1942 in Castlemaine, Vic, Australia. ⁴²²
- + 188 F

 ii. Catherine BANNAN [20] was born on 14 Apr 1906 in Macorna North, Vic, Australia, died on 21 Oct 1981 in Swan Hill, Vic, Australia, at age 75, and was buried on 23 Oct 1981 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.

 Catherine married George JONES [21] Catherine Macorna North, Vic, Australia, died in Macorna North, vic, Australia, died in
- + 189 M iii. **James Thomas BANNAN** [116] was born on 28 Aug 1908 in Macorna, Vic, Australia⁴²⁷ and died on 22 Jun 1988 in Epping, Vic, Australia^{,428} at age 79.

 James married **Ellen Margaret WALSH** [303] about 1960.
- + 190 M iv. **Edward BANNAN 4th** [117] was born on 29 Oct 1910 in Mincha, Vic, Australia,⁴²⁹ died on 2 Jul 1998 in Gunbower, Vic, Australia,⁴³⁰ at age 87, and was buried on 6 Jul 1998 in Patho, Vic, Australia. Edward married **Rita JONES** [118] (b. Abt 1918, d. 5 Sep 2002) on 13 Oct 1934 in Cohuna, Vic. Australia, 431
- + 191 F v. **Mary Anne BANNAN** [119] was born in 1913 in Macorna North, Vic, Australia⁴³² and died on 17 Jan 1973 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, at age 60.

 Mary married **Edward George STEVENS** [245] (b. 1912, d. 22 Feb 1988) on 1 Jun 1940.⁴³³

192 F vi. Muriel Anne BANNAN [120] was born on 23 Oct 1915 in Macorna, Vic, Australia, 434 died on 28 Nov 2001 in Korumburra, Vic, Australia, 435 at age 86, and was buried on 4 Dec 2001 in Korumburra, Vic, Australia. 436 The cause of her death was cancer - carcinoma of bladder and acute renal failure. Other names for Muriel were Anne Bannan and Annie Bannan. She had no known marriage and no known

General Notes: It is possible that there were children of Anne (Muriel) Bannan, possibly twins born whilst she was a young woman living and working for the Loorham ?? family, but although there is such a story, no facts have been found to substantiate it.



(Muriel) Anne Bannan 80th Birthday
taken at Korumburra, Victoria, Australia by Coral J Jones
(Oct 1995)

+ 193 M vii. **Dennis BANNAN 2** [236] was born about 1919 and died in 1979 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia, 437 aged about 60.

Dennis married **Dulcie Jean DREW** [1849] (d. Sep 2012) in 1947 in Victoria, Australia. 438

Blanche next married **Walter BEGGS** [89], son of **William BEGGS** [3937] and **Mary O'BRIEN** [3938], on 29 Sep 1937 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia.²⁵⁴ Walter was born in 1878 in Kerang, Vic, Australia,⁴³⁹ died on 6 Dec 1961 in Heidelberg, Vic, Australia,⁴⁴⁰ at age 83, and was buried on 8 Dec 1961 in Altona, Vic, Australia.⁴⁴¹

General Notes: **The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Monday 25 August 1913 Page 10** DESTRUCTION OF OPOSSUMS.

-->>-

KORONGVALE, Saturday. - At the Korongvale Police Court yesterday Walter Beggs was proceeded against by John Henry Rowson, an inspector under the Game Act, on two charges of having unlawfully killed 100 opossums and 60 opossums on the Loddon, near Fernihurst, during the close season The bench (Mr. Pennefather, P M , and Messrs Laity and Davis, J P.'s inflicted a fine of £3, with £25 damages, the value of the native game destroyed, with £6/5/11 costs, in default six weeks imprisonment, on the second charge; and a fine of £2, with £15 added, the value of the native game, in default four weeks' imprisonment, on the second charge. The hearing of a charge against Angus Beggs of having aided and abetted his brother in the destruction of the opossums was adjourned for a month.

Bendigo Advertiser (Vic.: 1855 - 1918) (about) Saturday 20 September 1913 Page 4 DESTRUCTION OF OPOSSUMS.

Korong Vale, 19th September

Before Mr. Pennefather, P.M., and Messrs. Kiniry, Davis and Laity, ,Jsp., at the Korong Vale Court to-day, Arthur Beggs, of Mysia, was charged on two counts and one of aiding and abetting Walter Beggs in killing 100 opossums out of season, and the other with aiding and abetting Walter Beggs to consign 100 opossum skins. Inspector Rawson, of the Game and Fisheries department, Melbourne, prosecuted, and Mr. J. Barnett (Bendigo) appeared for the defence. Evidence was given that Walter Beggs was convicted at the Korong Vale Court on 22nd August of killing the opossums, and was fined £3, with £6/6/ costs, and ordered to pay ,£25, the value of the opossums. Thomas Bright, farmer, of Fernihurst, deposed that Walter Beggs and Arthur Beggs were trapping on his property for three weeks. They came together and went away together. Mr. Meeks, a storekeeper at Borung, stated that the two Beggs came to his store and consigned to Melbourne a bag of opossum skins. Constable Wibey stated that the two Beggs were always together. The first charge was dismissed with £2/2/ costs against the Crown. The second charge was withdrawn on the application of the inspector.

Kerang Observer (Vic.: 1914 - 1918) Saturday 13 June 1914 Page 2

KERANG COURT OF PETTY SESSIONS

Wednesday, June 10th,

(Before Mr Bartold, P.M., and F. Westblade, J.P.)

Senior-Constable Day v. Walter Beggs, charged with being in a billiard room during prohibited hours on 29th May. Evidence was given to the effect that the defendant was in the billiard room of the Royal Hotel. Accused pleaded guilty and was fined 10s.

Kerang New Times (Vic.: 1914 - 1918) Friday 12 June 1914 Page 3

Walter Beggs pleaded guilty to being on the premises of the Royal Hotel after licensed hours on the 29th May, and was fined 10s, in default distress.

Kerang New Times (Vic.: 1914 - 1918) Tuesday 29 September 1914 Page 3 KERANG ENROLMENTS.

The following volunteers have been 2 sworn in before the attesting officer, Mr -D. G. Ratfray, for service in the Australian Imperial Expeditionary Force since Monday last: Horace W. .Marshall, Walter Hanson, Robert Martin, Patrick FWhelan, Walter Beggs,

Kerang Observer (Vic.: 1914 - 1918) Wednesday 28 July 1915 Page 15 RECRUITS.

The following have been enlisted in Kerang since our last report: D. Beggs, Walter Beggs, Harry Beggs,.....

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Wednesday 9 August 1916 Page 12

MRS. MARY BEGGS. (photo of Mrs Beggs)

Mrs Mary Beggs, of Kerang, has five sons on active service, the eldest of whom, Private David Beggs, is 40 years of age. Private Henry Beggs is 35. Private Arthur Beggs was at the landing and also the evacuation at Gallipoli, was wounded, and has since returned to service. Sergeant James Beggs enlisted in Western Australia. Private Walter Beggs is in camp at Castlemaine.

Cohuna Farmer's Weekly (Vic.: 1914 - 1918) Friday 18 August 1916 Page 2

Mrs Mary Beggs, of Kerang, honoured with a photo in last Saturdays' "Argus". She enjoys the uncommon distinction of having as many as five sons on active military service. The eldest, Private David Beggs, is 40 years of age, the next Private Henry Beggs, is 35. There (is private Arthur Beggs, who took part in the historic landing at Gallipoli, and also in the final evacuation, Private Walter Beggs, and Sergeant Beggs, who enlisted in Western Australia.

Kerang New Times (Vic.: 1914 - 1918) Tuesday 24 April 1917 Page 2 KERANG STATE SCHOOL.

- 0 --

ROLL OF HONOR.

The following list includes the names of old teachers and scholars of the local State School who have enlisted, and the reading of these names will form a part of to-morrow's service in commemoration of Anzac Day. An opportunity is now afforded for any friends to note corrections or additions as it is desired that the list shall be complete. The head teacher, Mr P. Nettleton, B.A., will be glad to learn of any amendments to this list.

TEACHERS.

Bacon, Leonard.

Collins, Leslie H.

SCHOLARS.

Argyle, Roy.

Atkinson, Jack Parkin.

Arnold, Arthur Howard.

Bannon, John.

Bannon, William (K).

Bannon, Frank (K).

Beggs, Arthur (W).

Beggs, James.

Beggs, Henry. Beggs, David.

Beggs, Walter.

Beggs, Angus.

Bence, George F. (W).

Kerang New Times (Vic.: 1914 - 1918) Friday 24 August 1917 Page 2

Mrs Beggs has received word from the Base Records Office that her son, Private Walter Beggs, who was in the hospital suffering from gas poisoning, is now reported convalescent.

Kerang New Times (Vic.: 1914 - 1918) Tuesday 30 October 1917 Page 3

Private Walter Beggs, one of the six fighting sons of Mrs Beggs, of Pyramid Creek, returned to Kerang last week Private Beggs was gassed at Bullecourt, and also received a slight bayonet thrust in the chest.

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) (about) Friday 12 August 1921 Page 9

KERANG Walter Beggs and Arthur Beggs brothers were on Wednesday charged by senior constable Lewis, before Messrs Berrimin P M , and Southern, J P with unlawfully having part of a carcass of a sheep in their possession. They were found guilty and sentenced to three months imprisonment

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Saturday 18 August 1923 Page 29

KERANG. Walter Beggs was charged by Constable Hindson with having killed native game on August 3, and with having skins of native game in his possession. He pleaded guilty to both charges, and admitted two prior convictions. He was fined £15 with 10/ costs on the charge of having skins in his possession.

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Friday 13 May 1938 Page 12

PYRAMID HILL -At the Pyramid Court of Petty Sessions Walter Beggs of Eaglehawk was sentenced to be imprisoned for 14 days for having killed by means of cyanide poison opossums on the Pyramid Creek on March 30. For having been in possession of an opossum he was fined £5 with £6/1/costs

Wally Beggs married and had a son, also Called Wally Beggs.

Wally 2 married Lenice, and was father and father in law to Stephen and Susan, (children Michael, Daniel, Lenice and Stephen) Michael and Luiba (children Amanda, Kim and Mark), Paul and Gail (children Kate, Julie, Natasha and Cameron) Wally Beggs 2, was buried on May 5 1994 (private burial) <@Herald Sun*4.5.1994>

The child from this marriage was:

+ 194 M

i. Walter Henry BEGGS [645] was born about 1926 in ? Bendigo, Vic, Australia, 442 died on 29 Apr 1994 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia, aged about 68, and was buried on 5 May 1994 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia. 443

Walter married LENICE [3042]. (b. 11 Nov 1931, d. 10 Jun 2012)

113. Henry William John PERKINS [193] (Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born in 1884 in Kerang , Vic, Australia, ²⁵⁵ was christened in Feb 1885 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, ²⁵⁶ and died in 1959 in Dandenong, Victoria, Australia, ²⁵⁷ at age 75.

General Notes: In the 1912 electoral roll Henry is living at Macorna North.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in Macorna North, Vic, Australia from 1909 to 1924.
- He had a residence in Macorna North, Vic, Australia from 1931 to 1937.
- In 1942 he resided at 4 Corio Street in Sunshine, Vic, Australia.
- In 1949 he resided at 4 Leith Avenue in Sunshine, Vic, Australia.
- In 1954 he resided at Cleve Grove in Heidelberg, Vic, Australia.

Henry married **Eileen Sarah ANSON** [5867], daughter of **William ANSON** [5868] and **Catherine Anne HOVENDEN** [5869], in 1918 in Victoria, Australia.²⁵⁸ Eileen was born about 1899 and died in 1980 in Preston, Vic, Australia,⁴⁴⁴ aged about 81.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 195 M i. **William Joseph PERKINS** [12115]⁴⁴⁵ was born in 1918 in Kerang, Vic, Australia⁴⁴⁶ and died in 1988 in Heidelberg, Vic, Australia,⁴⁴⁷ at age 70. William married **Laura Myrtle DEACON** [12251].
- + 196 F ii. Lorraine Valentine PERKINS [12113]⁴⁴⁸ was born in 1920 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia⁴⁴⁹ and died in 2007,⁴⁵⁰ at age 87.
 Lorraine married Ian Alexander STEWART [12114].⁴⁴⁹ (b. Abt 1921, d. 30 Jun 2001)
- **114. Arthur Mark PERKINS** [194] (Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1886 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, ²⁵⁹ died in 1935 in Fitzroy, Vic, Australia, ²⁶⁰ at age 49, and was buried on 26 Mar 1935 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.

General Notes: **The Kerang Times (Vic.: 1889 - 1901) Tue 5 Nov 1895 Page 2 No title** On Sunday last a little lad about 12 years of age son of Mr Mark Perkins, of Macorna North, was driving some sheep out of a paddock, when his horse threw him, and broke his left arm just

above the elbow joint. The boy walked home, a distance of about a mile, with his arm swinging by his side, He was soon brought into Kerang to Dr. Reid, who set the injured limb. The little fellow is getting on as well as possible under the circumstances.

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Tue 26 Mar 1935 Page 1 Family Notices PERKINS -The Friends of the late Mr ARTHUR MARK PERKINS are respectfully Informed that his remains will be Interred In the New Melbourne General Cemetery Fawkner The funeral is appointed to leave the Metropolitan Fire Brigade Station Riversdale road Camberwell THIS DAY

(Tuesday 26th March) at 3 30 p m

A V TOBIN Funeral Director corner Racecourse and Flemington roads North Melbourne rd FU6645

The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Thu 16 May 1935 Page 1 Advertising

AFTER the expiration of fourteen days from the publication hereof application will be made to the Supreme Court of Victoria that LETTERS of ADMINISTRATION of the estate of ARTHUR MARK PERKINS, late of 50 Riversdale rd, Camberwell, in Victoria, fireman, deceased, Intestate, may be granted to Maria Theresa Perkins, or 170 Bell street, Coburg, being the widow of the said deceased.

Arthur married Maria Theresa KOVACS [275], daughter of Stefan KOVACS [315] and Antonia LASKA [314], in 1913.²⁶¹ Maria was born about 1894 and died in 1969 in Park., Vic, Australia, 451 aged about 75.

116. Mabel May PERKINS [196] (Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1889 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²⁶⁴ and died in 1971 in Noble Park, Victoria, Australia²⁶⁵ at age 82.

General Notes: In the 1912 Electoral Roll, Mabel is living at Macorna North.

Mabel had a relationship with **UK UK** [9] 59].

The child from this marriage was:

i. Unnamed Male PERKINS [9158]⁴⁵² was born on 8 May 1909 in Kerang, Vic, Australia (452) 197 M and died on 8 May 1909 in Kerang, Vic, Australia. 452 General Notes: an inquest was held into the death of this child in May 1909. It was stated that the child never took a breath, however if more skill had been exercised at the time of his birth, that he may have lived.

> Mrs Blanche Bannan and Mark Perkins wife (Mabel's grandmother) were present at the birth of the child, but there was no nurse or doctor present. The family stated that they did not notice that Mabel was pregnant until 23rd December 1908. Blanche Bannan was ill with a stomach upset at the time of the birth and this left Annie to deal with the birth on her own.

Mabel next married Robert RISELEY [613], son of Henry RISELEY [9741]⁴⁵³ and Hannah BROWN [9742], 453 in 1918 in Cranbourne, Vic, Australia. 266 Robert was born in 1899 in Leongatha, Vic, Australia 453 and died in 1974 in Noble Park, Victoria, Australia, 453 at age 75.

The child from this marriage was:

i. Dallas Thomas RISELEY [5870] was born on 26 Oct 1918 in Dandenong, Victoria, Australia + 198 M and died on 29 Aug 1986 in Brisbane, Qld, Australia, 8 at age 67. Dallas married Violet May COSGROVE [5871]. (b. 1920, d. 2004)

117. Amy Ellen PERKINS [197] (Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1892 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²⁶⁷ and died in 1954 in Wana, Vic, Australia²⁶⁸ at age 62.

Noted events in her life were:

• She had a residence in Wanalta, Vic. Australia in 1954.

Amy married **George Frederick JACKSON** [287], son of **Edward Marks JACKSON** [5873] and **Cecelia SCOTT** [5874], in 1909 in Macorna, Vic, Australia. ²⁶⁹ George was born on 5 Jul 1885 in Kerang, Vic, Australia⁴⁵⁴ and died on 17 Jun 1968 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia,⁴⁵⁵ at age 82.

General Notes: No father recorded on birth certificate

Children from this marriage were:

i. Alexander George JACKSON [554]⁴⁵⁶ was born in 1911 in Kerang, Vic, Australia⁴⁵⁷ and 199 M

died in 1996 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, 456 at age 85.

ii. **Amy Isabella Joyce JACKSON** [555] 456 was born in 1913 in Kerang, Vic, Australia 458 and died in 1934 in Carlton, Victoria, Australia, 459 at age 21. Another name for Amy was 200 F

Dulcie Jackson. 456

- iii. Frederick Mark JACKSON [9234]⁴⁵⁶ was born in 1914 in Kerang, Vic, Australia⁴⁶⁰ and 201 M died in 1996 in Shepparton, Vic. Australia, 456 at age 82.
- iv. Rosa Ellen JACKSON [9233] 456 was born on 21 Jul 1915 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, 461 + 202 F died in 2005 in Footscray, Vic, Australia, 456 at age 90, and was buried in Jun 2005 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.

Rosa married William Alexander WILSON [9248] in 1940 in Victoria, Australia. 462 Rosa next married **Alfred Joseph AINLEY** [12322] (b. Abt 1912, d. 1981) in 1952 in Victoria, Australia.463

Rosa next married **Winton COOPER** [12323] (b. 1907, d. 1981) about 1971.

- + 203 M v. Edward Arthur JACKSON [11164] was born in 1917 in Rushworth, Vic, Australia and died in 2010 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, at age 93.
 - 204 M
 - Edward married **Miriam BOWERY** [11168]. (b. 1927, d. 2001)

 vi. **Charles Henry JACKSON** [9236] ⁴⁶⁶ was born in 1918 in Rushworth, Vic, Australia. ⁴⁶⁴

 vii. **Esther Jane JACKSON** [9237] ⁴⁶⁵ was born in 1920 in Rushworth, Vic, Australia and died in 1921 in Rushworth, Vic, Australia ⁴⁶⁶ at age 1. 205 F
 - viii. Arthur John JACKSON [9235].456 206 M
 - ix. **Keith Gordon JACKSON** [9238]⁴⁶⁵ was born in 1923 in Wanalta, Vic, Australia⁴⁶⁵ and 207 M died in 1995 in Boort, Vic, Australia, 465 at age 72.
- x. Florence Eva Maude JACKSON [9239].465 + 208 F Florence married Raymond Lyle WELLS [11165]. Florence next married Charles Robert FRITH [11166].
- xi. Leonard Dunlop JACKSON [9241].465 + 209 M Leonard married **Dulcie May LAWSON** [11167].
 - xii. **David William JACKSON** [9240] 465 was born in 1926. 210 M
 - xiii. **Robert Matthew JACKSON** [9242]⁴⁶⁵ was born in 1931 in Rushworth, Vic, Australia⁴⁶⁵ and 211 M died in 1964 in Morwell, Vic., Australia, 467 at age 33.

118. Hollis John PERKINS [198] (Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1895 in Kerang, Vic, Australia²⁷⁰ and died after 1968.²⁷¹

General Notes: PERKINS Hollis John: Service Number - V39138: Place of Birth - Tragowel VIC: Place of Enlistment - Bendigo VIC: Next of Kin - (Father) PERKINS Mark. Hollis was discharged as medically unfit in 1916. He had gone home on final leave and developed broncho-pneumonia. He spent 4.5 weeks in bed and was still extremely weak so he was discharged at that time.

Noted events in his life were:

- Hollis served in the military from 1914 to 1918: Service Number V39138.
- In 1954 he resided at 125 Bay Road in Sandringham, Vic, Australia.
- In 1968 he resided at 301 Moorabool Street in Geelong, Vic, Australia.

Hollis married Helena Mary WILLIAMS [612], daughter of Joseph WILLIAMS [5875] and Hannah **WESTLAKE** [5876], in 1923.²⁷² Helena was born in 1893 in Cheltenham, Vic, Australia and died in 1963 in Sandringham, Vic, Australia, ⁴⁶⁸ at age 70.

119. Frances Caroline LLOYD [568] (John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1879 in Emerald Hill, VIC, Australia²⁷⁴ and died in 1935 in West Wyalong, NSW, Australia²⁷⁵ at age 56.

Frances married Walter Robert Edward MACKLAN [689] in 1900 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia.²⁷⁶ Walter was born in 1878 and died in 1961, at age 83.

- i. William R H MACKLAN [698] was born in 1901 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia:469 212 M
- ii. Herbert J MACKLAN [695] was born in 1903 in Urana, NSW, Australia.⁴⁷⁰ 213 M
- iii. Clarence S MACKLAN [690]⁴⁷¹ was born in 1905 in Urana, NSW, Australia and died on 20 214 M Sep 1971 in Australia, 472 at age 66. Another name for Clarence was Clarence Sydney
- iv. Ethel M MACKLAN [692] was born in 1906 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia.⁴⁷³ 215 F
- 216 F v. Frances M I MACKLAN [693] was born in 1909 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia.⁴⁷
- vi. Walter H MACKLAN [697] was born in 1910 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia. 475 217 M
- vii. Harold Ronald Lloyd MACKLIN [694]⁴⁷⁶ was born in 1912 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia⁴⁷⁷ + 218 M and died on 26 Aug 1980,⁴⁷⁸ at age 68. Harold married Myrtle Mary SEBREY [10861]. 478 (d. 14 Feb 1972)

- viii. Marion S MACKLAN [696] was born in 1914 in Lord Howe Island. 479 ix. Ella M MACKLAN [691] was born in 1917 in Holbrook, NSW, Australia. 480 220 F
- 122. Albert Edward LLOYD [7003] (John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1885 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸¹ and died in 1966 in Colac, Vic, Australia²⁸² at age 81.

Albert married **Eva U WILSON** [7006] in 1907 in Urana, NSW, Australia.²⁸³ Eva was born in 1885 in Hay, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ and died in 1915 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 30.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Constance Evelyn LLOYD [7007] was born in 1908 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ and 221 F died in 2010 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, 286 at age 102.
- ii. Dougald John LLOYD [7008] was born in 1909 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ and died on + 222 M 22 Aug 1946 in Whangarei, , New Zealand, Albert LLOYD [7008] was born in 1909 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia and alea 22 Aug 1946 in Whangarei, , New Zealand, at age 37.

 Dougald married Ivy Mona WEDGE [10851] Albert LLOYD [9754] Albert LLOYD [9754] Albert LLOYD [9754] Was born on 7 Jul 1911 and died on 22 Mar 1985, Albert LLOYD [9754] Albert LLOY
 - 223 M

Albert next married Rosina M BAKER [7325] in 1921 in Wagaa Wagaa, NSW, Australia.²⁸⁴

124. Victor William LLOYD [585] (John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1888 in NSW, Australia²⁸⁷ and died on 27 Feb 1969 in Albury, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 81.

General Notes: several more children, but details unknown.

Victor married Ena Ida Adelaide CARN [676], daughter of John Thomas CARN [9923]⁴⁸³ and Catherine Mary ADAMS [9924],⁴⁸³ in 1912 in Germanton, NSW, Australia.²⁸⁸ Ena was born on 29 Apr 1886 in Brocklesby, New South Wales, Australia⁴⁸³ and died in 1968, ²⁸⁶ at age 82.

Noted events in their marriage were:

They have conflicting or alternate marriage information of 23 Jan 1912 and Australia.

Noted events in her life were:

She has conflicting or alternate death information of 15 Jan 1968 and Albury, NSW, Australia.

Children from this marriage were:

- 224 F i. Muriel B. LLOYD [677] was born in 1912 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia. 484
- ii. Lindsay G LLOYD [675] was born in 1914 in Lord Howe Island. 485 225 M
- + 226 M iii. Norman Clifton LLOYD [7009] was born in 1918 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ and died in 1956 in Albury, NSW, Australia, 286 at age 38. Norman married Estella Gwendoline LINDNER [10853]⁴⁸⁶ (b. 29 Jul 1917, d. 12 Jul 1995) on 12 Jun 1937 in Albury, NSW, Australia. 480
 - iv. **LLOYD** [7011].²⁸⁶ v. **LLOYD** [7012].²⁸⁶ 227 U
 - 228 U
 - vi. Alan John LLOYD [7010] 229 M
- 127. Margaret Ann Elizabeth LLOYD [673] (John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William) was born on 8 Aug 1894 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia⁹² and died on 20 Oct 1975 in NSW, Australia,²⁸⁶ at age 81.

Margaret married James W. RYNEHART [674] in 1914 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia.²⁹³ James was born in 1890²⁸⁶ and died in 1975,²⁸⁶ at age 85.

Noted events in his life were:

• He has conflicting or alternate birth information of 1889 and Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia.⁴⁸⁷

- i. Ronald William RYNEHART [700] was born on 12 Mar 1915 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia⁴⁸⁸ + 230 M and died in 2003 in NSW, Australia, at age 88. Ronald married Mona Florence BAKER [12308]⁴⁸⁹ (b. 8 Sep 1911, d. 27 Jul 1985) in 1951 in Hamilton, NSW, Australia.489
 - ii. Ruth J RYNEHART [701] was born in 1916 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia. 490 231 F
- iii. **Elsie May RYNEHART** [699] was born in 1917 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia⁴⁹¹ and died on 8 Jun 2007 in Canberra, ACT, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 90. + 232 F Elsie married **John frederick WILLIS** [12057]⁴⁹² in 1939 in Henty, NSW, Australia.⁴⁹²

- 233 M iv. **John L RYNEHART** [7013] was born in 1921 in NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ and died in 1921 in NSW, Australia.²⁸⁶
- 234 U v. **RYNEHART** [7015] 235 U vi. **RYNEHART** [7016]
- + 236 F vii. **Jean RYNEHART** [7014] was born about 1930²⁸⁶ and died on 23 May 1974 in The Rock, NSW, Australia, 286 aged about 44.

 Jean married **Lawrence Peter MENZ** [12056] 493 in 1952 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia, 494
- **129. Myrtle Ivy LLOYD** [671] (John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 6 May 1897 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia⁹⁵ and died on 11 Oct 1993 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia, 286 at age 96.

General Notes: Several Children details unknown.

Myrtle married **Roy Wilfred HARTWIG** [672] in 1917 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia.²⁹⁶ Roy was born in 1896 in Gerogery, NSW, Australia and died in 1942 in Gerogery, NSW, Australia, at age 46.

130. Francis Leonard Joseph LLOYD [668] (John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 13 Oct 1898 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹⁷ and died after 1980.

Francis married Euphemia ALEXANDER [7017] in 1919 in NSW, Australia.²⁸⁶

The child from this marriage was:

237 M i. Francis Leonard Alexander LLOYD [7018] was born about 1920 in NSW, Australia. 286

131. Alice Charlotte LLOYD [669] (John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 4 May 1901 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁹⁸ and died in 1927,²⁹⁹ at age 26. Another name for Alice was Charlotte Alice Lloyd.

General Notes: may have married Francis Robert John Jackson in 1925

Alice married CLELAND [11889].

132. Roy Thrupp LLOYD [7004] (John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 25 May 1904 in NSW, Australia.³⁰⁰

Roy married **Myra Violet KEAT** [7005]²⁸⁶ in 1924 in NSW, Australia.²⁸⁶ Myra was born in 1906 in Victoria, Australia and died in 1981 in NSW, Australia,⁴⁹⁵ at age 75.

The child from this marriage was:

238 F i. Daphne Marion LLOYD [7019] died in 1942 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia. 286

135. Leslie George DICK [515] (Lavinia LLOYD 4 , Frances FAULKNER 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born in 1895 in Hotham West, Vic, Australia 307 and died in 1968 in Victoria, Australia, 308 at age 73.

Leslie married Mabel Irene MILLER [8456] in 1920 in Victoria, Australia. 309

136. Marion Rosanna MALEY [9650] (Rose Anna LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1883 in Geelong, Vic, Australia³¹² and died in 1934 in SA, Australia^{,313} at age 51.

General Notes: **The Argus (Melbourne, Vic.: 1848 - 1957) Thu 6 Dec 1934 Page 18 Advertising** NOTICE Is hereby given, that after the expiration of fourteen days from the publication hereof application will be made to the Supreme Court of the State of Victoria, In Its Probate Jurisdiction, by the Public Trustee, or State Bank Building, Pirie street, Adelaide, In the State of F.uth Australia, the administrator In whose favour an order to administer the estate of MARION ROSANNA WORMALD, formerly of Black Forest, In the State of South Australia, but late of Wellington road, North Norwood, in the said State of South Australia, married woman, deceased, was made on the 26th day of October, 1934, by the Supreme Court of the said State of South Australia, In its Testamentary Causes Jurisdiction, that the SEAL of the said Supreme Court of the said State of Victoria may be AFFIXED to certified copy of such order to administer. Dated this 28th day of November, 1934. C. D. GAVAN DUFFY, Manifold street, Camperdown, proctor for the applicant.

Marion married George WORMALD [9653].

151. Ernest William THRUPP [7028] (Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William ¹) was born on 1 Sep 1887 in Surat, Qld, Australia³³² and died on 7 Apr 1958 in Brisbane, Qld, Australia³³³ at age 70.

Ernest married Clara Rosannah Grace WHIP [9993]³³⁴ on 28 Nov 1910 in Roma, Qld, Australia.³³⁴ Clara was born on 22 Apr 1887 in Roma Downs, Queensland, Australia³³⁴ and died on 26 Oct 1953 in South Brisbane, Queensland, Australia, 334 at age 66.

152. Goulburn Roslyn THRUPP [7029] (Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William 1) was born on 25 May 1889 in Surat, Qld, Australia³³⁵ and died on 20 Dec 1959 in Roma, Qld, Australia³³⁶ at age 70.

Goulburn married Maude Edith Sophie McMULLEN [11228] in 1916 in QLD, Australia. Maude was born about 1890 in QLD, Australia⁴⁹⁶ and died in 1957 in Australia,⁴⁹⁶ aged about 67.

153. Ruby Victoria THRUPP [7030] (Mary Agnes LLOYD 4 , Frances FAULKNER 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born on 20 Feb 1892 in Surat, Qld, Australia 337 and died on 12 May 1945 in QLD, Australia 286 at age 53.

Ruby married **George SINGLETON** [9988]³³⁹ on 22 Jan 1912.³⁴⁰ George was born in 1885 in Australia³³⁹ and died in 1922,⁴⁹⁷ at age 37.

154. Beryl Edith THRUPP [7031] (Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 20 Feb 1892 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁴¹ and died on 26 Dec 1971 in Southport, Qld, Australia, ³⁴² at age 79.

Beryl married Colin Henry WOOD [9996]³⁴³ on 18 Aug 1918.³⁴⁴ Colin was born in 1885 in Australia.³⁴³

155. Bertram Moffat THRUPP [7032] (Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William 1) was born on 17 May 1893 in Surat, Qld. Australia³⁴⁵ and died on 26 Jun 1977 in Brisbane, Qld. Australia,²⁸⁶ at age 84.

Bertram married Elizabeth Elfleda WOOD [9997]³⁴⁶ on 23 Nov 1927.³⁴⁷ Elizabeth was born in 1895 in Australia.346

156. Cecil Howard THRUPP [7033] (Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William 1) was born on 14 Oct 1894 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁴⁸ and died on 7 Apr 1967 in Mitchell, Qld, Australia,³⁴⁹ at age 72.

Cecil married Mary Catherine DERWIN [9995]³⁵¹ .352 Mary was born in 1901 in Australia, 351 died on 10 Feb 1973 in Toowoomba, Qld, Australia, 351 at age 72, and was buried on 13 Feb 1973 in Mitchell, Qld, Australia.351

157. Cyril Lloyd THRUPP [7034] (Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 26 May 1896 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁵³ and died on 11 Mar 1973 in Roma, Qld, Australia³⁵⁴ at age 76.

Cyril married **Ivy Helen WEISKE** [9994]³⁵⁵ on 5 Apr 1935.³⁵⁶ Ivy was born in 1901 in QLD, Australia, 355 died on 25 Mar 1985 in Roma, Qld, Australia, 355 at age 84, and was buried on 27 Mar 1985 in Roma, Qld, Australia.498

158. Robert Henry THRUPP [7035] (Mary Agnes LLOYD 4 , Frances FAULKNER 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born on 28 Mar 1898 in Surat, Qld, Australia 357 and died in 1951 in Brisbane, Qld, Australia 358 at age 53.

Robert married **Winifred WOOD** [9989]³⁵⁹ .³⁶⁰ Winifred was born in 1899 in Australia.³⁵⁹

Children from this marriage were:

239 F

i. **Joan Winifred THRUPP** [9990]³⁵⁹ was born in Oct 1924.³⁵⁹ ii. **Harold THRUPP** [11629]⁴⁹⁹ was born on 21 Jun 1927⁴⁹⁹ and died on 6 Mar 2011,⁴⁹⁹ at + 240 M

Harold married **Gwendoline MORSE** [11857].⁵⁰⁰ (b. 28 Oct 1928, d. 13 Aug 2012)

159. Francis Pearl THRUPP [7036] (Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 12 Dec 1899 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁶¹ and died on 16 Jan 1977 in Gold Coast, Qld, Australia, ²⁸⁶ at age 77.

Francis married Herbert Stanley CARNE [12495].

160. John Farlow THRUPP [7037] (Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 14 Mar 1901 in Surat, Qld, Australia³⁶² and died on 8 Apr 1959 in Muckadilla, Qld, Australia,³⁶³ at age 58.

John married Amelia May KING [12496].

166. Phyllis Frances Elizabeth LLOYD [582] (Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1907 in Richmond, Victoria, Australia³⁷⁵ and died in 1961 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia, ³⁷⁶ at age 54.

Phyllis married Leonard Charles DOIG [8371].

Children from this marriage were:

241 F i. **Lorna DOIG** [8373]

242 M ii. **Kevin Charle**

ii. Kevin Charles DOIG [8372]⁵⁰¹ was born about 1932 and died in 1950, aged about 18.
 General Notes: Portland Guardian (Vic.: 1876 - 1953) Thursday 2 November 1950 page 3
 DEATH.

Doig.'- On the 31st October, suddenly, at Cape Bridgewater, Kevin Charles, dearly loved son of Leonard and Phyllis Doig (of Hanlon Parade, Portland), and loving brother of Lorna. Aged ?? years.

167. Esmond Avery LLOYD [565] (Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William ¹) was born in 1910 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia³⁷⁷ and died in 1987 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia³⁷⁸ at age 77.

Esmond married **Amelia RISELEY** [10852],³⁷⁹ daughter of **William RISELEY** [12490] and **Mary Ann CAMPBELL** [12491], in 1942 in Victoria, Australia.³⁸⁰ Amelia was born in 1902 in Leongatha, Vic, Australia⁵⁰² and died in 1987 in Dandenong, Victoria, Australia,⁵⁰³ at age 85.

168. Fanny May LLOYD [8364] (Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1915 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia³⁸² and died about 1987 in Lilydale, Vic, Australia, aged about 72.

Fanny married **James Henry POTTER** [8365], son of **James Francis POTTER** [8366] and **Harriet Elizabeth DYER** [8367], in 1934 in Victoria, Australia.³⁸³ James was born in 1911 and died in 1983 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia,⁵⁰⁴ at age 72.

169. Eva Stella LLOYD [749] (Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1917 in Camperdown, Vic, Australia,³⁸⁴ died in Jun 1936 in Prahran, Vic, Australia,³⁸⁵ at age 19, and was buried on 10 Jun 1936 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.

General Notes: **The Age (Melbourne, Vic.: 1854 - 1954) Wednesday 10 June 1936 page 1** POTTER.- On the 9th June, at Alfred Hospital, Eva Stella, loved wife of Albert Victor, and loving mother of Dorothy, loved daughter of Eva and the late Avery George Lloyd, and sister of Fanny, Mary, Olive, Henry, Phyllis and Esmond, aged 19 years.

POTTER.- The Friends of Mr. ALBERT VICTOR POTTER are informed that the remains of his dearly beloved wife, Eva Stella, will be interred in the Fawkner Cemetery. The funeral will leave J. Ferguson and Son's Mortuary Parlor, 712 High-street, Thornbury. THIS DAY (Wednesday), 10th inst., at 3.30 p.m.

Eva married **Albert Victor POTTER** [750], son of **James Francis POTTER** [8366] and **Harriet Elizabeth DYER** [8367], about 1936. Albert was born about 1917 and died in 1965 in Lilydale, Vic, Australia, about 48.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **Victor Arthur POTTER** [751] was born about 1936, died in Mar 1936 in Carlton, Victoria, Australia, 506 and was buried in Mar 1936 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.
- 244 F ii. Dorothy May POTTER [8349] died about 1980.
- **172.** Olive Jean LLOYD [8343] (Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William ¹) was born about 1924³⁸⁷ and died in 1948 in Geelong, Vic, Australia, ³⁸⁸ aged about 24.

General Notes: **The Age (Melbourne, Vic.: 1854 - 1954) Saturday 27 November 1948 page 2** DAWES (nee Lloyd).- On Nov. 21, Olive. Jean, Lloyd-Dawes. of Bannon's-lane, Yarrambat. the dearly beloved youngest daughter of the late Avery George, late of Camperdown, and Eva May Lloyd, beloved sister of Fanny (Mrs. Potter) and Eva (Mrs. Potter, deceased) and Mary and James, also the loved aunt of Dorothy. Joan, Barbara and Robert, beloved mother and wife of Alfred Henry and little Alan, Eva and baby James, aged 24 years. At rest.

The Age (Melbourne, Vic.: 1854 - 1954) Tuesday 23 November 1948 page 4

LLOYD-DAWES. - The Funeral of the late Mrs. OLIVE JEAN LLOYD-DAWES will leave W. G. Apps and Sons' Chapel, 395 Hlah-st., St. Kilda. TO-MORROW, at 2 p.m., for the Preston Cemetery. - W. G. APPS and SONS

PTY. LTD. LA1271.

The Age (Melbourne, Vic.: 1854 - 1954) Monday 21 November 1949 Page 6

LLOYD DAWES.- In loving memories of my dear wife, Olive Jean, November 21, 1948...,

it does not need a special day To bring you back to mind;

The days we do not think of you

Are very hard to find

- Inserted by loving husband and children, Alan, Eva, James.

Lloyd Dawes.- In memory of

Olive Jean Lloyd Dawes, dear Daughter-in-iaw.

We think of you In silence, Olive,

We often speak your name;

What would we give to clasp your hand

And see your smile again

- Father, mother, brother and sister-in-law

Olive married Alfred Henry DAWES [8344], son of Alfred Henry DAWES [8345] and Julia Myrtle SPERLING [8346], on 15 Apr 1942 in Collingwood, VIC, Australia. 389 Alfred was born about 1921 and died about 1993, aged about 72.

Children from this marriage were:

i. **Alan DAWES** [8359] 245 M

246 F ii. **Eva DAWES** [8360]

247 M iii. James DAWES [8361]

173. Henry George LLOYD [8370] (Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹)

Henry married Myra June [9396].

Children from this marriage were:

251 M

- i. Susan Therese LLOYD [9397] + 248 F
 - Susan married Vic GHILLER [9403].
 - 249 M ii. Grant James LLOYD [9398]
- + 250 F iii. Amanda Catherine LLOYD [9399] Amanda married HARVEY [9404].

 - iv. **Christopher John LLOYD** [9400] v. **David George LLOYD** [9401]⁵⁰⁷ was born in 1963⁵⁰⁷ and died in 2014,⁵⁰⁷ at age 51. vi. **John Patrick LLOYD** [9402]⁵⁰⁷ was born in 1967⁵⁰⁷ and died in 1967.⁵⁰⁷ 252 M
 - 253 M

General Notes: stillborn

174. Sydney Anderson RAWSON [626] (John Frederick RAWSON 24, Hannah FAULKNER3, Abraham2, William 1) was born in 1899 in NSW, Australia³⁹² and died in 1936 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia,³⁹³ at age 37.

Sydney married **Elva May JONES** [12319]³⁹⁴ on 17 Jun 1929 in Sydney, NSW, Australia.³⁹⁴ Elva was born on 23 Sep 1905 in Corowa, NSW, Australia³⁹⁴ and died on 21 Nov 1986 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia,³⁹⁴ at age 81.

175. Esther Hanna RAWSON [642] (John Frederick RAWSON 2⁴, Hannah FAULKNER³, Abraham², William 1) was born in 1902 in NSW, Australia³⁹⁵ and died in 1976 in Gosford, NSW, Australia³⁹⁶ at gae 74.

Esther married Francis V HOWARD [6966] in 1932 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia. 397

179. William Hunter RAWSON [627] (Annie RAWSON⁴, Hannah FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1892 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia and died in 1990 in Trangie, New South Wales, Australia, 407 at age 98.

William married Marli A GIBBS [684] in 1917 in Narromine, New South Wales, Australia. 408

The child from this marriage was:

254 M i. **Edward G RAWSON** [685] was born in 1918 in Orange, NSW, Australia. ⁵⁰⁸

Sixth Generation (3rd Great-Grandchildren)

181. Noel William Faulkner THACKRAY [11339] (William Alfred Teague THACKRAY⁵, William Timothy John THACKRAY⁴, Emily Elizabeth FAULKNER³, William ², William ¹) was born in Nov 1916 in Victoria, Australia and died in 1944 in Belgium, at age 28.

General Notes: Noel was a Captain in the RAF during WW2

Telegram sent to Mr W T Thackray:

409973 Pilot Officer NWF Thackray missing stop regret to inform you that Pilot Officer Noel William Faulkner Thackray is missing as a result air operations 12th April 1944 stop known details are he was pilot of Lancaster aircraft detailed to attack target at Aachen Germany which failed to return to base stop the Minister for Air joins with Air Board in expressing sincere sympathy in your anxiety stop when any further information is received it will be conveyed to you immediately. 115/4/44

Air Force, Anderson St, South Yarra

Noted events in his life were:

• Noel served in the military in Australia: served in the Airforce WW2, killed in action in 1944.

Noel married **Phyllis Mary SMITH** [11340] in 1940 in Deepdene, Vic, Australia. Phyllis was born in 1914 and died in 1992, at age 78.

The child from this marriage was:

255 F i. Elizabeth Ann THACKRAY [11342]

184. Leonard Arthur FAULKNER [9662]²⁴¹ (William Leigh ⁵, Henery ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born on 24 Apr 1921 in Australia and died in 2009 in Inverleigh, Vic, Australia, ⁴¹⁶ at age 88.

Leonard married Sylvia HOSKING [9663].²⁴¹

Children from this marriage were:

256 F i. Marjorie Beryl FAULKNER [9664] 257 M ii. lan Douglas FAULKNER [9665] 258 F iii. Lynette Sylvia FAULKNER [9666].²⁴¹

187. William Alexander BANNAN 2 [113] (Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 16 Sep 1904⁴²⁰ and died in 1978 in Castlemaine, Vic, Australia, 421 at age 74.

General Notes: William Alexander enlisted in WW2. His service number was VX117543.



probably William Bannan (Brother of Muriel Ann Husband of Annie Beaglehole) probably William Bannan (Brother of Muriel Ann Husband of Annie Beaglehole)

William married **Annie BEGELHOLE** [302], daughter of **William BEGELHOLE** [5638] and **Ellen Capewell BIRKIN** [5637], in 1942 in Castlemaine, Vic, Australia. Annie was born in 1896 in Coolgardie, WA, Australia and died in 1978 in Castlemaine, Vic, Australia, at age 82.



Probably Anne Bannan (nee Beaglehole)

188. Catherine BANNAN [20] (Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 14 Apr 1906 in Macorna North, Vic, Australia, died on 21 Oct 1981 in Swan Hill, Vic, Australia, at age 75, and was buried on 23 Oct 1981 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia. The cause of her death was Asthma. Other names for Catherine were Cath Bannan, Katherine Theresa Bannan, Kathleen Mary Jones, and Kathleen Theresa Jones.

General Notes: ur. 148 Albion St. Brunswick

Catherine Bannan later became known as Kathleen Theresa or Kathleen Mary. Her death is registered under Kathleen Mary. She had lived at 148 Albion St. Brunswick for many years but was visiting her daughter Lorna at Swan Hill at the time of her death.

Catherine was always called Nanna by her grandchildren.

Noted events in her life were:

- In 1931 she resided at 78 Lemon Avenue in Mildura, Vic, Australia.
- In 1937 she resided at Block 355 in Red Cliffs, Vic, Australia.
- From 1949 to 1954 she resided at 48 Albion Street in Brunswick, Vic, Australia.
- From 1963 to 1980 she resided at 148 Albion Street in Brunswick, Vic, Australia.



Cath Jones (Cir 1942)

Catherine married **George JONES** [21],⁴²⁵ son of **Michael Cronan JONES** [31] and **Susannah CRUICKSHANK** [30], on 8 Jul 1922 in Kerang , Vic, Australia.⁴²⁶ George was born on 3 Aug 1892 in Kerang , Vic, Australia,⁵¹¹ died on 19 Nov 1962 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia,⁵¹² at age 70, and was buried on 21 Nov 1962 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia. The cause of his death was Coronary Occlusion & arteriosclerosis.

General Notes: PMG ur. 148 Albion St. Brunswick

George Jones served in World War 1. His parents lived at Vienna Cafe Kerang when he enlisted on 19 April, 1917. He had previously been rejected because of his height (5' 1"). He was a private no.3418 in the 59th Battalion. He was later transferred to the 14th Battalion. He left Australia in July 1917 from Sydney of the SS Port Melbourne & landed in Liverpool England on 16.9.1917. on 17.9.1917 he marched to 15th Training Battalion at Hurdcott Wilts. On 23.1.1918 he was sent sick to Clearing Hospital, Codford Wilts and later that day was admitted to the 1st Australian Dermatological Hospital at Bulford, Wilts. On 1.2.1918 he was discharged from that Hospital to Convalescent Training Depot, Parkhurst, Hants. He then went to No. 1 Command Depot at Sutton Veny, Wilts from there to 15th Training Battalion at Codford, Wilts (part of 3rd Training Brigade).



George Jones
photo supplied by Brownyn Anthony 2022
(Cir 1914)

On 31.3.1918 he proceeded overseas to France to reinforce 14th Battalion and arrived at the AIF Base depot at Le Havre, France on 1.4.1918 on marched to the 14th Infantry Battalion on 5.4.1918. On 13.5.1918 he was wounded by gas and was taken by 13th Australian Field Ambulance to 5th Casualty Clearing Station and from there to 41st Stationary Hospital at Amiens, more than 40 miles from the frontline. He was discharged from Hospital on 14.6.1918 and rejoined his unit on 24.6.1918. He was treated by the 12th Australian Field Ambulance on 19.8.1918, admitted to 1st Stationary Hospital, Rouen, France and then to 39th General Hospital, Le Havre. He was discharged from hospital on 11.10.1918 but was re admitted at Le Havre on 22.10.1918. He was discharged on 26.10.1918 and went to AIF Base Depot ex Contact Camp and marched to his Unit on 2.11.1918. He was then placed on Escort Duty on 15.3.1919. He marched out to return to Australia with Quota 46 on 2.5.1919 but was admitted to hospital with scabies to the 39th General Hospital at Le Havre on 5.5.1919 and was discharged on 9.5.1919. He then returned to England and embarked for Australia on H.T. Frankfurt on 1 7.1919. He arrived in Victoria, Australia on 20.8.1919.

Much of his time during the War he fought in the Villers Brettoneux region of France, also at Aubigny where the 14th Battalion undertook the "Hamel Offensive". He was also stationed at Cabaret, Morcourt, Herbonierres, Cardonette, Hangest, Brancourt, Prisches, Sains, St. Aubin, and Hanzinne, France.

He enlisted in World War 2 in the CMF to southern Signals Command on 10.4.1942 whilst living at 63 Beveridge St., Swan Hill. He enlisted in the AIF in July 1942 and his address was given as 117 Miller St., North Fitzroy. He served in Victoria, New South Wales and the Northern Territory. His service no. was VX85737. He was discharged due to ill health on 2.7.1945.

He was awarded 3 medals for WW1 service, these were 1914/15 Star No. NE, British War Medal 3/68 no.67975 and Victory Medal no.65305. He was awarded 2 medals for WW2 these were the War Medal and Australian Service <@Military*copy_held> Medal.

http://nominal-rolls.dva.gov.au/veteran?id=490524&c=WW2#R World War Two Service

Veteran Details

Name JONES, GEORGE Service Australian Army

Service Number VX85737 (V230456)

Date of Birth 03 Aug 1892

Place of Birth SWAN HILL, VIC Date of Enlistment 06 Jul 1942

Locality on Enlistment FITZROY, VIC Place of Enlistment MOUNT MARTHA, VIC

Next of Kin JONES, KATHLEEN
Date of Discharge 02 Jul 1945
RankPrivate
Posting at Discharge 5 L/M
Prisoner of War No
Honours None for display

Information of WW1 activities obtained from the Australian War Memorial Canberra, per Mrs. Jean Main, Research Agent.

Noted events in his life were:

• George served in the military from 1914 to 1918: World War 1 SERN 3418.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **George JONES Jnr.** [140] was born in 1922 in Kerang, Vic, Australia⁵¹³ and died in 1922 in Kerang, Vic, Australia.

 General Notes: There is no information of birth, death or burial of this child at Swan Hill or Bendigo cemeteries. It is thought the child was probably stillborn. Family members have only general information but no specific information has been found.
- + 260 F

 ii. Lorna Kathleen JONES [22] was born on 5 Jan 1924 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, died on 22 May 2014 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, ⁵¹⁴ at age 90, and was cremated on 26 May 2014 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia.

 Lorna married Clement Arthur GIBSON [23] (b. 11 Apr 1905, d. 29 Sep 1974) on 17 May 1941 in Swan Hill, Vic, Australia.
- + 261 M iii. **Leonard George JONES** [7] was born on 13 Dec 1925 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, 515 died on 9 Apr 2003 in Korumburra, Vic, Australia, 516 at age 77, and was buried on 14 Apr 2003 in Korumburra, Vic, Australia.

 Leonard married **Margaret Ann SULLIVAN** [867].
- + 262 M iv. **Kevin William JONES** [24] was born on 12 Oct 1931 in Mildura, Vic, Australia, died on 2 Nov 1992 in Perth, WA, Australia, at age 61, and was buried in Nov 1992 in WA, Australia. Kevin married **Catherine Maxwell ROSE** [26] (b. 31 Mar 1935, d. 31 May 2021) on 7 Nov 1953 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia.
- **189.** James Thomas BANNAN [116] (Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 28 Aug 1908 in Macorna, Vic, Australia⁴²⁷ and died on 22 Jun 1988 in Epping, Vic, Australia,⁴²⁸ at age 79. Another name for James was Jim Bannan.

General Notes: Enlisted in WW2, service number VX41207. Enlisted at Caulfield and Next of kin given as Kathleen Jones.

Noted events in his life were:

- In 1937 he resided at 106 Albert Street in Port Melbourne, VIC, Australia.
- He worked as a Post Master General's Office Linesman from 1949 to 1980.
- From 1949 to 1954 he resided at 48 Albion Street in Brunswick, Vic, Australia.
- He had a residence in Epping, Vic, Australia from 1963 to 1968.
- From 1972 to 1980 he resided at 54 Coulstock Street in Epping, Vic, Australia.

James married **Ellen Margaret WALSH** [303] about 1960. Another name for Ellen was Nell Walsh.



Jim Bannan (Cir 1937)

190. Edward BANNAN 4th [117] (Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 29 Oct 1910 in Mincha, Vic, Australia,⁴²⁹ died on 2 Jul 1998 in Gunbower, Vic, Australia,⁴³⁰ at age 87, and was buried on 6 Jul 1998 in Patho, Vic, Australia. Another name for Edward was Ted Bannan.



Edward (Ted) Bannan

Edward married **Rita JONES** [118] on 13 Oct 1934 in Cohuna, Vic, Australia.⁴³¹ Rita was born about 1918, died on 5 Sep 2002 in Cohuna, Vic, Australia,⁵¹⁷ aged about 84, and was buried on 10 Sep 2002 in Patho, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was cancer.

General Notes: BANNAN, RITA

BANNAN. - Rita of Gunbower. Peacefully at Cohuna Hospital on Sept. 5, 2002 aged 84 years. Loved wife of Edward (dec.). Much loved mother and mother-in-law of Eddie (dec.), Bill (dec.), Ray and Cheryl, Ian (dec.), Lorna and Laurie, Dennis and Annette. Loved Nanna of 7 grandchildren and 10 great grandchildren. Always loving, always loved Obituaries Published in Herald Sun on 07/09/2002

Noted events in her life were:

• Her obituary was published in the Herald Sun Newspaper on 7 Sep 2002 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.

- + 263 M i. **Edward Samuel BANNAN** [129] was born on 2 Nov 1936 in Cohuna, Vic, Australia and died on 5 Jul 2001 in Victoria, Australia, at age 64. Edward married **UNKNOWN** [225].
 - ii. **William James BANNAN 2** [130] was born in 1938 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, died on 19 Sep 2000 in Gunbower, Vic, Australia, at age 62, and was buried on 21 Sep 2000 in Patho, Vic, Australia.
- + 265 M iii. **Raymond Arthur BANNAN** [131] Raymond married **Cheryl RUSSELL** [132].
 - 266 M iv. **Ian Francis BANNAN** [133] was born in 1944 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia and died on 16 Feb 1964 in Gunbower, Vic, Australia, 518 at age 20. The cause of his death was Accident.
- + 267 F v. Lorna Susan Dawn BANNAN [136] Lorna married Laurie HARDING [137].
- + 268 M vi. **Dennis Henry BANNAN** [134] Dennis married **Annette GORDON** [135].

191. Mary Anne BANNAN [119] (Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1913 in Macorna North, Vic, Australia⁴³² and died on 17 Jan 1973 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, at age 60.

General Notes: Eaglehawk, Vic.



Mary Stevens (nee Bannan)

Mary married **Edward George STEVENS** [245] on 1 Jun 1940.⁴³³ Edward was born in 1912 in Plymouth, Devonshire, England and died on 22 Feb 1988 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia, at age 76.

General Notes: Eaglehawk Vic.

Children from this marriage were:

+ 269 F i. Glenice Anne STEVENS [246]
Glenice married James Patrick PHELAN [247].

+ 270 F

ii. Louise Winifred STEVENS [248] was born on 24 Apr 1946 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, died on 1 Jan 2005 in Ringwood, Vic, Australia, 519 at age 58, and was buried on 5 Jan 2005 in Eaglehawk, Vic, Australia.

Louise married Jeffrey Frederick FROST [249].

+ 271 F iii. **Aylene Mary STEVENS** [250] Aylene married **Keith Edward GILBEE** [251].

iv. **Bernice Lillee STEVENS** [252] was born on 28 Jun 1948 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, died on 11 Aug 2010 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, ⁵²⁰ at age 62, and was buried on 14 Aug 2010 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia. General Notes: Bernice was buried at the Bendigo Cemetery with her sister who died in 1975



Bernice Stevens (2000)

v. **Kathleen Margaret STEVENS** [253] was born on 27 Oct 1952, died on 23 Feb 1975 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, at age 22, and was buried in Eaglehawk, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was car accident.

193. Dennis BANNAN 2 [236] (Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born about 1919 and died in 1979 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia,⁴³⁷ aged about 60.

Noted events in his life were:

- In 1963 he resided at 153 Anzac Ave in Seymour, Vic, Australia.
- From 1968 to 1977 he resided at 87 Ballard Street in Yarraville, Vic, Australia.



Dennis & Edward Bannan outside St Aidens Orphanage

Dennis married **Dulcie Jean DREW** [1849] in 1947 in Victoria, Australia. 438 Dulcie died in Sep 2012 and was buried on 14 Sep 2012. 521

General Notes: BANNAN, DULCIE JEAN

BANNAN. - The Funeral Service for Mrs Dulcie Jean Bannan will be held at the Holy Name Catholic Church, 28 Robb St, Reservoir on FRIDAY (Sept. 14, 2012) commencing at 2.00 p. m. In lieu of flowers, donations to the Cancer Council would be appreciated. Funerals Published in Herald Sun on 12/09/2012

Noted events in her life were:

• Her obituary was published in the Herald Sun newspaper on 12 Sep 2012 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.

Children from this marriage were:

274 F i. Lyn BANNAN [1851] 275 M ii. Patrick BANNAN [1852]

276 M iii. **Dennis Ronald BANNAN** [1850] was born about 1953, died on 14 Aug 1999 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia, 522 aged about 46, and was buried on 18 Aug 1999.

General Notes: Source, Herald Sun Death Notice 16.8.99 family mentioned are as follows - Mum, Lyn, Patrick, Lesley, Rowena, Thomas, Khye, Brooke and Andrew. Doesn't say who are husbands and wives or who are children.

194. Walter Henry BEGGS [645] (Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born about 1926 in ? Bendigo, Vic, Australia, ⁴⁴² died on 29 Apr 1994 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia, aged about 68, and was buried on 5 May 1994 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia. Australia.

General Notes: Wally was an airman with the RAAF.

Wally married Lenice ? and had 3 children, Stephen Beggs m. Susan ? 4 children, Michael, Daniel, Lenice and Stephen. 2nd child Michael Beggs m. Luiba, 3 children, Amanda, Kim and Mark. 3rd child Paul Beggs m. Gail ? 4 children, Kate, Julie, Natasha and Cameron. This information was obtained through death notice in the Herald Sun 1 May 1994. <@Herald_Sun*1.5.1994>

Wally's son Michael died on 24 December 2006 -

Death Notices from the Herald Sun 28 December 2006.

"Dearly loved husband of Luiba. Much adored and respected father of Amanda, Kim and Mark, father-in-law of Craig, Robbie and Martina. Your courage throughout these hard times was

amazing. You will forever be in our hearts and thoughts. Thanks for all the wonderful memories."

"Michael Ian, on Dec 24 2006. Michael Ian dearly loved son of Lenice and Walter (Dec). Brother to Steve and Sue, Paul and Gail and Families. Special thanks to Broadmeadows Health Palliative Care staff for their care and support for our family."

"Loved brother of Paul, brother-in-law of Gail. Uncle to Kate and David, Julie and Emerson. Great uncle to Charlotte. Our deepest sympathies to Luiba and family."

"We will miss you Uncle Mick. Now you are with Julieanne. - Love Kathy, Michael and Nicholas."

A funeral was held at Abbey Funerals, 238 Settlement Road, Thomastown on Friday December 29th 2006 at 1.00 am. The burial was at Northern Memorial Park, Box Forest Road, Glenrov.

Noted events in his life were:

• His obituary was published in the Herald Sun Newspaper on 4 May 1994 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.

Walter married **LENICE** [3042]. LENICE [3042] was born on 11 Nov 1931,⁵²³ died on 10 Jun 2012 in Victoria, Australia,⁵²⁴ at age 80, and was buried on 22 Jun 2012 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.⁵²³

General Notes: Lenice passed away peacefully at home aged 80 years. Wife and best friend of Wally (dec). Much loved mother and mother-in-law Stephen and Sue, Michael (dec) and Ljuba Paul and Gail. Devoted Nana and Nan-Nan.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 277 M i. **Stephen Charles BEGGS** [3043] Stephen married **Sue** [3055].
- + 278 M ii. **Micheal Ian BEGGS** [3044] was born on 4 Aug 1956⁵²⁵ and died on 24 Dec 2006 in Broadmeadows, Vic, Australia, ⁵²⁶ at age 50.

 Micheal married **LUIBA** [3046].
- + 279 M iii. **Paul BEGGS** [3045] Paul married **GAIL** [3050].
- **195. William Joseph PERKINS** [12115]⁴⁴⁵ (Henry William John PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1918 in Kerang , Vic, Australia⁴⁴⁶ and died in 1988 in Heidelberg, Vic, Australia,⁴⁴⁷ at age 70.

William married Laura Myrtle DEACON [12251].

196. Lorraine Valentine PERKINS [12113]⁴⁴⁸ (Henry William John PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1920 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia⁴⁴⁹ and died in 2007,⁴⁵⁰ at age 87.

Lorraine married **Ian Alexander STEWART** [12114].⁴⁴⁹ Ian was born about 1921 and died on 30 Jun 2001 in Kerang, Vic, Australia,⁵²⁷ aged about 80.

198. Dallas Thomas RISELEY [5870] (Mabel May PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹) was born on 26 Oct 1918 in Dandenong, Victoria, Australia and died on 29 Aug 1986 in Brisbane, Qld, Australia, ⁹⁸ at age 67.

Dallas married **Violet May COSGROVE** [5871], daughter of **Thomas COSGROVE** [9938]⁵²⁸ and **Mary Ann MONAGHAN** [9939],.⁵²⁸ Violet was born in 1920 and died in 2004,⁹⁸ at age 84.

Noted events in her life were:

- She has conflicting or alternate birth information of 17 Aug 1920 and Brighton, Vic, Australia, 528
- She has conflicting or alternate death information of 6 Aug 2004 and Bundaberg, Qld, Australia. 528

The child from this marriage was:

- i. **Denis John RISELEY** [5872] was born on 28 Nov 1946 in Springvale, Vic, Australia and died on 18 Mar 2008 in Bundaberg, Qld, Australia, at age 61.
- **202. Rosa Ellen JACKSON** [9233]⁴⁵⁶ (Amy Ellen PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 21 Jul 1915 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia,⁴⁶¹ died in 2005 in Footscray, Vic, Australia,⁴⁵⁶ at age 90, and was buried in Jun 2005 in Fawkner, Victoria, Australia.

General Notes: COOPER, Rosa Ellen

COOPER. - Rosa Ellen, passed away June 26, 2005 at Western Hospital, Footscray. Aged 89 years Loved wife of Charlie (dec.). Loved mother of Bill and Raymond. Mother-in-law of Dianne. Loved Nana of Linda, Peter and Melissa. Great Nan of Stephanie and Taylor. God has you in His keeping We have you in our hearts

Date listed: 28/6/2005 Publication: Herald Sun

Originally published on: My Tributes

Rosa married William Alexander WILSON [9248] in 1940 in Victoria, Australia. 462

Children from this marriage were:

281 M i. **Raymond WILSON** [9251] 282 M ii. **William WILSON** [12324]

Rosa next married **Alfred Joseph AINLEY** [12322] in 1952 in Victoria, Australia.⁴⁶³ Alfred was born about 1912 and died in 1981, aged about 69.

Rosa next married **Winton COOPER** [12323] about 1971. Winton was born in 1907 in Clunes, Vic, Australia and died in 1981 in Footscray, Vic, Australia, ⁵²⁹ at age 74.

203. Edward Arthur JACKSON [11164] (Amy Ellen PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1917 in Rushworth, Vic, Australia and died in 2010 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, at age 93.

Edward married Miriam BOWERY [11168]. Miriam was born in 1927 and died in 2001, at age 74.

Children from this marriage were:

283 M i. **T JACKSON** [11169] 284 M ii. **Peter JACKSON** [11170]

208. Florence Eva Maude JACKSON [9239]⁴⁶⁵ (Amy Ellen PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹).

Florence married Raymond Lyle WELLS [11165].

Florence next married Charles Robert FRITH [11166].

209. Leonard Dunlop JACKSON [9241] 465 (Amy Ellen PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER 4 , William 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1).

Leonard married **Dulcie May LAWSON** [11167].

218. Harold Ronald Lloyd MACKLIN [694]⁴⁷⁶ (Frances Caroline LLOYD⁵, John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1912 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia⁴⁷⁷ and died on 26 Aug 1980,⁴⁷⁸ at age 68.

Harold married Myrtle Mary SEBREY [10861]. 478 Myrtle died on 14 Feb 1972. 478

222. Dougald John LLOYD [7008] (Albert Edward LLOYD⁵, John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1909 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ and died on 22 Aug 1946 in Whangarei, , New Zealand,⁴⁸¹ at age 37.

Dougald married **Ivy Mona WEDGE** [10851]⁴⁸¹ on 19 Dec 1928 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia.⁴⁸¹ Ivy was born on 13 Aug 1904 in New Zealand⁴⁸¹ and died on 23 Apr 1971 in Australia,⁴⁸¹ at age 66.

The child from this marriage was:

- + 285 M
 i. John Charles Peter LLOYD [11200] was born in 1931 in Whangarei, , New Zealand and died in 2004 in Whangarei, , New Zealand, at age 73.
 John married Kathleen Faye DITTMER [11201] (b. 1936, d. 1983) in 1955 in Whangarei, , New Zealand.
- **226. Norman Clifton LLOYD** [7009] (Victor William LLOYD⁵, John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William ¹) was born in 1918 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ and died in 1956 in Albury, NSW, Australia²⁸⁶ at age 38.

Norman married **Estella Gwendoline LINDNER** [10853]⁴⁸⁶ on 12 Jun 1937 in Albury, NSW, Australia.⁴⁸⁶ Estella was born on 29 Jul 1917⁴⁸⁶ and died on 12 Jul 1995 in Albury, NSW, Australia.⁴⁸⁶ at age 77.

230. Ronald William RYNEHART [700] (Margaret Ann Elizabeth LLOYD⁵, John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 12 Mar 1915 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia⁴⁸⁸ and died in 2003 in NSW, Australia, at age 88.

Ronald married **Mona Florence BAKER** [12308]⁴⁸⁹ in 1951 in Hamilton, NSW, Australia.⁴⁸⁹ Mona was born on 8 Sep 1911 in Singleton, New South Wales, Australia⁴⁸⁹ and died on 27 Jul 1985 in NSW, Australia,⁴⁸⁹ at age 73.

232. Elsie May RYNEHART [699] (Margaret Ann Elizabeth LLOYD⁵, John LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1917 in Lockhart, NSW, Australia⁴⁹¹ and died on 8 Jun 2007 in Canberra, ACT, Australia,²⁸⁶ at age 90.

Elsie married **John frederick WILLIS** [12057]⁴⁹² in 1939 in Henty, NSW, Australia.⁴⁹²

236. Jean RYNEHART [7014] (Margaret Ann Elizabeth LLOYD 5 , John LLOYD 4 , Frances FAULKNER 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born about 1930 286 and died on 23 May 1974 in The Rock, NSW, Australia, aged about 44.

Noted events in her life were:

- She has conflicting or alternate birth information of 1926 and Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia. 493
- She has conflicting or alternate death information of 2012 and Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia. 493

 Jean married Lawrence Peter MENZ [12056] in 1952 in Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia. 494
- **240.** Harold THRUPP [11629]⁴⁹⁹ (Robert Henry THRUPP⁵, Mary Agnes LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 21 Jun 1927⁴⁹⁹ and died on 6 Mar 2011,⁴⁹⁹ at age 83.

Harold married **Gwendoline MORSE** [11857]. 500 Gwendoline was born on 28 Oct 1928 500 and died on 13 Aug 2012, 500 at age 83.

248. Susan Therese LLOYD [9397] (Henry George LLOYD⁵, Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William ¹)

Susan married Vic GHILLER [9403].

Children from this marriage were:

- + 286 F i. **Jessica GHILLER** [9405]
 Jessica married **Heath ELDRIDGE** [9406].
- + 287 F ii. **Caitlin Rebecca GHILLER** [9576] Caitlin married **Paul O'FARRELL** [9577].

250. Amanda Catherine LLOYD [9399] (Henry George LLOYD 5 , Avery George LLOYD 4 , Frances FAULKNER 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1)

Amanda married HARVEY [9404].

Seventh Generation (4th Great-Grandchildren)

260. Lorna Kathleen JONES [22] (Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 5 Jan 1924 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, died on 22 May 2014 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, ⁵¹⁴ at age 90, and was cremated on 26 May 2014 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia.

General Notes: GIBSON. Lorna Kathleen. Passed away peacefully surrounded by her loving family at Bendigo Hospice on May 22, 2014 Aged 90 years Very much loved wife of Clem (dec.). Treasured mum of George, John, Allan, Leanne and their families. Always in our Hearts

Obituaries

Published in Herald Sun on 23/05/2014

GIBSON. A Thanksgiving Service for the life of Mrs Norma [sic] Kathleen Gibson will be held at the William Farmer Memorial Chapel, 151 McCrae St, Bendigo on MONDAY (May 26, 2014) at 11.30 a. m. A Private Cremation will be held prior to the Service. Funerals

Published in Herald Sun on 23/05/2014



Lorna Gibson (nee Jones)

Lorna Gibson (nee Jones) 1987

- See more at:

http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/notice/47312261/view#sthash.ffldAxBm.dpuf

the funeral notice was published the following day with the name corrected to Lorna Kathleen Gibson.

Noted events in her life were:

 Her obituary was published in the Herald Sun Newspaper on 23 May 2012 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.

Lorna married **Clement Arthur GIBSON** [23], son of **Henry Samuel GIBSON** [274] and **Emma Jane SCALES** [273], on 17 May 1941 in Swan Hill, Vic, Australia. Clement was born on 11 Apr 1905 in Glengarry, Vic, Australia and died on 29 Sep 1974 in Swan Hill, Vic, Australia, at age 69.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 288 M i. George Henry GIBSON [215]
 - George married Lina BELLOFIORE [216].
- + 289 M ii. John Clement GIBSON [217]
 - John married Margaret Vera WILSON [218]. (b. 8 Oct 1946, d. Apr 2010)
- + 290 M iii. Allan Haydon GIBSON [219]
 - Allan married Lorraine LEWIS [220]. (b. Abt 1957, d. Sep 1998)
 - Allan next married Lisa BURNS [7517].
- + 291 F iv. **Leanne Gay GIBSON** [221]
 - Leanne married Stephen Richard MOW [222].

261. Leonard George JONES [7] (Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 13 Dec 1925 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, ⁵¹⁵ died on 9 Apr 2003 in Korumburra, Vic, Australia, ⁵¹⁶ at age 77, and was buried on 14 Apr 2003 in Korumburra, Vic, Australia. The cause of his death was cancer - carcinoma of the left lung & chronic obstructive airways disease.

General Notes: Leonard's occupations were PMG linesman, baker and farmer. He suffered many years of ill health and retired in the 1970's.

The family moved around quite a bit, Red Cliffs, Melbourne, Swan Hill / Woorineen, Myrtleford & Bright, Korumburra, Bena, and back to Korumburra.

He was referred to as Pop by all his grandchildren.

from the South Gippsland Sentinel Times Newspaper 23 April 2003 page 11



Len Jones 1987

FAMOUS BAKER

A Bena Football and Netball Club volunteer and famous Korumburra baker has died.

Leonard George Jones (Pop or Poppy, as he is known to many) was born on December 13 1925 at Bendigo, the second of three children to George and Kath Jones.

Len started school at Red Cliffs primary, then St. Joseph's Catholic school in Red Cliffs until the family moved to Swan Hill.

In his youth, Len was a cub Scout, a roller skater, motorbike and sidecar racer as well as playing harmonica for a regional radio station.

He was even a ballroom dance instructor at a prestigious Melbourne dance academy.

Len left school around the age of 14 and took up an apprenticeship as a baker in Swan Hill.

He continued his apprenticeship in Nhill before finishing up at Kew.

During his apprenticeship year, World War 2 broke out Len enlisted in the Navy.

Len was not taken in, however, as his baker's apprenticeship didn't allow for such under the terms of the Essential Services Act, so he had to stay home and bake bread.

Employment opportunities after the war led Len to Yenda (NSW) where he started his own business as a baker.

He gave this away and followed his father's footsteps, joining the PMG where he worked as a linesman, cable joiner, and jackhammer operator.

It was around this time he met Margaret Sullivan.

Len and Margaret had nine children, Michael, Kathleen, Patricia, Gregory, Susan, Maxwell, David, Fiona and Kellie; then 21 grandchildren, a number which is still increasing.

Len gave away his PMG job in the late 1950's and joined his brother-in-law working on a fruit block at Woorineen, near Swan Hill.

When the block was sold returned his hand back to baking and the family moved to Myrtleford before moving to Korumburra 43 years ago.

Len soon earned fame as the baker at LeGross's in Korumburra, along with his home delivered

bread run.

Len left the bakehouse and took up farmhand work, milking cows in the district for Walkers (Korumburra), Castles (Bena), Prossers (Loch), and Lupis (Bass Valley) before being forced onto an invalid pension 24 years ago.

At this juncture (1980) the family settled at Korumburra into what at the time was a rather plain housing commission house.

Len's love of gardening saw him transform the appearance with a very well groomed garden.

But it was not only the front garden that was Len's showpiece, he toiled equally hard in the backyard with his veggie patch, fruit trees and orchids.

As his children grew, Len's interest in life followed them.

For many years he helped coach at the Bena Netball Club and was a team manager thirds and fourths teams for the Bena Football Club.

Len also served on the Bena Football Club Committee.

He was also involved in the cricket club at Bena, playing key roles in coaching and team management.

Yet despite all these involvements in things for the kids, Len still managed a bit of time for fishing, cards, a bet or two on the horses, and time to watch the cricket and footy on TV.

After an illness, Len passed away peacefully at Korumburra hospital on April 9, aged 77 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a baker in 1949.
- In 1949 he resided at c/- C Gibson in Woorineen, Vic, Australia.
- He worked as a linesman in 1954.
- In 1954 he resided at 48 Albion Street in Brunswick, Vic. Australia.
- He resided at Swan Hill / Woorineen from 1955 to 1958.
- He resided at Myrtleford where he worked as a baker in 1959.
- He worked as a baker in 1963.
- In 1963 he resided at 1 Swanson Street in Korumburra, Vic, Australia.
- He worked as a farmhand from 1968 to 1977.
- In 1968 he resided at 11 Guys Road in Korumburra, Vic, Australia.
- In 1972 he resided at Bass Valley Road in Bena, Vic, Australia.
- In 1977 he resided at Bass Valley Road, in Bena, Vic, Australia.
- In 1980 he resided at 21 Swanson Street in Korumburra, Vic, Australia.

Leonard married **Margaret Ann SULLIVAN** [867], daughter of **Daniel James SULLIVAN** [818]⁵³⁰ and **Annie COLLIHOLE** [28].

Children from this marriage were:

- + 292 M i. Michael James JONES [910]
 - Michael married Coral Janine BLACKWELL [2].
- + 293 F ii. Kathleen Ann JONES [912]
 - Kathleen married **Kelvin John SMITH** [18].
- + 294 F iii. Patricia May JONES [914]
 - Patricia married Phillip John GREEN [19].
- + 295 M iv. Gregory William JONES [916]
 - Gregory married **Sharon NEWTON-BOWLER** [154].
- + 296 F v. Susanne Maree JONES [918]
 - Susanne married John PUPETTI [13].

+ 297 M vi. Maxwell George JONES [920]

Maxwell had a relationship with **Debra Helen CAMILLERI** [1357]. (b. 26 Dec 1970, d. 24 Dec 2016)

Maxwell next had a relationship with Melanie BRADLEY [3068].

298 M vii. David John JONES [921]

+ 299 F viii. Fiona Margaret JONES [922]

Fiona married Neil CLAY [1989].

+ 300 F ix. Kellie Louise JONES [923]

Kellie married Grant SAGE [1986].

262. Kevin William JONES [24] (Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 12 Oct 1931 in Mildura, Vic, Australia, died on 2 Nov 1992 in Perth, WA, Australia, at age 61, and was buried in Nov 1992 in WA, Australia. The cause of his death was cancer.

General Notes: Retired Telecom Employee. Kevin lived in Brunswick for many years with his mother and his wife and children. Following his retirement he and his family moved to Western Australia.



Kevin Jones Kevin Jones 1987 (1987)

Kevin married **Catherine Maxwell ROSE** [26], daughter of **William John ROSE** [8377] and **Jessie HALL** [8378], on 7 Nov 1953 in Brunswick, Vic, Australia. Catherine was born on 31 Mar 1935 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia and died on 31 May 2021 in WA, Australia, ⁵³¹ at age 86.



Cath Jones (Rose) (1987)

Children from this marriage were:

+ 301 F i. Cheryl Ann JONES [212]

Cheryl married Mario Guido MERKL [213].

302 M ii. Wayne Rodney JONES [214]

263. Edward Samuel BANNAN [129] (Edward BANNAN 4th⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 2 Nov 1936 in Cohuna, Vic, Australia and died on 5 Jul 2001 in Victoria, Australia, at age 64.

Edward married UNKNOWN [225].

265. Raymond Arthur BANNAN [131] (Edward BANNAN 4th⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Raymond married Cheryl RUSSELL [132].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 303 M i. **Ian Andrew BANNAN** [226] was born in 1971 in Cohuna, Vic, Australia. Ian married **Anita PEACE** [296].

304 F ii. Joanne Lee BANNAN [227]

267. Lorna Susan Dawn BANNAN [136] (Edward BANNAN 4th⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Lorna married Laurie HARDING [137].

Children from this marriage were:

305 F i. Donna Maree HARDING [228] 306 M ii. Lawrence William HARDING [229]

268. Dennis Henry BANNAN [134] (Edward BANNAN 4th⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Dennis married Annette GORDON [135].

Children from this marriage were:

307 F i. Kerryn BANNAN [230] 308 M ii. Timothy BANNAN [231] 309 F iii. Mellissa BANNAN [232]

269. Glenice Anne STEVENS [246] (Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Glenice married James Patrick PHELAN [247].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 310 F i. Jan Maree PHELAN [254]

Jan married **Peter Ronald HALLIDAY** [255].

+ 311 M ii. Steven Andrew PHELAN [256]

Steven married Name UNKNOWN [5672].

+ 312 M iii. **Anthony James PHELAN** [257] Anthony married someone.

270. Louise Winifred STEVENS [248] (Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born on 24 Apr 1946 in Bendigo, Vic, Australia, died on 1 Jan 2005 in Ringwood, Vic, Australia, ⁵¹⁹ at age 58, and was buried on 5 Jan 2005 in Eaglehawk, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was Brain Tumour.

General Notes: Jeffrey and Louise had a farm in Boort, Victoria, before retiring to Kangaroo Flat, Bendigo in 2004.



Louise Frost (Stevens)
(2000)

Louise married Jeffrey Frederick FROST [249].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 313 F i. **Anita FROST** [258]

Anita married Justin Aaron WEAVER [2708].

+ 314 F ii. Tracey Aylene FROST [259]

Tracey married **Phillip Christopher CARROLL** [2707].

+ 315 F iii. Joanne Lee FROST [260]

Joanne married Jarrod Ross SINCLAIR [5635].

271. Aylene Mary STEVENS [250] (Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Aylene married Keith Edward GILBEE [251].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 316 F i. Louise Jane GILBEE [261]

Louise married Kenneth Robert WELLARD [5674].

+ 317 F

ii. Linda Kathleen GILBEE [262]

Linda married Colin Michael BOOTH [5679].

+ 318 F

iii. Hayley Ann GILBEE [263]

Hayley married **Timothy James WESTON** [5680].

277. Stephen Charles BEGGS [3043] (Walter Henry BEGGS⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Stephen married **Sue** [3055].

Children from this marriage were:

319 M i. **Michael BEGGS 2** [3056]

320 M ii. Daniel BEGGS [3057] 321 F

iii. Lenice BEGGS [3058]

322 M

iv. Stephen Charles BEGGS [3059] was born on 10 Dec 1980, died on 14 Feb 2011 in Victoria, Australia, at age 30, and was buried on 28 Feb 2011 in Fawkner, Victoria,

General Notes: BEGGS, Stephen Charles

BEGGS. - Stephen Charles. 14.02.2011 Left us unexpectedly Loved grandson of Lenice and Walter (dec.), Joyce (dec.) and Norman (dec.). Adored son of Susan and Stephen. Loving brother to Michael, Daniel, Lenice and their families. Much loved friend of Anita. In our memories always Obituaries

Published in Herald Sun on 25/02/2011

- See more at: http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/archivenotice/2954206/

BEGGS. - A Service to Celebrate Mr Stephen Charles Beggs will be held on MONDAY (Feb. 28, 2011) at Fawkner Memorial Park, 1187 Sydney Rd, in the Cordell Chapel, commencing at 10.45 a.m. followed by a Burial at Northern Memorial Park. **Funerals**

Published in Herald Sun on 25/02/2011

- See more at: http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/archivenotice/2941211/

278. Micheal Ian BEGGS [3044] (Walter Henry BEGGS 6 , Blanche PERKINS 5 , Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER 4 , William 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1) was born on 4 Aug 195 6 525 and died on 24 Dec 2006 in Broadmeadows, Vic, Australia, 526 at age 50.

General Notes: BIO: Wally's son Michael died on 24 December 2006 -Death Notices from the Herald Sun 28 December 2006.

"Dearly loved husband of Luiba. Much adored and respected father of Amanda, Kim and Mark, father-in-law of Craig, Robbie and Martina. Your courage throughout these hard times was amazing. You will forever be in our hearts and thoughts. Thanks for all the wonderful memories."

"Michael lan, on Dec 24 2006. Michael lan dearly loved son of Lenice and Walter (Dec). Brother to Steve and Sue, Paul and Gail and Families. Special thanks to Broadmeadows Health Palliative Care staff for their care and support for our family."

"Loved brother of Paul, brother-in-law of Gail. Uncle to Kate and David, Julie and Emerson. Great uncle to Charlotte. Our deepest sympathies to Luiba and family."

"We will miss you Uncle Mick. Now you are with Julieanne. - Love Kathy, Michael and Nicholas."

A funeral was held at Abbey Funerals, 238 Settlement Road, Thomastown on Friday December

29th 2006 at 1.00 am. The burial was at Northern Memorial Park, Box Forest Road, Glenroy.

Noted events in his life were:

• His obituary was published in the Herald Sun Newspaper on 28 Dec 2006 in Melbourne, VIC, Australia.

Micheal married LUIBA [3046].

Children from this marriage were:

323 F i. Amanda BEGGS [3047] 324 U ii. Kim BEGGS [3048] 325 M iii. Mark BEGGS [3049]

279. Paul BEGGS [3045] (Walter Henry BEGGS⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Paul married GAIL [3050].

Children from this marriage were:

326 F i. Kate BEGGS [3051] 327 F ii. Julie BEGGS [3052] 328 F iii. Natasha BEGGS [3053] 329 M iv. Cameron BEGGS [3054]

285. John Charles Peter LLOYD [11200] (Dougald John LLOYD⁶, Albert Edward LLOYD⁵, John LLOYD ⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1931 in Whangarei, , New Zealand and died in 2004 in Whangarei, , New Zealand, at age 73.

John married **Kathleen Faye DITTMER** [11201] in 1955 in Whangarei, , New Zealand. Kathleen was born in 1936 and died in 1983, at age 47.

The child from this marriage was: 330 M i. **Barry LLOYD** [11202]

286. Jessica GHILLER [9405] (Susan Therese LLOYD⁶, Henry George LLOYD⁵, Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William¹)

Jessica married Heath ELDRIDGE [9406].

Children from this marriage were:

331 M i. Reuben Jamie ELDRIDGE [9574] 332 F ii. Matilda Rose Therese ELDRIDGE [9575]

287. Caitlin Rebecca GHILLER [9576] (Susan Therese LLOYD⁶, Henry George LLOYD⁵, Avery George LLOYD⁴, Frances FAULKNER³, Abraham², William ¹)

Caitlin married Paul O'FARRELL [9577].

Eighth Generation (5th Great-Grandchildren)

288. George Henry GIBSON [215] (Lorna Kathleen JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

George married Lina BELLOFIORE [216].

Children from this marriage were:

333 M i. Mark Joseph GIBSON [264]

+ 334 F ii. **Melinda Jane GIBSON** [265] Melinda married **RANKIN** [6495].

289. John Clement GIBSON [217] (Lorna Kathleen JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

John married **Margaret Vera WILSON** [218], daughter of **James WILSON** [9750]⁵³² and **Rene Agnes KRUGER** [9751],.⁵³² Margaret was born on 8 Oct 1946 in Swan Hill , Vic, Australia⁵³² and died in Apr 2010 in Swan Hill , Vic, Australia, at age 63.

General Notes: Death information passed on from Lorna Gibson of Mandurang and John Gibson, the ex husband of Margaret, however I could not find a death notice in the Herald Sun

Children from this marriage were:

+ 335 M i. **Simon John GIBSON** [266]

Simon had a relationship with Katy Louise JONES [7515].

336 M ii. Jason Vaughan GIBSON [267]

290. Allan Haydon GIBSON [219] (Lorna Kathleen JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Allan married **Lorraine LEWIS** [220]. Lorraine was born about 1957 in Tasmania, Australia, died in Sep 1998 in Canberra, ACT, Australia, aged about 41, and was buried in Tasmania, Australia. The cause of her death was cancer.

Children from this marriage were:

+ 337 F i. **Rachel Lee GIBSON** [268]

Rachel married McCARTHY [7850].

338 F ii. **Rebecca Kate GIBSON** [269]

Allan next married Lisa BURNS [7517].

291. Leanne Gay GIBSON [221] (Lorna Kathleen JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Leanne married Stephen Richard MOW [222].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 339 M i. **Private** [270]

Private married Private

340 F ii. Laura Kristen MOW [271]

292. Michael James JONES [910] (Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Michael married Coral Janine BLACKWELL [2], daughter of Douglas Geoffrey Francis BLACKWELL [186] and Nancye June BONHAM [185].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 341 F i. Michelle Janine JONES [1]

Michelle married Morgan Kenneth BARNES [3000].

342 M ii. Tristan James JONES [4]

+ 343 M iii. Lachlan Douglas James JONES [5]

Lachlan married Kori Delphine STEWART [10278].

293. Kathleen Ann JONES [912] (Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Kathleen married **Kelvin John SMITH** [18], son of **Douglas James SMITH** [177] and **Emily Jean MAPLESON** [176].

Children from this marriage were:

344 F i. Emma Kate SMITH [34] 345 F ii. Cindy Ann SMITH [35] + 346 F iii. Jackie Lee SMITH [36]

Jackie married Ben YATES [3678].

+ 347 M iv. Trevor Douglas SMITH [37]

Trevor had a relationship with **Nikki Marie McGUIRE** [4168]. Trevor next had a relationship with **Jesse CRIGHTON** [8115].

294. Patricia May JONES [914] (Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Patricia married **Phillip John GREEN** [19], son of **John Frederick GREEN** [179] and **Margaret Heather MATTHEWS** [178].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 348 M i. Thomas William GREEN [38]

Thomas married **Emma WILLIAMS** [12325].

349 F ii. Elizabeth Margaret GREEN [39]

295. Gregory William JONES [916] (Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Gregory married **Sharon NEWTON-BOWLER** [154], daughter of **Robert Thornton NEWTON** [181] and **Marlene Lynette RICHARDS** [180].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 350 F i. **Stephanie Ann JONES** [40]

Stephanie married David Lawrence THOONEN [3076].

+ 351 F ii. **Kristy-Lee Margaret JONES** [978]

Kristy-Lee married **Dominic Luke BOSHER** [12813].

352 F iii. Brooke Louise JONES [42]

353 M iv. Travis Dale JONES [1472]

296. Susanne Maree JONES [918] (Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Susanne married John PUPETTI [13], son of Eugenio PUPETTI [183] and Bertilla TROTTO [182].

Children from this marriage were:

+ 354 F i. Jessica Ann PUPETTI [43]

Jessica had a relationship with **Patrick JOBLING** [8726].

355 F ii. Rebecca Kate PUPETTI [44]

356 F iii. Hayley Maree PUPETTI [803]

357 F iv. Brianna Louise PUPETTI [1473]

297. Maxwell George JONES [920] (Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Maxwell had a relationship with **Debra Helen CAMILLERI** [1357], daughter of **James CAMILLERI** [9292] and **Carol Anne McKINNON** [9293]. Debra was born on 26 Dec 1970,⁵³³ died on 24 Dec 2016 in Pakenham, Vic, Australia,⁵³⁴ at age 45, and was cremated on 6 Jan 2017 in Springvale, Vic, Australia.⁵³⁵



Debbie Camilleri

Children from this marriage were:

358 F i. Ebonee Rose CAMILLERI [1358] 359 M ii. Riley Adrian CAMILLERI [1469]

Maxwell next had a relationship with Melanie BRADLEY [3068].

Children from this marriage were:

360 M i. Jackson John Leonard JONES [3067]

361 F ii. **Ruby Ann Mya JONES** [3944]

299. Fiona Margaret JONES [922] (Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Fiona married Neil CLAY [1989].

Children from this marriage were:

362 F i. Taleah Louise CLAY [1988] 363 F ii. Jade Marie CLAY [1991] 364 M iii. Braydan George CLAY [3066] 365 M iv. Owen Edward CLAY [3939]

300. Kellie Louise JONES [923] (Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Kellie married Grant SAGE [1986], son of William Robert SAGE [12320] and Elaine [12321].

Children from this marriage were:

366 F

i. Ella May SAGE [1987]⁴³⁶ was born on 6 Jul 2002 in Warragul, Victoria, Australia, died on 6 Jul 2002 in Warragul, Victoria, Australia, and was buried on 10 Jul 2002 in Korumburra, Vic, Australia. The cause of her death was stillborn.

General Notes: **South Gippsland Sentinel Times 16 July 2002**SAGE - IONES (Still born). To Grant and Kellie a beautiful day

SAGE - JONES (Still born). To Grant and Kellie a beautiful daughter Ella May born on 6.7.2002 at Warragul Hospital. Granddaughter of Bob, Jo, Elaine, John, Len and Margaret. Great granddaughter of Jim and Alice (dec), Alex (dec), and Phyl. Niece of Cameron, Nicole, Tanya, Adrian and Bradley (dec) Michael, Coral, Kathy, Kelvin, Pat, Phillip, Greg, Sharon, Sue, John, Max, David, Fiona, David and families. Thank you to Dr Bensley, Dr Simon and mid-wives. Our shining star about in our hears forever.

Herald Sun Melbourne 17 July 2016

SAGE (Jones) to Kellie and Grant a daughter Ella May. Born July 6 2002 at Warragul Hospital (stillborn). Our shining star above. In our hearts forever.

367 M ii. James Scott SAGE [1990] 368 F iii. Kasey Jane SAGE [2714]

301. Cheryl Ann JONES [212] (Kevin William JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie

Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Cheryl married Mario Guido MERKL [213].

Children from this marriage were:

369 M i. Anthony Guido MERKL [233]

370 F ii. **Lisa Ann MERKL** [234]

303. Ian Andrew BANNAN [226] (Raymond Arthur BANNAN⁷, Edward BANNAN 4th⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹) was born in 1971 in Cohuna, Vic, Australia.

General Notes: Ian Andrew BANNAN

Date listed: 10/7/2020 Ian Andrew BANNAN

BANNAN, Ian Andrew

Passed away suddenly on Friday July 3, 2020 in Eildon aged 55 years Father of Narelle, Duane, Damien and Kirsten REST IN PEACE A memorial service will be held at a later date

Publication: Herald Sun Melbourne

https://www.heraldsun.com.au/tributes/notice/death-notices/ian-andrew-bannan/5481714/

Ian married Anita PEACE [296].

The child from this marriage was:

371 F i. Samantha Lee BANNAN [297]

310. Jan Maree PHELAN [254] (Glenice Anne STEVENS⁷, Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Jan married Peter Ronald HALLIDAY [255].

311. Steven Andrew PHELAN [256] (Glenice Anne STEVENS⁷, Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Steven married Name UNKNOWN [5672].

Children from this marriage were:

372 F i. Brittany PHELAN [5670]

373 F ii. **Carissa PHELAN** [5671]

312. Anthony James PHELAN [257] (Glenice Anne STEVENS⁷, Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Anthony married someone.

His child was:

374 F i. **Alicia PHELAN** [5673]

313. Anita FROST [258] (Louise Winifred STEVENS⁷, Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Anita married Justin Aaron WEAVER [2708].

Children from this marriage were:

375 M i. Ewan Thomas WEAVER [2709]

376 F ii. Lily Louise WEAVER [5632]

314. Tracey Aylene FROST [259] (Louise Winifred STEVENS⁷, Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Tracey married Phillip Christopher CARROLL [2707].

Children from this marriage were:

377 F i. Alexandra Louise CARROLL [5633]

378 F ii. Emily Kathryn CARROLL [5634]

315. Joanne Lee FROST [260] (Louise Winifred STEVENS⁷, Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Joanne married Jarrod Ross SINCLAIR [5635].

The child from this marriage was:

379 M i. Dustin Kevin SINCLAIR [5636]

316. Louise Jane GILBEE [261] (Aylene Mary STEVENS⁷, Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Louise married Kenneth Robert WELLARD [5674].

Children from this marriage were:

380 M i. Aidan Robert WELLARD [5675] 381 F ii. Julia Kathleen WELLARD [5676] 382 M iii. Macklin Trey WELLARD [5677] 383 M iv. Ellot Patrick WELLARD [5678]

317. Linda Kathleen GILBEE [262] (Aylene Mary STEVENS 7 , Mary Anne BANNAN 6 , Blanche PERKINS 5 , Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER 4 , William 3 , Abraham 2 , William 1)

Linda married Colin Michael BOOTH [5679].

318. Hayley Ann GILBEE [263] (Aylene Mary STEVENS⁷, Mary Anne BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Hayley married **Timothy James WESTON** [5680].

Children from this marriage were:

384 M i. Charlie James WESTON [5681] 385 F ii. Mia Kathleen WESTON [5682]

Ninth Generation (6th Great-Grandchildren)

334. Melinda Jane GIBSON [265] (George Henry GIBSON⁸, Lorna Kathleen JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Melinda married RANKIN [6495].

335. Simon John GIBSON [266] (John Clement GIBSON⁸, Lorna Kathleen JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Simon had a relationship with Katy Louise JONES [7515].

The child from this marriage was:

386 F i. Brigette Abbey GIBSON [7516]

337. Rachel Lee GIBSON [268] (Allan Haydon GIBSON⁸, Lorna Kathleen JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Rachel married McCARTHY [7850].

The child from this marriage was:

387 F i. MCCARTHY [7851]

339. Private [270] (Leanne Gay GIBSON⁸, Lorna Kathleen JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Private married Private

The child from this marriage was:

388 F i. **Private** [9696]

341. Michelle Janine JONES [1] (Michael James JONES⁸, Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Michelle married Morgan Kenneth BARNES [3000], son of Martin Kenneth BARNES [3002] and Jennifer Kay WILSON [3001].

Children from this marriage were:

389 M i. Austin Douglas BARNES [3666]

390 F ii. **Anna Jane BARNES** [4280]

343. Lachlan Douglas James JONES [5] (Michael James JONES⁸, Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS ⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER ⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Lachlan married Kori Delphine STEWART [10278], daughter of Private and Katherine Jane STEWART [10280].

The child from this marriage was:

391 F i. Abbie Delphine JONES [12349]

346. Jackie Lee SMITH [36] (Kathleen Ann JONES⁸, Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Jackie married Ben YATES [3678].

Children from this marriage were:

392 F i. **Mia Rose YATES** [3679] 393 F ii. **Beth Emily YATES** [7332]

347. Trevor Douglas SMITH [37] (Kathleen Ann JONES⁸, Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Trevor had a relationship with Nikki Marie McGUIRE [4168].

The child from this marriage was:

394 M i. **Taysen Leo SMITH** [4167]

Trevor next had a relationship with Jesse CRIGHTON [8115].

Children from this marriage were:

395 F i. **Addison Jean SMITH** [8122] 396 F ii. **Amity Violet SMITH** [9415]

348. Thomas William GREEN [38] (Patricia May JONES⁸, Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William ³, Abraham ², William ¹)

Thomas married **Emma WILLIAMS** [12325].

350. Stephanie Ann JONES [40] (Gregory William JONES⁸, Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William ³, Abraham², William ¹)

Stephanie married David Lawrence THOONEN [3076].

The child from this marriage was:

397 M i. Blake William THOONEN [3077]

351. Kristy-Lee Margaret JONES [978] (Gregory William JONES⁸, Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Kristy-Lee married **Dominic Luke BOSHER** [12813], son of **Philip R BOSHER** [12814] and **Ann M STAYNINGS** [12815].

354. Jessica Ann PUPETTI [43] (Susanne Maree JONES⁸, Leonard George JONES⁷, Catherine BANNAN ⁶, Blanche PERKINS⁵, Annie Elizabeth FAULKNER⁴, William³, Abraham², William¹)

Jessica had a relationship with **Patrick JOBLING** [8726].

Children from this marriage were:

398 M i. Ned William JOBLING [9125] 399 M ii. Lawson James JOBLING [10279] 400 M iii. Lewie Albert JOBLING [10692]

- 1. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 1 Feb 2012), various member trees and official records available on the website.
- 2. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 1 Feb 2012), various member trees and official records available on the site.
- 3. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 5 Apr 2016), member trees and othe information William Faulkner. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 5 Apr 2016), in the Northamptonshire, England, Church of England Baptisms, Marriages and Burials, 1532-1812; William Falkner. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 4. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), William Faulkner parents unknown 1860 aged 24 years. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 5. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 5 Apr 2016), England and Wales Select Marriages; William Faulkner and Elizabeth Matthews. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 6. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 5 Apr 2016), various member trees and supporting birth records; Thomas Faulkner. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 7. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Dec 2019), entry for Thomas Faulkner, person ID M9MJ-VS7.
- 8. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 5 Apr 2016), various member trees and supporting death and probate records; Thomas Faulkner. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 10 Nov 2018), England & Wales, FreeBMD Death Index: 1837-1915; Thomas Faulkner, Sep Q 1886 Woburn Inferred County Bedfordshire Volume 3b Page235. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 10 Nov 2018), England & Wales, National Probate Calendar (Index of Wills and Administrations), 1861-1941; Thomas Faulkner Thomas Faulkner Death Date 25 Jul 1886 Death Place Bedfordshire, England Probate Date 11 Aug 1886.
- 9. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 5 Apr 2016), various member trees and supporting birth and census records; Charlotte Faulkner. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 10. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Dec 2019), entry for Charlotte Faulkner, person ID M9MK-CVY.
- 11. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 5 Apr 2016), various member trees and supporting death and census records; Charlotte Faulkner. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
 - 12. Victoria, Australia death certificate 13580 (1876), Abraham Faulkner; copy of certificate in my possession
 - 13. Victoria Birth certificate, Australia birth certificate 13580 (1876), Abraham Faulkner; certificate in my possession
- 14. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 10 Nov 2018), Northamptonshire, England, Church of England Marriages, 1754-1912; Abrahan Faulkner and Mary Ann Onley. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 10 Nov 2018), England, Select Marriages, 1538–1973; Abraham Faulkner and Mary Ann Onley FHL Film Number: 1999469.
- 15. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 5 Apr 2016), various member trees; Mary Anne Faulkner. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 16. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 5 Apr 2016), various member trees and supporting birth and baptism records; Mary Anne Faulkner. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 17. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 5 Apr 2016), various member trees and supporting death records; Mary Anne Willis. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 18. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 5 Apr 2016), various member trees and supporting marriage records; Mary Anne Faulkner. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 19. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Emily Elizth Thackeray, death 1904. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 20. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2016), entry for Emily Elizabeth Faulkner, person ID M9D4-7VW.
- 21. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Dec 2019), entry for John Faulkner, person ID LWHC-H3C.
- 22. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Dec 2019), entry for William Faulkner, person ID L2PL-GX8.
- 23. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Thos Robbins Faulkner death 1930 / 9494. Cit. Date: 22 Jun 2016.

- 24. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), marriage Thomas Robins Faulkner and Elizabeth Alice Healy Thackray 1906. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 25. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 10 Nov 2018), Northamptonshire, England, Church of England Baptisms, Marriages and Burials, 1532-1812; Mary Ann Olney (Marianna Olney) Register Type: Parish Registers.
- 26. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 23 Feb 2020), entry for Jane, person ID K4BQ-MJQ. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 10 Nov 2018), Northamptonshire, England, Church of England Baptisms, Marriages and Burials, 1532-1812; Mary Ann Olney (Marianna Olney) Register Type:Parish Registers.
 - 27. Victoria, Australia death certificate Mary Anne Faulkner; certificate in my possession
- 28. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 8 Nov 2021), Northamptonshire, England, Baptisms, 1813-1912; Name George Faulkner Age 0 Birth Date Abt 1834 Baptism Date 19 Apr 1834 Baptism Place Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England Parish as it Appears Pytchley Register TypeParish Registers Father Abraham Faulkner Mother Ann Faulkner.
 - 29. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1907 / 145, George Faulkner.
 - 30. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1856 / 1771, George Faulkner.
- 31. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 5 Apr 2016), entry for William Faulkner, person ID 9NVT-7MH. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 8 Nov 2021), Northamptonshire, England, Church of England Baptisms, 1813-1912; Name William Faulkner Age 0 Birth Date Abt 1835 Baptism Date 27 Dec 1835 Baptism Place Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England Parish as it Appears Pytchley Register Type Bishops Transcripts Father Abraham Faulkner Mother Ann Faulkner.
- 32. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1924 / 10309, William Faulkner. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com : accessed 8 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/179354551/william-faulkner.
 - 33. Victoria, Australia, marriage certificate ?? (1856), William Faulkner-Ellen Vinson.
- 34. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 8 Nov 2021), England, Select Births and Christenings, 1538-1975; Name Fanny Faulkner Gender Female Baptism Date 10 Dec 1837 Baptism Place Pitchley, Northampton, England Father Abraham Faulkner Mother Ann FHL Film Number 1999964 Reference ID item 3 p 54.
 - 35. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1914 / 4653, Frances Lloyd.
 - 36. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1856 / 1771, Frances Faulkner-William Lloyd.
- 37. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 8 Nov 2021), Northamptonshire, England, Church of England Baptisms, 1813-1912; Name Jane Faulkner Age 0 Birth Date Abt 1840 Baptism Date 13 Sep 1840 Baptism Place Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England Parish as it Appears Pytchley Register Type Bishops Transcripts Father Abraham Faulkner Mother Ann Faulkne.
 - 38. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1860 / 11408, Jane Durling.
 - 39. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1857 / 3911, Jane Faulkner-John Durling.
- 40. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Dec 2019), entry for John Thomas Faulkner, person ID LWHM-L27. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 8 Nov 2021), Northamptonshire, England, Baptisms, 1813-1912; Name John Thomas Faulkner Age 0 Birth Date Abt 1844 Baptism Date 14 Jan 1844 Baptism Place Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England Parish as it Appears Pytchley Register Type Parish Registers Father Abraham Faulkner Mother Ann Faulkner page 66 entry 526 notation at side of register states emigrated and died at sea.
- 41. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 8 Nov 2021), Northamptonshire, England, Baptisms, 1813-1912; Name John Thomas Faulkner Age 0 Birth Date Abt 1844 Baptism Date 14 Jan 1844 Baptism Place Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England Parish as it Appears Pytchley Register Type Parish Registers Father Abraham Faulkner Mother Ann Faulkner Page 66.
- 42. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1850 / 9056 ECR ref.JN-Pioneer Index Falkner_ECR Fawkner, John Thomas Faulkner.
 - 43. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au).
 - 44. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1852 / JH 9565 or 9505, Hannah FAWKNER (sic Faulkner).
 - 45. New South Wales, Australia, death certificate 04929 (1877), Hannah Rawson; cretificate in my possession
 - 46. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1869 / 1045, Hannah Faulkner-John Rawson.
- 47. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 20 Jan 2020), entry for Timothy Thackray, person ID M998-HZ9.
- 48. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Wm Timothy John Thackray 1890 death.
- 49. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history

- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Elizabeth Alice Henley Teague and William Timothy John Thackray. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 50. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 3 May 2020), Alfred Ernest Thackray; 16182 / 1871.
- 51. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Elizabeth Matthe Gross death 1968 / 1385.
- 52. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Elizabeth Alice Henley Teague. Cit. Date: 5 Apr 2016.
- 53. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 25 May 2017), entry for Elizabeth Alice Henley Teague, person ID 9VQ8-LH4.
 - 54. Victoria, Australia, marriage certificate 4197 (1877), Amelia Faulkner-John Rawson; certificate in my possession
 - 55. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1857 / 6344 m, Amelia Faulkner.
 - 56. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1933 / 12789, Amelia Rawson.
- 57. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1877 / 4197, John Rawson-Amelia Faulkner; copy of certificate in my possession
 - 58. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1943 / 19000, Avery George Faulkner.
 - 59. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1862 / 4198, Maria Faulkner.
 - 60. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1911/7968, Maria Yates.
 - 61. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1885 / 1783, Maria Faukner-Samuel James Yates.
 - 62. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1864 / 10576, Anna Faulkner.
 - 63. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1942 / 23153, Anna Faulkner.
 - 64. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1866 / 3950, Elizabeth Jane Faulkner.
 - 65. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1868 / 11143, Mary Ann Faulkner.
 - 66. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1868 / 9413, Mary Ann Faulkner.
 - 67. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1870 / 4218, Georgina Faulkner.
 - 68. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1897 / 6695, Georgina Faulkner-Alfred Lye.
 - 69. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1871 / 23527, Martha Ann Faulkner.
 - 70. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1899 / 2394, Martha Ann Faulkner-John Flewin.
 - 71. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1874 / 17914, Mary Edith Faulkner.
 - 72. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1897 / 4082, Mary Edith Faulkner-James Rawson.
 - 73. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1877 / 4161, Fanny Eliza Faulkner.
 - 74. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1900 / 99, Fanny Eliza McFarlane.
 - 75. Victoria Birth certificate, Australia birth certificate 1879 / 3546 (William James Faulkner).
 - 76. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1970 / 8841, William Leigh Faulkner.
 - 77. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1907 / 424, William James Faulkner.
 - 78. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1882 / 23917, Lilly Faulkner.
- 79. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 5 Apr 2016), entry for William Faulkner, person ID 9NVT-7MH.
 - 80. Victoria, Australia death certificate 15929 (1891), Ellen Faulkner; certificate in my possession.
 - 81. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1857 / 15619, Henery Faulkner.
 - 82. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1943 / 18894, Henery Faulkner.

- 83. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1881/3303, Henery Faulkner-Susannah Peel.
- 84. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1860 / 3416 m, Annie Elizabeth Faulkner. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-vour-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Ann Eliza Faulkner 3416 1860.
 - 85. Victoria, Australia death certificate 26949 (1942), Annie Elizabeth Perkins; certificate in my possession
 - 86. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1881 / 4481, Annie Elizabeth Faulkner-Mark Perkins.
 - 87. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1861 / 21250 ... ? 11143, Mary Anne Faulkner.
- 88. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Dec 2019), entry for Mary Anne Faulkner, person ID 9VQ8-K9D.
 - 89. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1955 / 16737, Mary Anne Faulkner.
 - 90. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1864 / 2940, Martha Jane Faulkner.
 - 91. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1875 / 7192, Martha Jane Faulkner.
 - 92. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1866 / 2740, Arthur Faulkner.
- 93. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 7 Aug 2012), Australia Death Index 1787-1985 about Arthur Faulkner Vic 1943 / 19905.
 - 94. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1868 / 16940, Julia Hampton Faulkner.
 - 95. Victoria, Australia death certificate 7190 (1875), Julia Hampton Faulkner.
 - 96. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1870 / 16493, Eleanor Faulkner.
- 97. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1913 / 2175, Eleanor Poyser. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 7 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records Australian Death Indiex 1787-1985 about Eleannor Campbell 1943 / 21663 b abt 1870, father William Faulkner.
 - 98. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 7 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records.
- 99. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 7 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records. Australia Marriage Index 1788 1950 about Eleanor Faulkner married Hy Chas Campbell, Vic 1914 / 3122.
 - 100. Victoria, Australia death certificate 2996 (1874), Hollis Faulkner; certificate in my possession
 - 101. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1874 / 2996, Hollis Faulkner.
 - 102. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1900 / 882, William Lloyd.
- 103. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for William Lloyd, person ID LH77-JRQ.
 - 104. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1856 / 9199, John Lloyd.
- 105. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Australian Death Index NSW 1919 / 25855; John Lloyd.
- 106. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages register (microfiched version), 1878 / 2851, Johyn Lloyd-marian Thrupp.
 - 107. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1857 / 15617, Lavinia Lloyd.
 - 108. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1903 / 10036, Lavinia Dick.
 - 109. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1888 / 1359, James Dick-Lavinia Lloyd.
 - 110. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1859 / 14121, Rose Anna Lloyd.
- 111. Genealogy SA, Genealogy South Australia Online Index of births deaths and marriages(https://www.genealogysa.org.au/index), 1933 551 / 37 MALEY Rosanna Richard Sutton Swindale MALEY [DH] Adelaide. Cit. Date: 19 Apr 2017.
- 112. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 19 Apr 2017), Australia, Marriage Index, 1788-1950; Rosanna Lloyd and Richard Swindle Sutton Maley SA page 1220 Vol 123.
 - 113. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1861 / 21309, James William Lloyd.
 - 114. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1922 / 3321, James William Lloyd.
 - 115. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com: accessed 15 Nov 2021),

https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/123887353/james-william-lloyd.

- 116. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1886 / 4766, James William Lloyd.
- 117. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1863 / 12945, Jane Lloyd.
- 118. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1866 / 1050, Mary Agnes Lloyd. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com : accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/48804846/mary-agnes-thrupp.
- 119. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/48804846/mary-agnes-thrupp.
 - 120. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1886 / 6368, Mary Agnes Lloyd.
 - 121. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1868 / 22012, Edward Lloyd.
 - 122. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1934 / 14162, Edward Lloyd.
 - 123. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1896 / 5609, Edward Lloyd-Norah Rowler.
 - 124. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1871 / 21925, Frances Lloyd.
 - 125. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1875 / 5989, Frances Lloyd.
 - 126. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1874 / 7493, Elizabeth Faulkner Lloyd.
 - 127. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1909 / 726, Elizabeth Faulkner Lloyd.
 - 128. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1876 / 14341, Avery George Lloyd.
 - 129. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1929 / 2998, Avery George Lloyd.
 - 130. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1906 / 2586, Avery George Lloyd-Delia Mary McCarthy.
 - 131. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1913 / 7405, Avery George Lloyd-Eva May Shaw.
 - 132. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1880 / 6959, Margaret Fanny Lloyd.
 - 133. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1891 / 14032, Margaret Fanny Lloyd.
- 134. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 7 Nov 2021), England & Wales Christening Records, 1530-1906; Name John Durling Gender Male Christening Date 3 Aug 1817 Christening Place Bromley, Kent, England Father Thomas Durling Mother Phoebe Durling.
- 135. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 7 Nov 2021), Australia Death Index, 1787-1985; Name Jno Durling Death Date Abt 1894 Death Place Berwick, Victoria Registration Date 1894 Registration Place Australia Father Thos Mother Phoebe Giles Registration Number 4972.
 - 136. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1859 / 1791, George Milner Durling.
 - 137. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1859 / 3737, George Milner Durling.
 - 138. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1860 / 11073, Phoebe Milner Durling.
 - 139. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1860 / 11407, Phoebe Milner Durling.
 - 140. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1870 / 164l90, John Frederick Rawson.
- 141. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1937 / 25281, John Frederick Rawson.
 - 142. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1873 / 3129, Annie Rawson.
 - 143. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1891 / 7186, John Frederick Rawson-Annie Rawson.
- 144. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 2 Mar 2012), Victorian Birth Index 1875 / 10044 James Alfred Rawson.
- 145. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1877 / 10859, William Hunter Rawson.
- 146. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 24 May 2017), entry for William Hunter Rawson, person ID 9K4B-W4Z.
 - 147. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1877 / 11398, William Hunter Rawson.
- 148. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Adela Knight Hocking and Wm Alfred Teague Thackray 4039 / 1914. Cit. Date: 25 Apr 2019.

- 149. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1874 / 24698, Joshua Faulkner. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 7 Nov 2021), Joshua Faulkner birth; 24698 / 1874.
- 150. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1879 / 02063, Joshua Rawson; Death registered as son of Hannah Faulkner and John Rawson Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 7 Nov 2021), Australia Death Index, 1787-1985; Name Joshua Rawson Death Date 1879 Death Place Sydney, New South Wales Registration Date 1879 Registration Place Sydney, Australia Father John Mother Hannah Registration Number 2063. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, RAWSON JOSHUA 2063 / 1879 JOHN HANNAH SYDNEY.
- 151. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 31 Jan 2018), entry for Samuel James Yates, person ID L418-VXR.
- 152. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Maria Faulkner, person ID KCG4-61P.
 - 153. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1886 / 07760, Georgina Maria Yates.
- 154. Online Index, Georgina Maria Closter. Cit. Date: 5 Feb 2016. Victorian Government, *Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Georgina Maria Closter 1972. Cit. Date: 15 Mar 2016.
 - 155. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1910 / 3565, Georgina Maria Yates; Arthur Hannah.
 - 156. Online Index, Georgina Maria Hannah. Cit. Date: 5 Feb 2016.
 - 157. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1887 / 25799, Ada May Yates.
 - 158. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1911/1742, Ada May Yates-Arthur Bristowe Osborne.
 - 159. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1891 / 8799, Sarah Jane Yates.
- 160. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 6 Jun 2017), entry for Sarah Jane Yates, person ID LZL1-V68.
 - 161. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1894 / 9841, Harold Arthur Yates.
 - 162. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1896 / 9536, Elsie Louisa Yates.
 - 163. Online Index, Elsie Louisa Earl Victorian Births Deaths and marraiges online death 1960 / 35503. Cit. Date: 5 Feb 2016.
- 164. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1920 / 7478, Elsie Louise Yates-Everett Belmont Graham Earl.
 - 165. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1898 / 16858, William Henry Yates.
- 166. Online Index, William Henry Yates. Cit. Date: 5 Feb 2016. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), William Henry Yates 1972. Cit. Date: 15 Mar 2016.
 - 167. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 2 Mar 2012), various member trees and official records.
 - 168. Online Index, Anna Eveline Baker. Cit. Date: 5 Feb 2016.
 - 169. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1866 / 7270, Alfred Lye.
- 170. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 23 Jan 2020), entry for Alfred Lye, person ID 9ZHS-496.
 - 171. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1898 / 2090, Jessie May Lye; father said to be William LYNAS
 - 172. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1899 / 2487, George Frederick Lye.
 - 173. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 9273 / 01, Alfred Ernest Lye.
 - 174. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1902 / 16453, Ruby Jane Lye.
 - 175. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1904 / 8462, Prudent Lye.
 - 176. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1906 / 6839, Elsie Irene Lye.
 - 177. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1912 / 30148, Charles Kenneth Lye.
- 178. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Charles Kenneth Lye.

- 179. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 23 Jan 2020), entry for Charles Kenneth Lye, person ID LVRF-4S7.
 - 180. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1876/160, John Flewin.
 - 181. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1900 / 28431, Ethel May Flewin.
 - 182. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1902 / 427, Clarence Frederick Flewin.
- 183. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 20 Dec 2019), entry for Clarence Frederick Flewin, person ID L6Q9-Q9B.
 - 184. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1904 / 13980, Beatrice Maud Flewin.
- 185. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1924 / 3116, Beatrice Maud Neave. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Beatrice Maud Neave. Cit. Date: 1 Feb 2016.
 - 186. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1924 / 3116, Beatrice Maud Flewin-Louise Ernest Neave.
 - 187. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1905 / 29602, Ivy Jane Flewin.
- 188. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), lvy Jane Barnett.
- 189. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), lvy Jane Flewin and Lesley Richmond Bamett.
 - 190. Victoria Birth certificate, Australia birth certificate 22720 (1907), Leslie James Flewin.
 - 191. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1909 / 15022, Herbert George Flewin.
 - 192. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1911 / 7452, John Davey Flewin.
 - 193. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1979 / 04580, John Davey Flewin.
- 194. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1899 / 4640, Horace B S Rawson.
 - 195. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1905 / 13825, Horace B S Rawson.
- 196. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1901 / 6320, Dores E V
 - 197. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1904 / 1273, Samuel James Rawson.
- 198. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1907 / 16856, Edgar G Rawson.
 - 199. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1907 / 10564, Edgar G Rawson.
- 200. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1909 / 40311, John A Rawson.
 - 201. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1918 / 2378, John A Rawson.
- 202. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1911 / 44150, William A Rawson.
- 203. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1915 / 37870, Frederick A
- 204. Find My Past, "Find My Past," database and images, findmypast.com.au (http://www.findmypast.co.au : accessed 18 Jun 2015); Burial Index; John McFarlane, Maddingly Cemetery.
 - 205. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1900 / 16067, Florence May McFarlane.
- 206. Find My Past, "Find My Past," database and images, findmypast.com.au (http://www.findmypast.co.au : accessed 18 Jun 2015); Victorian Death Index; Florence May McFarlane 1981 / 26237.
 - 207. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1902 / 28155, Margaret May McFarlane.
 - 208. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 18 Jun 2015).

- 209. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1904 / 4762, John Richard McFarlane.
- 210. Find My Past, "Find My Past," database and images, findmypast.com.au (http://www.findmypast.co.au : accessed 18 Jun 2015); Victorian Death Index 1952 / 16087; John Richard McFarlane.
 - 211. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1927 / 5636, John Richard McFarlane-Nellie Cairns.
 - 212. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1905 / 27843, Marean Jane McFarlane.
 - 213. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 18 Jun 2015), Marian Jane Closter.
 - 214. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1930 / 2903, Marean Jane McFarlane.
- 215. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1907 / 20759, Charles Austin McFarlane. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au/ accessed 18 Jun 2015), Charles Austin McFarlane.
- 216. Find My Past, "Find My Past," database and images, findmypast.com.au (http://www.findmypast.co.au : accessed 18 Jun 2015); Charles McFarlane and ALma Mary Hayes 1932 / 3521.
 - 217. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1909 / 12990, Robert Edwin McFarlane.
 - 218. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1911 / 22211, Arthur James McFarlane.
 - 219. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 18 Jun 2015), 1980 / 14332 Arthur James McFarlane.
 - 220. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1913 / 18282, Fanny Eliza McFarlane.
 - 221. Find My Past, "Find My Past," database and images, findmypast.com.au (http://www.findmypast.co.au : accessed 18 Jun 2015).
 - 222. Find My Past, "Find My Past," database and images, findmypast.com.au (http://www.findmypast.co.au : accessed 18 Jun 2015); 1935 / 2204.
- 223. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 18 Jun 2015), member tree, copy of death notice naming childrens surnames.
 - 224. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1915 11912, Ada Neville Faulkner.
 - 225. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1909 / 383, Jean Faulkner.
- 226. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/227916272/jean-blackmore.
- 227. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com : accessed 23 Jul 2022), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/227916272/jean-blackmore.
 - 228. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1910 / 24555, Hilda Louise Faulkner.
 - 229. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1915 / 11893, Hilda Louise Faulkner.
 - 230. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1912 / 17133, Charles William Faulkner.
 - 231. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1976 / 23458, Charles William Faulkner.
- 232. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Dec 2019), entry for David Gunning Clegg, person ID LTX6-RYJ.
 - 233. Online Index, New South Wales BDM online search David James Clegg 1978 / 106097. Cit. Date: 18 Jun 2015.
 - 234. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1858 / 7340, Susannah Peel.
 - 235. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1934 / 12901, Susannah Faulkner.
 - 236. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1883 / 3441, George Walter Faulkner.
- 237. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1972 / 75 I have it down as 1971 but Ancestry.com says 1972, George Walter Faulkner.
 - 238. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1916 / 2829, George Walter Faulkner-Emily Reed.
- 239. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), birth 18768 / 1885; Charles Henry Faulkner.
 - 240. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1955 / 18915, Charles Henry Faulkner.
- 241. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 29 Apr 2017; Judith L Peel email 27 April 2017 10.05 am subject re: new comment from my guestbook
- 242. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 29 Apr 2017; Judith L Peel email 27 April 2017 10.05 am subject re: new comment from my guestbook Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website(https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-

history/search-your-family-history

old link - https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj - new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Chas Henry Faulkner and Reby Gladys Stanyer 1922 / 6240. Cit. Date: 29 Apr 2017.

- 243. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1888 / 3973, William Leigh Faulkner.
- 244. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 20 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records.
- 245. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 20 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 29 Apr 2017; Judith L Peel email 27 April 2017 10.05 am subject re: new comment from my guestbook
 - 246. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1892 / 4745, Arthur Herbert Faulkner.
- 247. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Arthur Herbert Faulkner death 1942 / 25385. Cit. Date: 29 Apr 2017.
- 248. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website(https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history/, Arthur Herbert Faulkner and Dorothy Rankin 1931 / 9780. Cit. Date: 29 Apr 2017. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 29 Apr 2017; Judith L Peel email 27 April 2017 10.05 am subject re: new comment from my guestbook
 - 249. Victoria, Australia death certificate 15850 (1941), Mark Perkins; certificate in my possession
 - 250. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1883 / 3519, Blanche Perkins.
- 251. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 5 Sep 2017), entry for Blanche Perkins; Australia Births and Baptisms, 1792-1981.
 - 252. Victoria, Australia death certificate 17931 (1948), Blanche Beggs; certificate in my possession
 - 253. Victoria, Australia, marriage certificate 5371 (1904), Edward Bannan-Blanche Perkins. Cit. Date: 22 Apr 2009; copy of certificate in my possession
- 254. Victorian Marriage Index (CD) 1937 / 11023, Blanche Bannan-Walter Beggs. Victoria, Australia, marriage certificate 11023 (1937), Blanche Bannan-Walter Beggs; image of certificate in my possession
 - 255. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1884 / 17932, Henry William John Perkins.
- 256. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 19 Nov 2020), Australia, Births and Baptisms, 1792-1981; Henry John William Perkins Gender MaleBaptism Date 02/1885 (Feb 1885)Baptism Place Geelong, Victoria, Australia Father Mark Perkins Mother Annie Perkins FHL Film Number 1368450; Name Henry John William Perkins Gender MaleBaptism Date 02/1885 (Feb 1885)Baptism Place Geelong, Victoria, Australia Father Mark Perkins Mother Annie Perkins FHL Film Number 1368450
- 257. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 7 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records Henry John Willi Perkins 195/ 27424.
- 258. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 7 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records Henry Jho Perkins and Eileen Anson, Vic 1918 / 5313.
 - 259. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1886 / 11232, Arthur Mark Perkins.
 - 260. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1935 / 2353, Arthur Mark Perkins.
 - 261. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1913 / 6894, Maria Theresa Kovacs-Arthur Mark Perkins.
 - 262. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1888 / 21719, Eveline Ethel Perkins.
- 263. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1888 / 9888, Eveline Ethel Perkins. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 23 Oct 2016), entry for Eveline Ethel Perkins, person ID Australia, Victoria, Inquest deposition Files, 1840-1925 1888 880-987.
 - 264. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1889 / 32386, Mabel May Perkins.
- 265. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 7 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records Australia Death Index Mabel May Risely, 1971 / 11166.
 - 266. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1918 / 154, Mabel May Perkins-Robert Riseley.
 - 267. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1892 / 5289, Amy Ellen Perkins.
 - 268. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au), Death Amy Ellen Jackson 1954 / 21771.
 - 269. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages (microfiche register), 1909 / 7699, Amy Ellen Perkins-George Frederick Jackson.
 - 270. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1895 / 4563, Hollis John Perkins.

- 271. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1923 / 198, Hollis John Perkins.
- 272. Victorian Marriage Index (CD) 1923 / 6219, Hollis John Perkins-Helena Mary Williams.
- 273. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, LLOYD MARIAN 4673 / 1924 WILLIAM MARIAN ALBURY.
 - 274. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1879 / 2474, Frances Caroline Lloyd.
- 275. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1935 / 1229, Frances Caroline Macklan. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records.
- 276. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, 2286 / 1900 MACKLAN WALTER R E LLOYD FRANCES C A WAGGA WAGGA.
- 277. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1881 / 21716, William J Lloyd.
- 278. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records; William J Lloyd. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history : accessed 11 Nov 2021), LLOYD WILLIAM J 3561 / 1899 JOHN JANE WAGGA WAGGA.
 - 279. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1883 / 2907, Richard Henry Lloyd.
- 280. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1895 / 3126998, Richard Henry Lloyd.
- 281. no registration found., no birth rego found to date. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, LLOYD ALBERT E 26930 / 885 JOHN MARY A WAGGA WAGGA.
- 282. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 10 Feb 2020), Albert Edward Lloyd 24416 / 1966.
- 283. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 20 Feb 2014), Australian Marriage Index Albert E Lloyd and Eva U Wilson 1907 / 11908 NSW.
- 284. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 20 Feb 2014), Australian Marriage Index Albert E Lloyd and Rosina M Baker 1921 / 12559 NSW.
- 285. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, LLOYD HAROLD G 28496 / 1887 JOHN MARIAN WAGGA WAGGA. Cit. Date: 10 Feb 2020.
 - 286. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records.
- 287. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1888 / 29446, Victor H Lloyd.
- 288. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages register (microfiched version), 1912 / 1662, Victor H Lloyd-Ennor I A Carn.
- 289. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, LLOYD CHESTER S 34858 / 1890 JOHN MARIAN WAGGA WAGGA. Cit. Date: 10 Feb 2020.
- 290. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1891 / 35440, Ethel M Lloyd. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search,LLOYD ETHEL M 35440 / 1891 JOHN MARIAN WAGGA WAGGA.
 - 291. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1895 / 3125, Ethel M Lloyd.
- 292. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1893 / 36032, Margaret A E Lloyd.
- 293. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages register (microfiched version), 1914 / 11569, Margaret A E Lloyd-James W Rynehart.
- 294. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1894 / 34415, Marian S Lloyd.
- 295. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1897 / 17199, Myrtle I Lloyd. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au/ accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records.
- 296. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Marriages register (microfiched version), 1917 / 8293, Myrtle I Lloyd-Roy W Hartwig.
- 297. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index,

https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, LLOYD FRANCIS L J 35297 / 1898 JOHN MARIAN WAGGA WAGGA. Cit. Date: 10 Feb 2020

- 298. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, LLOYD ALICE C 17441 / 1901 JOHN MARION WAGGA WAGGA. Cit. Date: 10 Feb 2020.
- 299. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, CLELAND ALICE C 21916 / 1927 JOHN MARION S ALBURY.
- 300. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, LLOYD ROY T 27481 / 1904 JOHN MARIAN WAGGA WAGGA.
 - 301. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1857 / 6284, James Dick.
 - 302. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages. (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1903 / 6100, James Dick.
 - 303. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1891 / 4130, Lavinia Fanny Dick.
 - 304. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1901 / 2086, Lavinia Fanny Dick.
 - 305. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1893 / 10931, William Edward J Dick.
- 306. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), William Edward J Dick. Cit. Date: 1 Feb 2016.
 - 307. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1895 / 21771, Leslie George Dick.
- 308. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Leslie George Dick. Cit. Date: 1 Feb 2016.
- 309. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Leslie George Dick and Mabel Irene Miller.
- 310. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 19 Apr 2017), Australia, Birth Index, 1788-1922; Richard Swindle Sutton Maley birth 1855 / 4744.
- 311. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 19 Apr 2017), Australia, Death Index, 1787-1985; Richard Swindle Sutton Maley death 1901 / 882.
- 312. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Marion Rosanna Maley birth 1883 / 2910. Cit. Date: 19 Apr 2017.
- 313. Genealogy SA, Genealogy South Australia Online Index of births deaths and marriages (https://www.genealogysa.org.au/index), 1934 562 / 3974 WORMALD Marion Rosanna George WORMALD [H] Adelaide. Cit. Date: 19 Apr 2017.
- 314. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Richard William Lloyd Maley birth 1885 / 17998. Cit. Date: 19 Apr 2017.
- 315. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), William Richard Lloyd Maley death 1960 ./ 23186. Cit. Date: 19 Apr 2017.
- 316. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Charles Morris Maley birth 1890 / 1372. Cit. Date: 19 Apr 2017.
- 317. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Morris Charles Maley death 1903 / 4923. Cit. Date: 19 Apr 2017.
- 318. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 15 Nov 2021), Scotland, Select Births and Baptisms, 1564-1950; Name Eliza Machar Gender Female Birth Date 09 Jan 1859 Birth Place Montrose, Angus, Scotland Father James Machar Mother Elizabeth Dalby FHL Film Number 6035516.

- 319. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 15 Nov 2021), Victoria, Australia, Death Index, 1836-1988; Name Eliza Lloyd Death Registration Year 1948 Death Registration Place Victoria, Australia Father James Milne Machar Mother Maiden Name Dalbay Reference Number 7701.
- 320. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com : accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/123887338/eliza-lloyd.
 - 321. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1888 / 10415, James Alexander Lloyd.
- 322. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), James Alexander Lloyd.
 - 323. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1889 / 30293, Francis William Lloyd.
- 324. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Francis William Lloyd.
 - 325. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1891 / 2188, John Edward Lloyd.
- 326. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for John Edward Lloyd, person ID 9N1V-73Q.
- 327. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), John Edward Lloyd.
 - 328. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1893 / 25945, Elsie Marian Lloyd.
- 329. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for Elsie Marian Lloyd, person ID K6HC-55G.
 - 330. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1901 / 13854, Lillian May Manifold Lloyd.
- 331. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 25 May 2017), entry for William Henry Thrupp, person ID KZQL-13V.
- 332. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 19 Jan 2019), Australia, Birth Index, 1788-1922; Ernest William Thrupp Qld 1887 page 14775 127.
- 333. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 19 Jan 2019), Australia Death Index, 1787-1985; Ernest William Thrupp Qld 1958 Registration Place Queensland Registration Number B025036 Page number 2556.
- 334. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Ernest William Thrupp, person ID KCTM-ZV8.
- 335. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 19 Jan 2019), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Goulburn Roslyn Thrupp 1889 Page number14775 Registration Number 000096.
- 336. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 19 Jan 2019), Australia Death Index, 1787-1985; 960Registration PlaceQueensland Registration Number 000769 Page number 2853. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com: accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/48804838/goulbum-roslyn-thrupp.
- 337. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name Ruby Victoria Thrupp Birth Date 25 Sep 1890 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1890 Registration Place Queensland, Australia FatherWilliam Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26061 Registration Numbe r 00014.
- 338. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Death Index, 1787-1985; Name Ruby Victoria Singleton Death Date 12 May 1945 Death Place Queensland Registration Date 1945 Registration Place Australia Father William Henry Thrupp MotherMary Agnes Lloyd Registration Number B001691 Page number 2073. Ancestry.com.au database,http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/215232152/ruby-victoria-singleton.
- 339. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Ruby Victoria Thrupp, person ID K4J2-5J7.
- 340. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Ruby Victoria Thrupp, person ID K4J2-5J7. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Marriage Index, 1788-1950; Name Ruby Victoria Thrupp Marriage Date 22 Jul 1912 Marriage Place Queensland Registration Date 1912 Registration Place Queensland Spouse George Edward Singleton Registration Number 002238 Page number 26061.
- 341. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name Beryl Edith Thrupp Birth Date 20 Feb 1892 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1892 Registration Place Queensland, Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26060 Registration Number 000150.

- 342. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave, "database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com : accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/215883171/beryl-edith-wood.
- 343. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Beryl Edith Thrupp, person ID KJ5N-3RS.
- 344. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Beryl Edith Thrupp, person ID KJ5N-3RS. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Marriage Index, 1788-1950; Name Beryl Edith Thrupp Marriage Date 8 Aug 1918 Marriage Place Queensland Registration Date 1918 Registration Place Queensland Spouse Colin Henry Wood Registration Number 002172 Page number 1981; Australia Marriage Index, 1788-1950

 Name Beryl Edith Thrupp Marriage Date 8 Aug 1918 Marriage Place Queensland Registration Date 1918 Registration Place Queensland Spouse Colin Henry Wood Registration Number 002172 Page number 1981
- 345. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name Bertie Moffat Thrupp Birth Date 17 May 1893 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1893 Registration Place Queensland, Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26060 Registration Number 000213.
- 346. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Bertram Moffat Thrupp, person ID KH7P-9VV.
- 347. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Bertram Moffat Thrupp, person ID KH7P-9VV. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Marriage Index, 1788-1950; NameElizabeth Elfleda WoodMarriage Date23 Nov 1927Marriage PlaceQueenslandRegistration Date1927Registration PlaceQueenslandSpouseBertie Moffat Thrupp Registration Number 003051 Page number 4399.
- 348. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name Cecil Howard Thrupp Birth Date 14 Oct 1894 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1894 Registration Place Queensland, Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26060 Registration Number 000223.
- 349. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Death Index, 1787-1985; Name Cecil Howard Gender Male Spouse Mary Catherine Derwin Child Thrupp.
- 350. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com: accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/49888562/cecil-howard-thrupp.
- 351. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Cecil Howard Thrupp, person ID KH7K-Y3H.
- 352. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Marriage Index, 1788-1950; Name Cecil Howard Thrupp Marriage Date 25 Feb 1924 Marriage Place Queensland Registration Date 1924 Registration Place Queensland Spouse Mary Catherine Derwin Registration Number B034164 Page number 3783.
- 353. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name Cyril Lloyd Thrupp Birth Date 26 May 1896 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1896 Registration Place Queensland, Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26060 Registration Number 007535.
- 354. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave, "database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com: accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/48804835/cyril-lloyd-thrupp.
- 355. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Cyril Lloyd Thrupp, person ID K832-T1R.
- 356. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Cyril Lloyd Thrupp, person ID K832-T1R. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Marriage Index, 1788-1950; Name Ivy Helen Weiske Marriage Date 16 Apr 1925 Marriage Place Queensland Registration Date1925 Registration Place Queensland Spouse Cyril Lloyd Thrupp Registration Number 001529 Page number 4250.
- 357. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name Robert Henry Thrupp Birth Date 28 Mar 1898 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1898 Registration Place Queensland, Australia FatherWilliam Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26061 Registration Number 007504.
- 358. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave, "database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com: accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/135052270/robert-henry-thrupp.
- 359. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Robert Henry Thrupp, person ID KD99-ZV6.
- 360. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Marriage Index, 1788-1950; Name Winifred Dorothy Wood Marriage Date 26 Nov 1923 Marriage Place Queensland Registration Date 1923 Registration Place Queensland Spouse Roert Henry Thrupp Registration Number 003132 Page number 4144.
- 361. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name Frances Pearl Thrupp Birth Date 12 Dec 1899 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1900 Registration Place Queensland, Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26060 Registration Number 007746.

- 362. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name John Farlow Thrupp Birth Date 5 Mar 1901 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1901 Registration Place Queensland, Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26061 Registration Number 007495.
- 363. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Death Index, 1787-1985; Name John Farlow Thrupp Death Date 8 Apr 1959 Death Place Queensland Registration Date 1959 Registration PlaceAustralia Father William Herry Mother Mary Agnus Lloyd Registration Number 002291 Page number 2556. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/48804841/john-farlow-thrupp.
- 364. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name Mary Gem Thrupp Birth Date16 Jan 1903 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year 1903 Registration Place Queensland, Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26061 Registration Number 006642.
- 365. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/(ancestry.com.au: accessed 16 Jun 2013), Various member trees and official records. Government of Queensland queensland online searchable database(https://www.bdm.qld.gov.au/IndexSearch: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Registration details: 1968/B/1219; Mary Gem Thrupp.
- 366. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), Australia Birth Index, 1788-1922; Name George Ewart Thrupp Birth Date 20 Oct 1904 Birth Place Queensland Registration Year1904 Registration Place Queensland, Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Page number 26060 Registration Number 007819.
- 367. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 15 Nov 2021), stralia Death Index, 1787-1985; Name George Ewart Thrupp Death Age 27 Jan 1920 Birth Date1921 Death Date 27 Jan 1921 Death Place Queensland Registration Date 1921 Registration Place Australia Father William Henry Thrupp Mother Mary Agnes Lloyd Registration Number 000615 Page number 1629. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/48804837/george-ewart-thrupp.
- 368. Government of Queensland queensland online searchable database(https://www.bdm.qld.gov.au/IndexSearch : accessed 15 Nov 2021), 1907/C/8201; James Lauriston Thrupp.
- 369. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com : accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/48804840/james-lauriston-thrupp.
 - 370. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1935 / 15851, Norah Lloyd.
 - 371. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1899 / 9507, William Edward Lloyd.
- 372. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), William Edward Lloyd.
 - 373. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1903 / 17077, Ethel Margaret Lloyd.
- 374. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), death 13020 / 1910; Delia Mary Lloyd.
- 375. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1907 / 13646, Phyllis Fran Lloyd. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Phyllis Francis Elizabeth Lloyd. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016.
- 376. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Phyllis Francis Doig. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016
- 377. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1910 / 17242, Esmond Avery Lloyd. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), birth 17242 / 1910; Esmond Avery Lloyd.
- 378. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Esmond Avery McCarthy Lloyd. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), death 20665 / 1987; Leslie Lloyd.
- 379. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for Esmond Avery Lloyd, person ID K23W-HV4.
- 380. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), marriage 17889 / 1942; Leslie Avery Lloyd Amelia Sproull
- 381. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Eva May Lloyd. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), death 22275 / 1956; Eva May Lloyd.
- 382. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Fanny May Lloyd. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016.
- 383. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Fanny May Lloyd and James Henry Potter. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016.
 - 384. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria

(https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), birth 9963 / 1917; Eva Stell Lloyd.

- 385. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1936 / 4912, Eva Stella Potter.
- 386. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 23 Jan 2020), entry for Avery George Lloyd, person ID KJ5N-SJY.
- 387. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Olive Jean Dawes Lloyd. Cit. Date:
- 388. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), death 12899 / 1948; Lloyd Dawes.
- 389. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Alfred Henry Dawes & Olive Jean Lloyd 1942 / 13078. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016. Victoria, Australia, marriage certificate 6950 (1942), Alfred Henry Dawes-Olive Jean Lloyd. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016; copy of certificat in my possession
 - 390. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1871 / 17236, Cecilia Anderson.
 - 391. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1945 / 25710, Cecilia Rawson.
- 392. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1899 / 25899, Sydney A Rawson
 - 393. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 11 Nov 2021), death 3464 / 1936; Sydney Anderson Rawson.
- 394. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 1 Feb 2021), entry for Sydney Anderson Rawson, person ID LBST-JXV.
- 395. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1902 / 3664, Esther H Rawson.
- 396. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, HOWARD ESTHER HANNA 23674 / 1976 JOHN FREDERICK CECELIA.
- 397. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, 16673 / 1932 HOWARD FRANCIS V RAWSON ESTHER H LOCKHART.
- 398. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1909 / 5161, Grace C Rawson.
- 399. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, RAWSON GRACE CECELIA 33842 / 1956 JOHN FREDERICK CECELIA LOCKHART.
- 400. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1910 / 28189, Joan F Rawson
- 401. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, RAWSON JOAN FREDA 13805 / 1965 JOHN FREDERICK CECILIA WAGGA WAGGA.
- 402. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1913 / 21043, John F Rawson
 - 403. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1916 / 891, John F Rawson.
- 404. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1867 / 15543, John Frederick Rawson.
- 405. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1943 / 9045, John Frederick Rawson.
- 406. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1892 / 35838, William H Rawson.
- 407. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths register (microfiche version), 1917 / 2421, William H Rawson. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 1 Feb 2021), entry for William Hunter Rawson, person ID LTWH-4QD.
- 408. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 1 Feb 2021), entry for William Hunter Rawson, person ID LTWH-4QD.
- 409. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1905 / 32989, Alice M Rawson.
- 410. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 21 Jul 2018), entry for Everett Belmont Graham Earl, person ID LZL1-2F8.
- 411. Online Index, Everett Belmont Earl. Cit. Date: 5 Feb 2016. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history

- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Everett Belmont Earl 1972. Cit. Date: 15 Mar 2016.
- 412. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 31 Jan 2018), entry for Elsie Louisa Yates, person ID LZL1-V6X.
- 413. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com: accessed 23 Jul 2022), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/227916273/veanus-joseph-blackmore.
 - 414. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1971 / 20907, Emily Faulkner.
- 415. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 24 May 2017), entry for Emily Reed, person ID LRLY-YBM.
- 416. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Leonard Arthur Faulkner, person ID LRL1-WSL.
 - 417. Victoria Birth certificate, Australia birth certificate 2867 (1858), Edward Bannan. Cit. Date: 22 Apr 2009; copy of certificate in my possession
 - 418. Victoria, Australia death certificate 378 (1929), Edward Bannan. Cit. Date: 22 Apr 2009; copy of certificate in my possession
 - 419. Australia, Victorian Coroners Court, 1929 / 126.
 - 420. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 13634/17, William Bannan.
- 421. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 9 Jul 2012), various member trees and official records 1978 / 15967. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj William Alexander Bannan 1978 / 15967. Cit. Date: 17 Jan 2016.
 - 422. Victorian Marriage Index (CD) 1942 / 17369, William Alex Bannan-Annie Begelhole.
 - 423. Victoria Birth certificate, Australia birth certificate 11574 (1906), Kath Bannan. Cit. Date: 22 Apr 2009; copy of certificate in my possession
 - 424. Victoria, Australia death certificate 24076 (1981), Kathleen Mary Jones; copy of certificate in my possession
- 425. Australia War Memorial or Victoria, "War Records," Information from war diaries obtained form research agent Jean Main of Canberra. Australia Military Records Jones, George V 230456 WW1; copy in my possession Australia Military Records Jones, George V 230456 WW2; copy in my possession
 - 426. Victoria, Australia, marriage certificate 8159 (1922), George Jones-Kathleen Bannan. Cit. Date: 22 Apr 2009; copy of certificate in my possession
 - 427. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1908 / 13635 / 17, James Bannan.
- 428. Personal knowledge of Coral J Jones Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE]. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Deaths 15308 / 1988 BANNAN James Thomas. Cit. Date: 19 Dec 2016.
 - 429. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1910 / 13633 / 17, Edward Bannan.
 - 430. "Death Notice," (Melbourne) Herald Sun Newspaper Melbourne http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/, 4.7.1998.
 - 431. Victorian Marriage Index (CD) 1934 / 10334, Edward Bannan-Rita Jones.
 - 432. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1913 / 5260, Mary Anne Bannan.
- 433. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Edward George Stevens and Mary Anne Bannon 1940 / 8908. Cit. Date: 26 Oct 2018.
 - 434. Victoria Birth certificate, Australia birth certificate 31954 (1915), Muriel Anne Bannan; copy of certificate in my possession
- 435. Personal knowledge of Coral J Jones Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE]. Victoria, Australia death certificate 27345 (2001), Muriel Ann Bannan; copy of certificate in my possession
 - 436. Personal knowledge of Coral J Jones Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE].
 - 437. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1979 / 691, Dennis Bannan.
- 438. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Danis Peter Bannan and Dulcie Jean Drew 1947 / 20269. Cit. Date: 1 Mar 2018.
- 439. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 15 Jun 2012), various member trees and official records Australia Birth index 1788-1922 about Walter Beggs 1878 / 23792.
 - 440. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 10 Jun 2012), various member trees and official records.

- 441. Online Index, The Greater Metropolitan Cemeteries Trust (Melbourne) online search Walter Beggs. Cit. Date: 8 Jun 2015.
- 442. "Death Notice," (Melbourne) Herald Sun Newspaper Melbourne http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/, 1.5.1994.
- 443. Online Index, The Greater Metropolitan Cemeteries Trust (Melbourne) online search Walter Henry Beggs. Cit. Date: 8 Jun 2015.
- 444. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 7 Aug 2012), Australian Death Index Eileen Sarah Perkins 1980 / 06744.
 - 445. WikiTree, WikiTree (https://www.wikitree.com/: accessed 19 Nov 2020), https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Perkins-16381
- 446. WikiTree, WikiTree (https://www.wikitree.com/: accessed 19 Nov 2020). WikiTree, WikiTree (https://www.wikitree.com/: accessed 19 Nov 2020), https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Perkins-16381
- 447. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 28 Jan 2021), death 19992 / 1988; William Joseph Perkins.
- 448. WikiTree, WikiTree (https://www.wikitree.com/: accessed 19 Nov 2020), https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Perkins-16381 https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Cormie-43.
- 449. WikiTree, WikiTree (https://www.wikitree.com/: accessed 19 Nov 2020). WikiTree, WikiTree (https://www.wikitree.com/: accessed 19 Nov 2020), https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Perkins-16381 https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Cormie-43.
- 450. WikiTree (https://www.wikitree.com/: accessed 19 Nov 2020). WikiTree, WikiTree (https://www.wikitree.com/: accessed 19 Nov 2020), https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Perkins-16381 https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Cormie-43. The Ryerson Index to death notices and obituaries in Australian newspapers compiled and maintained by members of Ryerson Index Incorporated (INC9890325), a non-profit organisation incorporated under the laws of the state of New South Wales, Australia. database, http://ryersonindex.org/ (http://ryersonindex.org/search.php: accessed 19 Nov 2020), death notice; STEWART Lorraine Valentine Death notice 01JAN2007 Death 86 Herald Sun (Melbourne) 02JAN2007
 - 451. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1969 / 2, Maria Theresa Perkins.
- 452. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 23 Oct 2016), entry for male Perkins; "Australia, Victoria, Inquest Deposition Files, 1840-1925," database with images, FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:Q24C-XPR7: accessed 23 October 2016), Perkins, 10 May 1909; citing Death, Kerang, Victoria, Australia, Public Record Office of Victoria, North Melbourne; FHL microfilm.
- 453. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 24 May 2017), entry for Robert Riseley, person ID L89W-MVS.
- 454. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history/search-your-family-history/search-doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/searc
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), George Jackson 1885 / 18769.
- 455. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), George Frederick Jackson 1968 / 13501. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016.
- 456. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016; Dianne Wilson Sent with Snipping tool 4 December 2016
- 457. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1911 / 29538, Alexander George Jackson. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016; Dianne Wilson Sent with Snipping tool 4 December 2016
- 458. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Births (microfiche register), 1913 / 13719, Amy Isabella Jackson. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016; Dianne Wilson Sent with Snipping tool 4 December 2016
- 459. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Amy Isabella Joyce Jackson. Cit. Date: 1 Feb 2016. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016; Dianne Wilson Sent with Snipping tool 4 December 2016
- 460. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016; Dianne Wilson Sent with Snipping tool 4 December 2016 Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Fredk Mark Jackson 1914 / 23415. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016.
- 461. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016; Dianne Wilson Sent with Snipping tool 4 December 2016 Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history) old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Rosa Ellen Jackson 1915 / 18675. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016.

- 462. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 30 Apr 2021), Rosa Ellen Jackson and Wm Alex Wilson; marriage 4239 / 1940.
- 463. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 30 Apr 2021), Alfred Joseph Ainley and Rosa Ellen Wilson; marriage 13895 / 1952.
- 464. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history/search-your-family-history/search-doj new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/searc
- your-family-history), Chas hy Jackson 1918 / 30785.
- 465. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016; Dianne Wilson Sent with Snipping tool 4 December 2016 (2)
- 466. Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history
- old link https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history), Esther Annie Jackson 1921 / 3431.
- 467. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 4 Dec 2016; Dianne Wilson Sent with Snipping tool 4 December 2016 (2) Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history/search-your-family-history/search-and-family-history/search-your-family-history/search-your-family-history/search-your-family-history), Robert Matthew Jackson 1964 / 18433.
- 468. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au : accessed 7 Aug 2012), various member trees and official records Death Index Helena Mary Perkins, 1963 / 19187.
- 469. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1901 / 8162, William R H
- 470. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1903 / 16732, Herbert J Macklan.
- 471. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1905 / 18139, Clarence S Macklan.
- 472. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for Clarence S Macklan, person ID 9MFT-9QT.
- 473. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1906 / 39948, Ethel M Macklan.
- 474. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1909 / 5151, Frances M I Macklan.
- 475. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1910 / 39973, Walter H Macklan.
- 476. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for Harold R Macklan, person ID 9MFT-9WK.
- 477. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1912 / 4811, Harold R Macklan
- 478. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for Harold Ronald Lloyd Macklin, person ID 9MFT-9WK.
- 479. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1914 / 51735, Marion S Macklan
- 480. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1917 / 38789 (? check 2nd last number is 8), Ella M Macklan.
- 481. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for Dougald John Lloyd, person ID 9N41-9MZ.
- 482. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 25 May 2017), entry for Eva U Wilson, person ID K67L-98R.
- 483. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 7 Jul 2017), entry for Ena Ida Adelaide Carn, person ID KNSH-CCQ.
- 484. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1912 / 30737, Muriel B Llovd.
 - 485. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1914 / 33615, Lindsay G

Lloyd.

- 486. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for Norman Clifton Lloyd, person ID K6QH-KK8.
- 487. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 24 May 2017), entry for James W. Rynehart, person ID K6QL-N2Z.
- 488. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1915 / 9017, Ronald W Rynehart.
- 489. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 1 Feb 2021), entry for Ronald William Rynehart, person ID L1Z9-7FN.
- 490. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1916 / 36010, Ruth J Rynehart
- 491. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1917 / 47075, Elsie M Rynehart.
- 492. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 17 Oct 2020), entry for Elsie May Rynehart, person ID L1Z9-H4Z.
- 493. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 17 Oct 2020), entry for Jean Rynehart, person ID L1Z9-7FR.
- 494. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 18 Oct 2020), entry for Lawrence Peter Menz, person ID G7PG-8ZS.
- 495. New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search, LLOYD MYRA VIOLET 7455 / 1981 MARTIN EDWARD EMILY LOUISE.
- 496. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 24 Jan 2020), entry for Maude Edith Sophie McMullen, person ID L1QC-PLG.
- 497. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 24 Jan 2020), entry for George Singleton, person ID KH4K-W38.
- 498. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 9 Jul 2017), entry for Cyril Lloyd Thrupp, person ID K832-T1R. Find A Grave, "Find A Grave," database, Find A Grave (https://www.findagrave.com: accessed 15 Nov 2021), https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/48804835/cyril-lloyd-thrupp.
- 499. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 2 Dec 2019), entry for Winifred Wood, person ID KZQR-C25.
- 500. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 20 Jan 2020), entry for Harold Thrupp, person ID G9FD-3GY.
- 501. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Kevin Charles Doig. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016.
- 502. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), birth 27460 / 1902; Amelia Riseley.
- 503. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 19 Jul 2018), entry for Esmond Avery Lloyd, person ID K23W-HV4. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 11 Nov 2021), death 701 / 1987; Amelia Lloyd.
- 504. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj James Henry Potter 1983 / 11267. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016.
- 505. Online Index, Victorian births deaths and marriages online index https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj Victor Albert Potter 1965 / 4493. Cit. Date: 19 Jan 2016.
 - 506. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1936 / 2281, Victor Arthur Potter.
- 507. see details section of source data, to Coral Janine Jones Mrs, e-mail, privately held by Jones [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015. Cit. Date: 2 Feb 2017; Jessica Eldridge 8 January 2017 re Faulkner Family tree
- 508. New South Wales, Australia New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages, (), New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version), 1918 / 9152, Edward G Rawson
- 509. Attorney General's Office, Government of Western Australia, Online Index of Births Deaths and Marriages Western Australia http://www.bdm.dotag.wa.gov.au/_apps/pioneersindex/default.aspx https://www.wa.gov.au/organisation/department-of-justice/online-index-search-tool, Annie Begelhole 133 / 1896 birth parents William Taylor and Berkin Baker Ellen Capewell. Cit. Date: 18 Mar 2016.
- 510. Ancestry.com.au database, http://www.ancestry.com.au/ (ancestry.com.au: accessed 2 Jul 2012), various member trees and official records 1978 / 27903.

- 511. Victoria Birth certificate, Australia birth certificate 7915 (1893), George Jones; certificate in my possession
- 512. Victoria, Australia death certificate 923 (1963), George Jones; certificate in my possession
- 513. Personal knowledge of Coral Jones Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE]. from family stories passed down by Lorna Gibson (Jones) no concrete evidence can be found. Cit. Date: 26 Oct 2018.
- 514. Personal knowledge of Coral J Jones Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE]. phone call 22 May 2014 from Greg Jones advising of Lorna's death. Cit. Date: 22 May 2014.
 - 515. Victoria Birth certificate, Australia birth certificate 28031 (1925), Leonard George Jones; certificate in my possession
 - 516. Victoria, Australia death certificate 63791 (2003), Leonard George Jones; photocopy of certificate in my possession
 - 517. "Death & Funeral Notice," (Melbourne) Herald Sun Newspaper Melbourne http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/, 7 July 2002.
 - 518. Victoria, Australia Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages, (), Deaths (microfiche register), 1964 / 20265, Ian Francis Bannan.
 - 519. "Death Notice," (Melbourne) Herald Sun Newspaper Melbourne http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/, 3 January 2005.
- 520. The Ryerson Index to death notices and obituaries in Australian newspapers compiled and maintained by members of Ryerson Index Incorporated (INC9890325), a non-profit organisation incorporated under the laws of the state of New South Wales, Australia. database, http://ryersonindex.org/(http://ryersonindex.org/search.php: accessed 26 Aug 2011), Bernice Lillee Stevens; Bendigo Advertiser newspaper.
 - 521. Online Index, Herald Sun online archived notices. Funeral Notice only for Dulcie Jean Bannan. Cit. Date: 8 Dec 2014.
 - 522. "Death Notice," (Melbourne) Herald Sun Newspaper Melbourne http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/, 16.8.1999.
 - 523. Online Index, The Greater Metropolitan Cemeteries Trust (Melbourne) online search Lenice Beggs. Cit. Date: 8 Jun 2015.
 - 524. "death notice," (Melbourne) Herald Sun Newspaper Melbourne http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/, 14 Jun 2012, p. 61, col. 6.
- 525. Online Index, Online index of burials Greater Melbourne Cemeteries Trust http://www.gmct.com.au/deceased-search/ Michael Ian Beggs. Cit. Date: 22 Aug 2015.
 - 526. "Death Notice," (Melbourne) Herald Sun Newspaper Melbourne http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/, 28.12.2006.
- 527. The Ryerson Index to death notices and obituaries in Australian newspapers compiled and maintained by members of Ryerson Index Incorporated (INC9890325), a non-profit organisation incorporated under the laws of the state of New South Wales, Australia. database, http://ryersonindex.org/(http://ryersonindex.org/search.php: accessed 19 Nov 2020); STEWART Ian Alexander Death notice 30JUN2001 Death 80 at Glenarm, Kerang Herald Sun (Melbourne) 02JUL2001.
- 528. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 7 Jul 2017), entry for Violet May Cosgrove, person ID L89W-M5W.
- 529. Government of Victoria, Australia, "Victorian BDM online search," database, *Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria* (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: accessed 30 Apr 2021), Wilton Cooper; death 18842 / 1981.
 - 530. Australia Military Records Sullivan Daniel James 14630 WW1; copy in my possession
- 531. Personal knowledge of Coral Jones (via Facebook or personal knowledge) Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE]. Private Message from Cheryl Merkl 1 June 2021. Cit. Date: 1 Jun 2021; Facebook or similar sources
- 532. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, FamilySearch (http://new.familysearch.org: accessed 25 May 2017), entry for Margaret Vera Wilson, person ID LZ88-4QB.
 - 533. Personal knowledge of Coral J Jones Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE]. my own information and information supplied by Ebonnee Camilleri Jones.
- 534. Personal knowledge of Coral J Jones Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE]. telephone call on Christmas eve 2016 from Margaret Jones to advise of Debbie's passing that day. Cit. Date: 30 Dec 2016.
- 535. Personal knowledge of Coral Jones (via Facebook or personal knowledge) Mrs, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE]. Facebook message from Ebonee Camilleria 2 January 2017 Mums funeral has been confirmed its friday the 6th of Jan at 1.30 pm at the renowdn chapel in springvale cemetery". Cit. Date: 2 Jan 2017; Facebook or similar sources Online Index, Springvale memorial park listing of upcoming funerals https://sbc.smct.org.au/todays-services/ viewed 5 January 2017 https://sbc.smct.org.au/deceased-search/. Cit. Date: 5 Jan 2017.

Bibliography

- Ancestry.com.au. Database. Ancestry.com.http://www.ancestry.com.au/. ancestry.com.au.
- Attorney General's Office, Government of Western Australia, Online Index of Births Deaths and Marriages Western Australia http://www.bdm.dotag.wa.gov.au/_apps/pioneersindex/default.aspx https://www.wa.gov.au/organisation/department-of-justice/online-index-search-tool.
- Australia Military Records.
- Australia War Memorial or Victoria. "War Records.".
- The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. "FamilySearch." Database. FamilySearch. http://new.familysearch.org.
- Find A Grave. "Find A Grave." Database. Find A Grave. https://www.findagrave.com: 2018.
- Find My Past. "Find My Past." Database and images. *findmypast.com.au*. http://www.findmypast.co.au.
- Genealogy SA, Genealogy South Australia Online Index of births deaths and marriages (https://www.genealogysa.org.au/index).
- Government of Queensland. Queensland online searchable Database. https://www.bdm.qld.gov.au/IndexSearch.
- Government of Victoria, Australia. "Victorian BDM online search." Database. State of Victoria, Australia. Births Deaths and Marriages Victoria. https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history: February 2019.
- Jones (via Facebook or personal knowledge), Coral, Mrs. Personal Knowledge. [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE.].
- Jones, Coral J, Mrs. Personal Knowledge. [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE.].
- Jones, Coral, Mrs. Personal Knowledge. [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE.].
- New South Wales, Australia, . Death Certificates.
- New South Wales, Australia. New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages. Deaths register (microfiche version).
- New South Wales, Australia. New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages. Marriages register (microfiched version).
- New South Wales, Australia. New South Wales Births Deaths & Marriages. New South Wales BDM (Microfiche version).
- New South Wales, Government, New South Wales Birth Death and Marriage online index, https://familyhistory.bdm.nsw.gov.au/lifelink/familyhistory/search.
- no registration found. .
- The Ryerson Index to death notices and obituaries in Australian newspapers compiled and maintained by members of Ryerson Index Incorporated (INC9890325), a non-profit organisation incorporated under the laws of the state of New South Wales, Australia. Database. http://ryersonindex.org/. http://ryersonindex.org/search.php.
- see details section of source data, . E-mail from to Coral Janine Jones Mrs. Privately held by Jones. [(E-ADDRESS), & STREET ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE], Victoria. Rec. Date: 12 Sep 2015.
- Victoria Birth certificate, Australia. Birth Certificates.
- Victoria, Australia. Death Certificates.

Bibliography

Victoria, Australia. Marriage Certificates.

Victoria, Australia. Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages. Births (microfiche register).

Victoria, Australia. Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages. Deaths (microfiche register).

Victoria, Australia. Victorian Births Deaths & Marriages. Marriages (microfiche register).

Victoria. Melbourne. Herald Sun Newspaper Melbourne http://tributes.heraldsun.com.au/.

Victorian Coroners Court. Australia.

Victorian Government, Victorian Birth Death and Marriage online index pre 2019 website (https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history old link - https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/bdm/indexsearch.doj - new web address from 2019 is https://www.bdm.vic.gov.au/research-and-family-history/search-your-family-history).

Victorian Marriage Index (CD).

WikiTree. WikiTree. https://www.wikitree.com/.

(No surname)	BANNAN
Annie Jane [8363]	James Thomas (1908-1988) [116] 49, 64
Elaine [12321] 81	~Jim (1908-1988) [116]
Myra June [9396]	Joanne Lee [227]
Sue [3055]	~Katherine Theresa (1906-1981) [20] 49, 62
[—?—]	Kerryn [230]
(No Given Name) [532] 11, 23	Lorna Susan Dawn [136] 65, 75
ADAMS	Lyn [1851] 67
Catherine Mary (1851-1928) [9924] 55	Mary Anne (1913-1973) [119] 49, 66
AINLEY	Mellissa [232]
Alfred Joseph (Abt 1912-1981) [12322] 54, 69	Muriel Anne (1915-2001) [120] 50
ALEXANDER	Patrick [1852]
Euphemia [7017]	Raymond Arthur [131] 65, 74
ANDERSON	Samantha Lee [297] 82
Amelia (Rawson) (Abt 1844-1934) [506] 42	~Ted (1910-1998) [117]
Andrew Elias (1831-1902) [507]	Timothy [231]
Cecilia (1871-1945) [504] 18, 42	William Alexander 2 (1904-1978) [113] 49, 61
ANSON	William James 2 (1938-2000) [130] 65
Catherine Anne (Hovenden) (Abt 1869-1934)	BARKELL
[5869] 52	~Betsy (1814-1887) [288]
Eileen Sarah (Abt 1899-1980) [5867] 33, 52	Elizabeth (Rowe) (1814-1887) [288] 33
William (Abt 1873-1958) [5868]	BARNES
ARMSTRONG	Anna Jane [4280]
Ellen (1917-1967) [12590]	Austin Douglas [3666]
ASH	~Ken [3002]
Ernest Alfred (1901-1990) [12811] 29, 45	Martin Kenneth [3002]
Ethel May (Flewin) (1900-1976) [543] 29, 45	Michelle Janine (Jones) [1]
BAKER	Morgan Kenneth [3000]
Albert [8517]	BARNETT
Mona Florence (1911-1985) [12308] 55, 70	Leslie Richmond (1902-1969) [8459] 30, 46
Rosina M [7325]	BEAGLEHOLE
BANNAN	~William Taylor (Abt 1868-1934) [5638] 61
~Anne (1915-2001) [120]	BEGELHOLE
~Annie (1915-2001) [120]	Annie (1896-1978) [302]
~Cath (1906-1981) [20]	Ellen Capewell (Birkin) (1867-1942) [5637] 61
Catherine (1906-1981) [20]	William (Abt 1868-1934) [5638]
Dennis 2 (Abt 1919-1979) [236] 50, 67	BEGGS
Dennis Henry [134]	Amanda [3047]
Dennis Ronald (Abt 1953-1999) [1850] 67	~Blanche (1883-1948) [32]
Edward (Abt 1817-1882) [92]	Blanche (Perkins) (1883-1948) [32] 33, 48
Edward 4th (1910-1998) [117] 49, 65	Cameron [3054]
Edward Samuel (1936-2001) [129] 65, 74	Daniel [3057]
Edward William (1858-1929) [33] 33, 48	Julie [3052]
Ian Andrew (1971-) [226] 75, 82	Kate [3051]
Ian Francis (1944-1964) [133]	Kim [3048]

BEGGS	BRADLEY
Lenice [3058]	Melanie [3068]
Mark [3049]	BRIGHT
Mary (O'Brien) (1844-1936) [3938] 50	Katherine Jane (Stewart) [10280] 85
Michael 2 [3056]	BROWN
Micheal Ian (1956-2006) [3044] 68, 76	Hannah [9742]
Natasha [3053] 77	BURNS
Paul [3045]	Lisa [7517] 71, 79
Stephen Charles [3043] 68, 76	CAIRNS
Stephen Charles (1980-2011) [3059] 76	Nellie [607] 31, 46
Walter (1878-1961) [89]	CAMILLERI
Walter Henry (Abt 1926-1994) [645] 52, 67	Carol Anne (McKinnon) (1946-1987) [9293] 80
William (1833-1914) [3937] 50	Debra Helen (1970-2016) [1357] 74, 80
BELLOFIORE	Ebonee Rose [1358]
Lina [216]	James [9292]
BENNETT	Riley Adrian [1469]
Alice Maude (1845-1945) [624] 42	CAMPBELL
BENSON	Henry Charles [5863]
John Robert (Abt 1893-1975) [9885] 28, 45	Mary Ann [12491] 58
Sarah Jane (Yates) (1891-1968) [640] 28, 45	CANNELL
BIRKIN	Mary Mildred (1913-1955) [12810] 30, 46
Ellen Capewell (1867-1942) [5637] 61	CARN
BLACKMORE	Catherine Mary (Adams) (1851-1928) [9924] 55
Jean (Faulkner) (1909-1998) [530] 32, 47	Ena Ida Adelaide (1886-1968) [676] 35, 55
Veanus Joseph (1906-1985) [12589] 32, 47	John Thomas (1846-1931) [9923] 55
BLACKWELL	CARNE
Coral Janine [2]	Francis Pearl (Thrupp) (1899-1977) [7036] 40, 57
Douglas Geoffrey Francis [186]	Herbert Stanley [12495]
~Geoff [186]	CARR HANSON
Nancye June (Bonham) [185]	Mary Ann [239]
BLUCHER Helena (1924-2005) [12809]	CARROLL Alexandra Levise (5/22)
BONHAM	Alexandra Louise [5633] 82 Emily Kathryn [5634] 82
Nancye June [185]	Phillip Christopher [2707]
BOOTH	CHENEY
Colin Michael [5679]	Jane (1790-1833) [10984]
Linda Kathleen (Gilbee) [262] 76, 83	CLAY
BOSHER	Braydan George [3066]
Ann M (Staynings) [12815]	Jade Marie [1991]
Dominic Luke [12813]	Neil [1989]
Kristy-Lee Margaret (Jones) [978] 80, 86	Owen Edward [3939]
Philip R [12814]	Taleah Louise [1988]
BOWERY	CLEGG
Miriam (1927-2001) [11168] 54, 69	David Gunning (1877-) [6969] 11, 32, 46
. ,	David James (1901-1977) [6970] 31, 32, 46, 47

Henry James (1835 11684 32 Kathleen Faye (1936-1983) (11201) 69, 77
Margaret May (McFarlane) (1902-1980) [610] Kevin Charles (Abt 1932-1950) [8372] 58
Sarah Ann (Halifax) (Abt 1841-1924) [11.685] 32 Lomar [8371] 41, 58 Sarah Ann (Halifax) (Abt 1841-1924) [11.685] 32 Lomar [8373] 58 Sarah Ann (Halifax) (Abt 1841-1924) [11.685] 32 DERW
Sarah Ann (Halifax) (Abt 1841-1924) [11685] 32 Lorna [8373]
CLELAND
No Given Name [11889] 36, 56 Alice Charlotte (Lloyd) (1901-1927) [669] 36, 56 Alice Charlotte (Lloyd) (1901-1927) [28] 31, 46 Phoebe (Giles) [6193] 31, 46 Phoebe Milner (1860-1860) [482] 31, 46 Phoebe Milner (1
Alice Charlotte (Lloyd) (1901-1927) [669] 36, 56 CLOSTER
CLOSTER
Albert [8518]
Robert [609] 31, 46 Phoebe [Giles] [6193] 14 COLLIHOLE Annie (1897-1970) [28] 73 Phoebe Milner (1860-1860) [482] 14 Annie (1897-1970) [28] 73 Thomas [6192] 14 COOFR DYER Winton (1907-1981) [12323] 54,69 Harriet Elizabeth [8367] 58 COSGROVE EARL Elsie Louisa (Yates) (1896-1960) [635] 29,45 Mary Ann (Monaghan) (1890-) [9938] 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) [636] 29 45 Thomas (1890-) [9938] 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) [636] 29 Violet May (1920-2004) [5871] 53,68 ELDRIDGE CRIJCKSHANK Box 85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70,77 DAVEY Matilida Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7,11,43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 DAWE Alare (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5
COLLIHOLE Phoebe Milner (1860-1860) [482] 14 Annie (1897-1970) [28] 73 Thomas [6192] 14 COOPER DYER Winton (1907-1981) [12323] 54,69 Harriet Elizabeth [8367] 58 COSGROVE EARL Mary Ann (Monaghan) (1890-) [9938] 68 Else Louisa (Yates) (1896-1960) [635] 29,45 Thomas (1890-) [9938] 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) [636] 29,45 CRIGHTON Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 Jesse [8115] 80,85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70,77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70,77 DAVEY Matilida Rose Therese [9575] 77 Robert [509] 7,11,43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 74 Margiorie [6967] 31,46 FAHEY DAWE Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3,6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 11,23 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [834] 42,59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [81] <
Annie (1897-1970) [28]
COOPER DYER Winton (1907-1981) [12323] 54,69 Harriet Elizabeth [8367] 58 COSGROVE EARL Marry Ann (Monaghan) (1890-) [9793] 68 Elsie Louisa (Yates) (1896-1960) [635] 29, 45 Thomas (1890-) [97938] 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) [636] 29 Violet May (1920-2004) [5871] 53, 68 Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 CRIGHTON 80, 85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70, 77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70, 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7, 11, 43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abracham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Arthur [1
Winton (1907-1981) [12323] 54, 69 Harrief Elizabeth [8367] 58 COSGROVE EARL Mary Ann (Monaghan) (1890-) [9938] 68 Elsie Louisa (Yates) (1896-1960) [635] 29, 45 Thomas (1890-) [9938] 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) [636] 29 Violet May (1920-2004) [5871] 53, 68 Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 CRICHTON Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 Jesse [8115] 80, 85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70, 77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70, 77 DAVEY Marilida Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7, 11, 43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAUKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Alfled (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 4
COSGROVE EARL Mary Ann (Monaghan) (1890-) [9938] 68 Elsie Louisa (Yates) (1896-1960) [635] 29, 45 Thomas (1890-) [9938] 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) [636] 29 Violet May (1920-2004) [5871] 53, 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) [636] 29 Violet May (1920-2004) [5871] 53, 68 Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 Desse [8115] 80, 85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70, 77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70, 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7, 11, 43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Affred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12,
Mary Ann (Monaghan) (1890- 1993e) 68 Elsie Louisa (Yates) (1896-1960) 635 29, 45 Thomas (1890- 19938] 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) 636 29 Violet May (1920-2004) [5871] 53, 68 Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 Jesse [8115] 80, 85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70, 77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70, 77 DAVEY Matilda Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7, 11, 43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Arthur (1866-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 48
Thomas (1890-) [9938] 68 Everett Belmont Graham (1894-1972) [636] 29 Violet May (1920-2004) [5871] 53,68 Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 CRIGHTON Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 Jesse [8115] 80,85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70,77 Susannah (1854-1927) 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70,77 DAVEY Matilida Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7,11,43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert Mary [599] 41 FAHEY DAWE Mary FAUKNER Mary [599] 41 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8344] 42,59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 33 James [8361] <t< td=""></t<>
Violet May (1920-2004) [5871] 53,68 Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 CRIGHTON Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 45 Jesse [8115] 80,85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70,77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70,77 DAVEY Matilida Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7,11,43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31,46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3,6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11,22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42,59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Aribur (1866-1943) [203] 12,33 James [8361] 59 Aribur (1866-1943) [203] 12,33 James [8361] 52,68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11
CRIGHTON Harold William (1920-1921) [10188] 48 Jesse [8115] 80,85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70,77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70,77 DAVEY Matilda Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7,11,43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY 4 DAWE Aury [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31,46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3,6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11,22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42,59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 James [8361] 59 Arthur [1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32,48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52,68 Avery George (Abt 18
Jesse [8115] 80,85 ELDRIDGE CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70,77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70,77 DAVEY Matilda Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7,11,43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31,46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3,6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11,22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42,59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12,33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32,48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52,68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661]
CRUICKSHANK Heath [9406] 70, 77 Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70, 77 DAVEY Matilda Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7, 11, 43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12, 33 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995]
Susannah (1854-1927) [30] 62 Jessica (Ghiller) [9405] 70, 77 DAVEY Matilda Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7, 11, 43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 476
DAVEY Matilda Rose Therese [9575] 77 Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7, 11, 43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Arthur (1866-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
Anna (1838-1903) [508] 7, 11, 43 Reuben Jamie [9574] 77 Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 48
Robert [509] 11 FAHEY DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Arnie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
DAWE Mary [599] 41 Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtlle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
Marjorie [6967] 31, 46 FAULKNER DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
DAWES Abraham (Abt 1812-1876) [238] 3, 6 Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
Alan [8359] 59 Alfred (1840-1843) [8921] 5 Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
Alfred Henry (1891-1929) [8345] 59 Amelia (1857-1933) [517] 11, 22 Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518] 11 Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
Alfred Henry (Abt 1921-Abt 1993) [8344] 42, 59 Anna 2 (1864-1942) [518]
Eva [8360] 59 Annie Elizabeth (1860-1942) [87] 12, 33 James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
James [8361] 59 Arthur (1866-1943) [203] 12 DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
DEACON Arthur Herbert (1892-1942) [479] 32, 48 Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
Laura Myrtle [12251] 52, 68 Avery George (Abt 1859-1943) [519] 11 DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
DERWIN Betty (Poyner) [9661] 32, 48 Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
Mary Catherine (1901-1973) [9995] 40, 57 Charles Henry (1885-1955) [476] 32, 47
DICK Charles William (1912-1976) [520] 32, 47
James 1 [512]
James 2 (1857-1903) [510]
Lavinia Fanny (1891-1901) [514]
Leslie George (1895-1968) [515] 36, 56 Dorothy (Rankin) [9657] 32, 48
William Edward James (1893-1971) [516] 36 Eleanor (1870-1943) [205]

FAULKNER	FAULKNER
Elizabeth Jane (1866-1952) [521] 11, 29	Mary Venonica (Griffin) (1917-2002) [12592]
Elizabeth Matthews (Abt 1870-1968) [8993] 9,	32, 47
21	Rebe Gladys (Stanyer) [9660] 32, 48
Ellen (Armstrong) (1917-1967) [12590] 32, 47	Sylvia (Hosking) [9663]
Ellen (Vinson) (Abt 1833-1891) [191] 7, 12	Thomas (1809-1886) [8905]
Emily (Hicks) [10982]	Thomas Robins (1837-1930) [8912] 5, 9
Emily Elizabeth (1831-1904) [8916] 5, 9	~Walter (1883-1972) [477]
~Fanny (1837-1914) [524]	William (1779-1855) [4101]
Fanny Eliza (1877-1913) [522] 11, 31, 47	William (1807-Bef 1887) [8904] 3, 5
Frances (1837-1914) [524]	William (1834-1860) [8920] 5
Francis [9658]	William (Abt 1835-1924) [192] 7, 11
George (Abt 1833-1907) [293] 7, 10, 43	William James (1879-1940) [208] 11, 31
George Walter (1883-1972) [477] 32, 47	William Leigh (1888-1970) [478] 32, 48
Georgina (1870-1941) [527] 11, 29	FIDGE
Hannah (1852-1877) [294] 7, 14, 30	Nancy Jean (1913-1982) [11888] 29, 45
~Harry (1857-1943) [199]	FLEVIN
Henery (1857-1943) [199]	~(1876-1946) [536]
Hilda Louise (1910-1915) [529]	FLEWIN
Hollis (1874-1875) [207]	Beatrice Maud (1904-1977) [540] 30, 46
lan Douglas [9665]	Clarence Frederick (1902-1980) [542] 30, 45
Jane (Abt 1840-1860) [295]	Dorothy Ruth (Hollier) (1909-1974) [11749]
Janice [9659]	
Jean (1909-1998) [530]	Ethel May (1900-1976) [543] 29, 45
John (1832-1912) [8919] 5, 9	Helena (Blucher) (1924-2005) [12809] 30, 46
John James (1913-1998) [12591] 32, 47	Herbert George (1909-1961) [544] 30, 46
John Thomas (Abt 1843-1844) [491] 7	Ivy Jane (1905-1970) [545]
John Thomas 2 (1850-Bef 1876) [492] 7	John (1847-1926) [547]
Joshua (1874-1879) [531]	John (1876-1946) [536] 11, 29
Julia Hampton (1868-1875) [204] 13	John Davey (1911-1979) [548] 30, 46
Keziah (Robins) (1781-1842) [4102] 3	Judith Mary (-1952) [11748] 46
~Leigh (1888-1970) [478] 32, 48	Leslie James (1907-1999) [549] 30, 46
Leonard Arthur (1921-2009) [9662] 48, 61	Mary Jane (Moore) (1914-1991) [12812] 30, 46
Lillian May (Reed) [5941] 32, 48	Mary Mildred (Cannell) (1913-1955) [12810]
Lilly (1882-1943) [533] 11, 32, 46	30, 46
Lynette Sylvia [9666]	FRITH
Maria (1862-1911) [534]	Charles Robert [11166] 54, 69
Marjorie Beryl [9664]	FROST
Martha Ann 2 (1871-1915) [535] 11, 29	Anita [258]
Martha Jane (1864-1875) [202]	Jeffrey Frederick [249] 66, 75
Mary Ann 2 (1868-1868) [537]	Joanne Lee [260]
Mary Anne (1815-1815) [8907]	Tracey Aylene [259]
Mary Anne (1817-1859) [8908]	GAIL
Mary Anne (1861-1955) [200]	(No Given Name) [3050] 68, 77
Mary Edith (1874-1955) [538] 11, 19, 30, 43	

GHILLER	GROSS
Caitlin Rebecca [9576]	Elizabeth Matthews (Faulkner) (Abt 1870-1968)
Jessica [9405]	[8993] 9, 21
Susan Therese (Lloyd) [9397] 59, 70	HAGARTY
Vic [9403]	Margaret [586]
GIBBS	HALIFAX
Marli A [684]	Sarah Ann (Abt 1841-1924) [11685] 32
GIBSON	HALL
Allan Haydon [219]	Jessie [8378]
Brigette Abbey [7516]	HALLIDAY
Clement Arthur (1905-1974) [23] 64, 71	Peter Ronald [255]
George Henry [215]	HANNAH
Henry Samuel (1874-1956) [274] 71	Arthur (1885-1934) [639]
Jason Vaughan [267]	HARDING
John Clement [217]	Donna Maree [228]
Leanne Gay [221]	Laurie [137]
Lisa (Burns) [7517]	Lawrence William [229]
Mark Joseph [264] 79	HARRIS
Melinda Jane [265] 79, 85	Amy Florence [801]
Rachel Lee [268]	HARTWIG
Rebecca Kate [269]	Roy Wilfred (1896-1942) [672] 36, 56
Simon John [266]	HARVEY
GILBEE	(No Given Name) [9404] 59, 70
Hayley Ann [263]	Amanda Catherine (Lloyd) [9399] 59, 70
Keith Edward [251] 66, 76	HAYES
Linda Kathleen [262] 76, 83	Alma Mary [8085]
Louise Jane [261]	HICKS
GILES	Emily [10982] 3, 6
Phoebe [6193]14	HOCKING
GORDON	Adela Knight (1891-1958) [11338] 21, 45
Annette [135] 65, 75	HOGAN
GREEN	Kath [629]
Elizabeth Margaret [39]	HOLLIER
Emma (Williams) [12325]	Dorothy Ruth (1909-1974) [11749] 30, 46
~Heather (1924-2015) [178]	HONEY
John Frederick (Abt 1933-2015) [179] 80	~Mary Ann (Abt 1812-1905) [237] 3, 6
Phillip John [19]	HOSKING
Thomas William [38] 80, 86	Sylvia [9663]
GRIFFIN	HOVENDEN
Mary Venonica (1917-2002) [12592] 32, 47	~Annie (Abt 1869-1934) [5869]
GROSS	Catherine Anne (Abt 1869-1934) [5869] 52
(No Given Name) [8994] 9, 22	HOWARD
	Esther Hanna (Rawson) (1902-1976) [642] 42, 59
	Francis V [6966]

HUNTER	JONES
Mary (1816-1877) [550]	Katy Louise [7515]
JACKSON	Kellie Louise [923]
Alexander George (1911-1996) [554] 53	Kevin William (1931-1992) [24] 64, 74
Amy Isabella Joyce (1913-1934) [555] 53	Kori Delphine (Stewart) [10278] 79, 85
Arthur John [9235]	Kristy-Lee Margaret [978] 80, 86
Cecelia (Scott) (Abt 1858-1955) [5874] 53	Lachlan Douglas James [5] 79, 85
Charles Henry (1918-) [9236] 54	Leonard George (1925-2003) [7] 64, 72
David William (1926-) [9240] 54	Lorna Kathleen (1924-2014) [22] 64, 71
~Dulcie (1913-1934) [555]53	Maxwell George [920] 74, 80
Dulcie May (Lawson) [11167] 54, 69	Michael Cronan (1858-1922) [31] 62
Edward Arthur (1917-2010) [11164] 54, 69	Michael James [910]
Edward Marks (Abt 1855-1952) [5873] 53	Michelle Janine [1]
Esther Jane (1920-1921) [9237] 54	Patricia May [914]
Florence Eva Maude [9239] 54, 69	Rita (Abt 1918-2002) [118]
Frederick Mark (1914-1996) [9234] 54	Ruby Ann Mya [3944]
George Frederick (1885-1968) [287] 33, 53	Stephanie Ann [40]
Keith Gordon (1923-1995) [9238] 54	Susannah (Cruickshank) (1854-1927) [30] 62
Leonard Dunlop [9241] 54, 69	Susanne Maree [918]
Miriam (Bowery) (1927-2001) [11168] 54, 69	Travis Dale [1472] 80
Peter [11170]	Tristan James [4]
Robert Matthew (1931-1964) [9242] 54	Wayne Rodney [214] 74
Rosa Ellen (1915-2005) [9233] 54, 68	KEAT
T [11169]69	Myra Violet (1906-1981) [7005] 36, 56
JOBLING	KING
Lawson James [10279]	Amelia May [12496]
Lewie Albert [10692]	KOVACS
Ned William [9125]	Maria Theresa (Abt 1894-1969) [275] 33, 53
Patrick [8726]	Stefan [315]
JONES	KRUGER
Abbie Delphine [12349]	Rene Agnes (1921-2011) [9751] 79
Brooke Louise [42] 80	LASKA
Catherine (Bannan) (1906-1981) [20] 49, 62	Antonia [314]
Cheryl Ann [212]	LAWSON
Coral Janine (Blackwell) [2] 73, 79	Dulcie May [11167]
David John [921]	LENICE
Elva May (1905-1986) [12319] 42, 59	(1931-2012) [3042]
Fiona Margaret [922]	LEOGH
George (1892-1962) [21]	Edward Albert [8087]
George Jnr. (1922-1922) [140] 64	LEWIS
Gregory William [916]	Lorraine (Abt 1957-1998) [220] 71, 79
Jackson John Leonard [3067]	LINDNER
Kathleen Ann [912]	Estella Gwendoline (1917-1995) [10853] 55, 69
~Kathleen Mary (1906-1981) [20] 49, 62	LLOYD
~Kathleen Theresa (1906-1981) [20] 49, 62	(1921-1921) [11887]

LLOYD	LLOYD
(No Given Name) [7011]55	James William (1861-1922) [563] 13, 37
(No Given Name) [7012] 55	Jane (1863-1939) [573]
Alan John [7010] 55	John (1856-1919) [570]
Albert (1911-1985) [9754]	John Charles Peter (1931-2004) [11200] 69, 77
Albert Edward (1885-1966) [7003] 35, 55	John Edward (1891-1978) [577] 37
Alice Charlotte (1901-1927) [669] 36, 56	John Patrick (1967-1967) [9402] 59
Amanda Catherine [9399] 59, 70	Kathleen Faye (Dittmer) (1936-1983) [11201]
Amelia (Riseley) (1902-1987) [10852] 41,58	69, 77
Avery George (1876-1929) [556] 13, 40	Lavinia (1857-1903) [513]
Barry [11202] 77	Lillian May Manifold (1901-) [578] 37
~Charlotte Alice (1901-1927) [669] 36, 56	Lindsay G (1914-) [675] 55
Chester Sydney (1890-1960) [667] 35	Margaret Ann Elizabeth (1894-1975) [673] 35,
Christopher John [9400] 59	55
Constance Evelyn (1908-2010) [7007] 55	Margaret Fanny (1880-1891) [581] 13
Daphne Marion (-1942) [7019] 56	Marian (Thrupp) (1863-1924) [569] 13, 34
David George (1963-2014) [9401] 59	Marian Sarah (1896-1925) [670] 35
Dougald John (1909-1946) [7008] 55, 69	Mary (Abt 1920-) [8369]
Edward (1868-1934) [559]	Mary Agnes (1866-1929) [579] 13, 37
Elizabeth Faulkner (1874-1909) [561] 13	Muriel B. (1912-) [677]
Elsie Marian (1893-1916) [562]	Myra June [9396]
Esmond Avery (1910-1987) [565] 41, 58	Myra Violet (Keat) (1906-1981) [7005] 36, 56
Estella Gwendoline (Lindner) (1917-1995)	Myrtle Ivy (1897-1993) [671]
[10853] 55, 69	Norman Clifton (1918-1956) [7009] 55, 69
Ethel Margaret (1903-) [566] 40	Olive Jean (Abt 1924-1948) [8343] 42, 58
Ethel May (1891-1895) [666]	Phyllis Frances Elizabeth (1907-1961) [582] 41,
Euphemia (Alexander) [7017] 36, 56	58
Eva May (Shaw) (Abt 1896-1956) [558] 13, 41	Richard Henry (1883-1895) [583] 34
Eva Stella (1917-1936) [749] 41, 58	~Rosanna (1859-1933) [584] 13, 36
Eva U (Wilson) (1885-1915) [7006] 35, 55	Rose Anna (1859-1933) [584] 13, 36
Fanny May (1915-Abt 1987) [8364] 41, 58	Rosina M (Baker) [7325] 35, 55
Frances (1871-1875) [567]	Roy Thrupp (1904-) [7004] 36, 56
Frances Caroline (1879-1935) [568] 34, 54	Susan Therese [9397] 59, 70
Francis Leonard Alexander (Abt 1920-	Victor William (1888-1969) [585] 35, 55
[7018] 56	William (Abt 1830-1900) [525] 7, 13
Francis Leonard Joseph (1898-After 1980)	William Edward (1899-1962) [588] 40
[668] 36, 56	William J (1881-1899) [589]
Francis William (1889-1949) [571] 37	LORENSINI
Grant James [9398] 59	Anna Matilida (1899-1957) [12588] 29, 45
Harold George (1887-1917) [572] 35	LUIBA
Henry George [8370] 42, 59	(No Given Name) [3046] 68, 77
lvy Mona (Wedge) (1904-1971) [10851] 55, 69	LYE
James [587]	Alfred (1866-1960) [528]
James Alexander (1888-1966) [576]	Alfred Ernest (1901-) [592]
~James Henry [8370]	Charles Kenneth (1912-1976) [593] 29, 45

LYE	MCCARTHY
Elsie Irene (1906-) [594]	(No Given Name) [7850] 79, 85
Frederick [591]	(No Given Name) [7851]
George Frederick (1899-) [595] 29	Delia Mary (Abt 1881-1910) [557] 13, 41
Jessie May (1898-) [596]	Jeremiah [600]
Nancy Jean (Fidge) (1913-1982) [11888] 29, 45	Rachel Lee (Gibson) [268] 79, 85
Prudent (1904-) [597]	MCFARLANE
Ruby Jane (1902-) [598]	Alma Mary (Hayes) [8085] 31, 46
MACHAR	Arthur James (1911-1980) [601]
Eliza (1859-1948) [564]	Charles Austin (1907-After 1980) [602] 31, 46
MACKLAN	~Fanny Eliza (1913-1992) [603] 31, 47
Clarence \$ (1905-1971) [690] 54	Florence May (1900-1981) [604] 31
Ella M (1917-) [691]	Frances Elizabeth (1913-1992) [603] 31, 47
Ethel M (1906-) [692]	Jane Mareon (1905-1954) [608] 31, 46
Frances M I (1909-) [693] 54	John Donald (1873-1949) [523] 11, 31, 47
Herbert J (1903-) [695]	John Richard (1904-1952) [606] 31, 46
Marion S (1914-) [696]	~Marean Jane (1905-1954) [608] 31, 46
Walter H (1910-) [697]	~Margaret Mary (1902-1980) [610] 31, 32, 46, 47
Walter Robert Edward (1878-1961) [689] 34, 54	Margaret May (1902-1980) [610] 31, 32, 46, 47
William R H (1901-) [698]	Robert Edwin (1909-1980) [611]
MACKLIN	MCGRATH
~Clarence Sydney (1905-1971) [690] 54	Ann (1838-1874) [631]
Harold Ronald Lloyd (1912-1980) [694] 54, 69	MCGUIRE
Myrtle Mary (Sebrey) (-1972) [10861] 54,	Nikki Marie [4168] 80, 85
69	MCKINNON
MALEY	Carol Anne (1946-1987) [9293] 80
Charles Morris (1890-1903) [9652] 37	MCMULLEN
Eleanor (Sutton) (Abt 1830-1855) [9649] 37	Maude Edith Sophie (Abt 1890-1957) [11228]
Marion Rosanna (1883-1934) [9650] 37, 56	39, 57
~Morris Charles (1890-1903) [9652] 37	MCVEIGH
Richard Roger (Abt 1830-1905) [9648] 37	Emily Jean (Mapleson) (Abt 1921-1999) [176]
Richard Swindle Sutton (1856-1901) [9647] 13,	79
37	MENZ
Richard William Lloyd (1885-1960) [9651] 37	Jean (Rynehart) (Abt 1930-1974) [7014] 56, 70
Rose Anna (Lloyd) (1859-1933) [584] 13, 36	Lawrence Peter [12056] 56, 70
MAPLESON	MERKL
Emily Jean (Abt 1921-1999) [176] 79	Anthony Guido [233]
MATTHEWS	Lisa Ann [234]
Elizabeth (1812-1887) [8910]	Mario Guido [213]
Esther (Swinstead) [8996]	MILLER
~Heather (1924-2015) [178]	Mabel Irene [8456]
John [8995]	MONAGHAN Many App (1990) [9930] 49
Margaret Heather (1924-2015) [178] 80	Mary Ann (1890-) [9939]
MCCALLUM	
Mary [511]	Mary Jane (1914-1991) [12812] 30, 46

MORSE	PEACE
Gwendoline (1928-2012) [11857] 57, 70	Anita [296]
MOW	PEEL
Laura Kristen [271]	George (Abt 1826-1897) [475]
Stephen Richard [222]	Harriet (Sutton) (Abt 1828-1918) [474] 32
NEAVE	Susannah (1858-1934) [473] 12, 32
Louise Ernest James (1899-1964) [541] 30, 46	PERKINS
NEWMAN	Amy Ellen (1892-1954) [197]
Mary Ann (-1905) [8928] 5, 9	Arthur Mark (1886-1935) [194] 33, 52
NEWTON	~Betsy (1814-1887) [288]
Robert Thornton [181]	Blanche (1883-1948) [32]
NEWTON-BOWLER	Eileen Sarah (Anson) (Abt 1899-1980) [5867]
Sharon [154]	33, 52
O'BRIEN	Eveline Ethel (1888-1888) [195]
Mary (1844-1936) [3938]	Henry William John (1884-1959) [193] 33, 52
O'FARRELL	Hollis John (1895-After 1968) [198] 34, 54
Caitlin Rebecca (Ghiller) [9576] 70, 77	John (Abt 1826-1895) [289]
Paul [9577]	Laura Myrtle (Deacon) [12251] 52, 68
OLNEY	Lorraine Valentine (1920-2007) [12113] 52, 68
~Mary Ann (Abt 1812-1905) [237] 3, 6	Mabel May (1889-1971) [196]
~Thomas (1786-1873) [10983] 6	Mark (1857-1941) [88]
ONEY	Unnamed Male (1909-1909) [9158] 53
~Mary Ann (Abt 1812-1905) [237] 3, 6	William Joseph (1918-1988) [12115] 52, 68
ONLEY	PHELAN
Jane (Cheney) (1790-1833) [10984] 6	Alicia [5673]
Mary Ann (Abt 1812-1905) [237]	Anthony James [257]
Thomas (1786-1873) [10983]	Brittany [5670]
	Carissa [5671]
Arthur Brinton (1885-1964) [634] 28, 45 OWEN	James Patrick [247]
~Mary Ann (Abt 1812-1905) [237] 3, 6	Jan Maree [254]
PALMER (ADI 1012-1703) [237]	Name (Unknown) [5672]
Ada Neville (Abt 1879-1915) [209] 11, 32	POTTER
George James [802]	Albert Victor (Abt 1917-1965) [750] 42, 58
PARSONS	Dorothy May (-Abt 1980) [8349] 58
Arthur Cyril (1899-1900) [7024]	James Francis [8366]
Elizabeth Fanny (1890-1964) [7021] 37	James Henry (1911-1983) [8365] 41, 58
Eric Leslie (1903-1973) [7026]	Victor Arthur (Abt 1936-1936) [751] 58
Herbert Richard Henry (1894-1968) [7022] 37	POYNER
James William (1900-) [7025] 37	Betty [9661]
Jane (Lloyd) (1863-1939) [573] 13, 37	PRIVATE
Roy Francis (1907-1978) [7027]	(No Given Name) [270]
Stanley Nathaniel (1897-1965) [7023] 37	(No Given Name) [9696]85
William John [7020]	PUPETTI
	Brianna Louise [1473]

PUPETTI	REED
Eugenio (1930-2009) [183] 80	Edward [5939]
Hayley Maree [803] 80	Emily (Abt 1886-1971) [526]
Jessica Ann [43]	Emily (Richardson) [5940] 47, 48
John [13] 73, 80	Lillian May [5941] 32, 48
Rebecca Kate [44] 80	RICHARDS
RANKIN	Marlene Lynette [180]
(No Given Name) [6495] 79, 85	RICHARDSON
Dorothy [9657]	Emily [5940] 47, 48
Melinda Jane (Gibson) [265] 79, 85	RISELEY
RAWSON	Amelia (1902-1987) [10852] 41, 58
Alice Maude (1905-) [620]	Dallas Thomas (1918-1986) [5870] 53, 68
Amelia (Abt 1844-1934) [506]	Denis John (1946-2008) [5872] 68
Annie (1873-1965) [621]	Hannah (Brown) [9742]
Doris Edith Victoria (1901-1955) [678] 30	Henry (1854-1929) [9741]
Edgar George (1907-1907) [679] 31	Mary Ann (Campbell) [12491] 58
Edward G (1918-) [685] 59	Robert (1899-1974) [613]
Elva May (Jones) (1905-1986) [12319] 42, 59	Violet May (Cosgrove) (1920-2004) [5871] 53,
Esther Hanna (1902-1976) [642] 42, 59	68
Frederick Allan (1915-1933) [680] 31	William [12490]
Grace Cecilia (1909-1956) [686]	ROBINS
Horace Bushmill Steven (1899-1905) [681] 30	Keziah (1781-1842) [4102]
James Alfred (1875-1954) [539] 11, 19, 30, 43	ROLLS
James Kendle (1841-1904) [623]	Mary (1822-1889) [590]
Joan Freda (1910-1965) [687]	ROSE
John (Abt 1840-1937) [494] 7, 11, 14, 23, 30	Catherine Maxwell (1935-2021) [26] 64, 74
John 1 (Abt 1818-1898) [553]	William John [8377]
John Alfred (1909-1916) [682]	ROWE ~Betsy (1814-1887) [288]
John Frederick (1713-1716) [660] 18, 42	Elizabeth (1814-1887) [288]
John Frederick 2 (1870-1937) [505] 18, 42	ROWLER
Marjorie (Dawe) [6967]	Michael [630]
Mary (Hunter) (1816-1877) [550] 14, 23	Norah (Abt 1865-1935) [560] 13, 40
Samuel James (1904-1932) [625]	RUSSELL
Sydney Anderson (1899-1936) [626] 42, 59	Cheryl [132]
William Hunter (1877-1877) [628]	RYNEHART
William Hunter (1892-1990) [627] 43, 59	(No Given Name) [7015]
William Hunter (1911-1949) [683] 31, 46	(No Given Name) [7016]
REDMAN	Elsie May (1917-2007) [699] 55, 70
~(Abt 1830-1913) [93]	James W. (1890-1975) [674] 35, 55
REDMOND	Jean (Abt 1930-1974) [7014] 56, 70
Mary (Abt 1830-1913) [93]	John L (1921-1921) [7013]
REDMUN	
~(Abt 1830-1913) [93]	

RYNEHART	STAYNINGS
Mona Florence (Baker) (1911-1985) [12308] 55,	Ann M [12815]
70	STEVEN
Ronald William (1915-2003) [700] 55, 70	Elizabeth Jane (Faulkner) (1866-1952) [521]
Ruth J (1916-) [701]	11, 29
SAGE	Horace Bushwell [6968] 11, 29
Elaine [12321]	STEVENS
Ella May (2002-2002) [1987]	Aylene Mary [250] 66, 76
Grant [1986]	Bernice Lillee (1948-2010) [252] 66
James Scott [1990]	Edward George (1912-1988) [245] 49, 66
Kasey Jane [2714]	Glenice Anne [246] 66, 75
Kellie Louise (Jones) [923]	Kathleen Margaret (1952-1975) [253] 66
William Robert (1946-2022) [12320] 81	Louise Winifred (1946-2005) [248] 66, 75
SCALES	STEWART
Emma Jane [273]	lan Alexander (Abt 1921-2001) [12114] 52, 68
SCOTT	Katherine Jane [10280]
Cecelia (Abt 1858-1955) [5874] 53	Kori Delphine [10278]
SEBREY	Lorraine Valentine (Perkins) (1920-2007)
Myrtle Mary (-1972) [10861] 54, 69	[12113] 52, 68
SHAW	STURGEON
Eva May (Abt 1896-1956) [558] 13, 41	Elizabeth Whittaker (1835-1912) [8914] 10, 21
Sydney George [8362]	SULLIVAN
SINCLAIR	Daniel James (1879-1948) [818]
Dustin Kevin [5636]	Margaret Ann [867] 64, 73
Jarrod Ross [5635]	SUTTON
Joanne Lee (Frost) [260] 76, 82	Eleanor (Abt 1830-1855) [9649]
SINGLETON	Harriet (Abt 1828-1918) [474]
George (1885-1922) [9988]	SWINSTEAD
Ruby Victoria (Thrupp) (1892-1945) [7030]	Esther [8996] 5
39, 57	TEAGUE
SMITH	Elizabeth Alice Henley (1867-1956) [8911] 5, 9,
Addison Jean [8122]	10, 21
Amity Violet [9415]	Joseph (1831-1915) [8913]
Cindy Ann [35]	THACKRAY
Douglas James (1907-1977) [177]	Adela Knight (Hocking) (1891-1958) [11338]
Emma Kate [34]	21, 45
Jackie Lee [36] 80,85 Kelvin John [18] 73,79	Alfred Ernest (1871-1871) [8927] 9 Elizabeth Ann [11342]
Phyllis Mary (1914-1992) [11340] 45, 61	Emily Maree (1855-1905) [8924] 9
Taysen Leo [4167]	Noel William Faulkner (1916-1944) [11339]
Trevor Douglas [37]	
SPERLING	Phyllis Mary (Smith) (1914-1992) [11340] 45, 61
Julia Myrtle (Abt 1899-1967) [8346] 59	Sarah Elizabeth (1868-1958) [8926] 9
STANYER	Thomas William Alfred (1854-1854) [8923] 9
Rebe Gladys [9660]	Timothy (1826-1908) [8917]
1000 Olddys [7000]	11110111y (1020 1700) [0717]

THACKRAY	VINSON
William Alfred Teague (1891-1968) [8918] 21, 45	Ellen (Abt 1833-1891) [191]
William Thomas (1858-1859) [8925] 9	Henry [240]
William Timothy John (1862-1890) [8915] 9, 21	WALSH
THOONEN	Ellen Margaret [303] 49, 64
Blake William [3077]	~Nell [303]
David Lawrence [3076] 80, 86	WATERS
THRUPP	Frances Elizabeth (McFarlane) (1913-1992)
Amelia May (King) [12496] 40, 58	[603] 31, 47
Bertram Moffat (1893-1977) [7032] 40, 57	Vernon Alexander [8086] 31, 47
Beryl Edith (1892-1971) [7031] 39, 57	WATSON
Cecil Howard (1894-1967) [7033] 40, 57	Margaret Shepherd (1846-1934) [546] 29
Clara Rosannah Grace (Whip) (1887-1953)	WEAVER
[9993] 39, 57	Ewan Thomas [2709]
Cyril Lloyd (1896-1973) [7034] 40, 57	Justin Aaron [2708]
Elizabeth Elfleda (Wood) (1895-) [9997]	Lily Louise [5632]
40, 57	WEDGE
Ernest William (1887-1958) [7028] 39, 56	Ivy Mona (1904-1971) [10851] 55, 69
Francis Pearl (1899-1977) [7036] 40, 57	WEISKE
George Ewart (1904-1920) [7039] 40	lvy Helen (1901-1985) [9994] 40, 57
Goulburn Roslyn (1889-1959) [7029] 39, 57	WELLARD
Gwendoline (Morse) (1928-2012) [11857] 57, 70	Aidan Robert [5675]
Harold (1927-2011) [11629] 57, 70	Ellot Patrick [5678]
Ivy Helen (Weiske) (1901-1985) [9994] 40, 57	Julia Kathleen [5676]
James Lauriston (1907-1983) [7041] 40	Kenneth Robert [5674] 76, 83
Joan Winifred (1924-) [9990] 57	Louise Jane (Gilbee) [261] 76, 83
John Farlow (1901-1959) [7037] 40, 57	Macklin Trey [5677]
Marian (1863-1924) [569]	WELLS
Mary Catherine (Derwin) (1901-1973) [9995]	Florence Eva Maude (Jackson) [9239] 54, 69
40, 57	Raymond Lyle [11165] 54, 69
Mary Gem (1903-1968) [7038] 40	WESTLAKE
Maude Edith Sophie (McMullen) (Abt 1890-	Hannah (1862-1943) [5876] 54
1957) [11228]	WESTON
Robert Henry (1898-1951) [7035] 40, 57	Charlie James [5681]
Ruby Victoria (1892-1945) [7030] 39, 57	Hayley Ann (Gilbee) [263] 76, 83
William Henry (1825-1906) [632] 34, 38	Mia Kathleen [5682]
William Henry 2 (1865-1941) [580] 13, 38	Timothy James [5680]
Winifred (Wood) (1899-) [9989] 40, 57	WHIP
TROTTO	Clara Rosannah Grace (1887-1953) [9993] 39,
Bertilla [182]	57
UK	WILLIAMS
UK [9159] 33, 53	Emma [12325] 80, 86
UNKNOWN	Hannah (Westlake) (1862-1943) [5876] 54
(No Given Name) [225]	Helena Mary (1893-1963) [612] 34, 54
Name [5672] 75, 82	Joseph (1857-1946) [5875]

WILLIS

Elsie May (Rynehart) (1917-2007) [699]	55, 70
George [8909]	
John frederick [12057]	. 55, 70
WILSON	
Eva U (1885-1915) [7006]	. 35, 55
James (1916-1995) [9750]	79
Jennifer Kay (1954-2019) [3001]	85
Margaret Vera (1946-2010) [218]	. 71,79
Raymond [9251]	69
Rene Agnes (Kruger) (1921-2011) [9751]	79
Rosa Ellen (Jackson) (1915-2005) [9233]	54, 68
William [12324]	69
William Alexander [9248]	. 54, 69
WOOD	
Beryl Edith (Thrupp) (1892-1971) [7031]	39, 57
Colin Henry (1885-) [9996]	. 39, 57
Elizabeth Elfleda (1895-) [9997]	40, 57
Winifred (1899-) [9989]	. 40, 57
WORMALD	
George [9653]	. 37, 56
Marion Rosanna (Maley) (1883-1934) [96	350]
	37, 56
YATES	
Ada May (1887-1954) [633]	. 28, 45
Anna Eveline (1900-1948) [4274]	. 29, 45
Anna Matilida (Lorensini) (1899-1957) [12	2588]
	29, 45
Ben [3678]	. 80, 85
Beth Emily [7332]	85
Elsie Louisa (1896-1960) [635]	. 29, 45
Georgina Maria (1886-1972) [638]	. 28, 45
Harold Arthur (1894-1918) [637]	29
Mia Rose [3679]	85
Samuel James (1860-1901) [201]	. 11, 28
Sarah Jane (1891-1968) [640]	. 28, 45
William Henry (1898-1972) [641]	. 29, 45

Location Index

?	Cohuna, Vic, Australia 49, 65, 74, 75, 82.
? Bendigo, Vic, Australia	Colac, Vic, Australia
Adelaide, South Australia, Australia 13, 36, 37,	Collingwood, VIC, Australia 29, 37, 42, 45, 59
Album, NSM, Australia 24.25 FF /0	Condoblin, NSW, Australia
Albury, NSW, Australia	Coolgardie, WA, Australia
Alla,, Australia	Coonamble, NSW, Australia
Altona, Vic, Australia	Corbey, Northamptonshire, England 3.
Annandale, NSW, Australia	Corowa, NSW, Australia
Armadale, Vic, Australia	Corrimal, NSW, Australia
Australia	Cranbourne, Vic, Australia
Bacchus Marsh, Vic, Australia 11, 28, 29, 31,	Dalyston, Vic, Australia
45, 46, 47	Dandenong, Victoria, Australia 30, 33, 46, 52,
Ballarat, Vic, Australia 6, 7, 10, 11, 28, 29, 30,	53, 58, 68
31, 32, 45, 46, 47	Deepdene, Vic, Australia
Bedfordshire, England	Deniliquin, NSW, Australia
Belgium 45, 61.	Dubbo, NSW, Australia
Bena, Vic, Australia	Dunstable, Bedfordshire, England
Bendigo, Vic, Australia 12, 13, 32, 33, 34, 47,	Eaglehawk, Vic, Australia 48, 66, 75, 76, 83.
48, 49, 50, 52, 53, 54, 64, 65, 66, 68, 69, 71, 75, 82	East Melbourne, Vic, Australia 80, 86.
Berry's Creek, Vic, Australia 80, 86.	Ebenezer Chapel, Mount Moriac, Victoria,
Berwick, Vic, Australia	Australia
Boort, Vic, Australia	Emerald Hill, VIC, Australia
Box Hill, Vic, Australia	Ende, Vic, Australia
Brighton, Vic, Australia	England
Brisbane, Qld, Australia 39, 40, 53, 56, 57, 68	Epping, Vic, Australia 49, 64.
Broadmeadows, Vic, Australia 68, 76.	Essendon, Vic, Australia9.
Brocklesby, New South Wales, Australia 55.	Exmouth, Devonshire, England
Bromley, Kent, England	Fawkner, Victoria, Australia 13, 33, 40, 41, 49,
Brunswick, Vic, Australia 37, 41, 45, 53, 58, 62,	52, 54, 58, 62, 67, 68, 76
64, 73, 74	Fitzroy, Vic, Australia 5, 9, 33, 52.
Bundaberg, Qld, Australia	Flemington, Vic, Australia
Bungaree, Vic, Australia	Footscray, Vic, Australia 29, 45, 54, 68, 69.
Buninyong, Vic, Australia 28, 29, 31, 45.	Foster, Vic, Australia
Camperdown, Vic, Australia 7, 12, 13, 37, 40,	Fountain Gate, Vic, Australia 74, 81.
41, 58	France
Canberra, ACT, Australia	Geelong, Vic, Australia 11, 12, 19, 23, 29, 33,
Carlton, Victoria, Australia 10, 21, 36, 53, 58.	34, 36, 37, 42, 48, 52, 54, 55, 56, 58
Carngham, Vic, Australia	Germanton, NSW, Australia 35, 55.
Castlemaine, Vic, Australia 49, 61.	Gerogery, NSW, Australia
Charlton, Vic, Australia	Glengarry, Vic, Australia
Chelsea, Vic, Australia	Gold Coast, Qld, Australia
Cheltenham, Vic, Australia	Gosford, NSW, Australia 31, 32, 42, 46, 47, 59
Clarendon, Vic, Australia	Gunbower, Vic, Australia 49, 64, 65.
Clunes, Vic, Australia	Hamilton, NSW, Australia 55, 70.
Cobden, Vic, Australia	Hay, NSW, Australia

Location Index

Heidelberg, Vic, Australia 37, 41, 45, 50, 52, 68	Northampton, Northamptonshire, England 7,
Henty, NSW, Australia 55, 70.	10, 13
Hobart, Tas, Australia	Northamptonshire, England 3.
Holbrook, NSW, Australia 55.	NSW, Australia 11, 13, 18, 23, 29, 30, 32, 34, 35,
Hotham West, Vic, Australia 13, 36, 56.	36, 42, 45, 46, 47, 55, 56, 59, 70
Inverleigh, Vic, Australia 3, 6, 7, 11, 12, 13, 18,	Numurkah, Victoria, Australia 47.
19, 28, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 36, 42, 43, 47, 48, 52, 61	Onboard Ship Dale Park
Jerilderie, NSW, Australia 7, 14, 19.	Orange, NSW, Australia 37, 59.
Kerang , Vic, Australia 12, 32, 33, 34, 47, 48, 49,	Oundle, Northamptonshire, England 3, 5.
50, 52, 53, 54, 62, 64, 68	Pakenham, Vic, Australia 80.
Kew, Vic, Australia	Park., Vic, Australia
Korumburra, Vic, Australia 49, 64, 71, 73, 74,	Parkes, NSW, Australia
79, 80, 81	Parramatta, NSW, Australia 46.
Leighton Buzzard, Bedfordshire, England 3, 5	Patho, Vic, Australia
Leongatha, Vic, Australia 29, 45, 53, 58.	Pental Island, Vic, Australia 76, 83.
Lilydale, Vic, Australia	Perth, WA, Australia
Little Harrowden, Northamptonshire, England	Plymouth, Devonshire, England
3, 6	Port Melbourne, VIC, Australia
Lockhart, NSW, Australia 13, 14, 18, 23, 34, 35,	Portland, Vic, Australia
36, 42, 54, 55, 56, 59, 69, 70	Pound Creek, Victoria, Australia 79, 85.
Longwarry, Vic, Australia	Proston Vic. Australia
	Preston, Vic, Australia
Macorna North, Vic, Australia 49, 52, 62, 65. Macorna, Vic, Australia	Pytchley, Northamptonshire, England 7, 10, 11, 12, 13
Maddingley, Victoria, Australia	QLD, Australia 38, 39, 40, 57, 58, 80, 86.
Marrickville, NSW, Australia	Ravenswood, Vic, Australia 34, 38.
Melbourne, VIC, Australia 3, 5, 10, 21, 42, 50,	Red Cliffs, Vic, Australia
52, 59, 62, 65, 66, 67, 68, 71, 74, 77, 82	Richmond, Victoria, Australia 37, 41, 58.
Mildura, Vic, Australia 37, 62, 64, 74.	Ringwood, Vic, Australia
Mincha, Vic, Australia	Roma Downs, Queensland, Australia 57.
Miners Rest, Vic, Australia 29, 31, 32, 45, 46, 47	Roma, Qld, Australia 13, 37, 38, 39, 40, 57.
Mirboo, Victoria, Australia	Rushworth, Vic, Australia 54, 69.
Mitchell, Qld, Australia	Rworth, Victoria, Australia
Modewarre, Vic, Australia 11, 28, 29.	SA, Australia
Morwell, Vic, Australia	Saint Marys, New South Wales, Australia 46.
Mount Eccles, Vic, Australia 80, 85.	Sandringham, Vic, Australia 54.
Mount Moriac, Vic, Australia 10, 11, 21, 22, 23,	Scotland 37.
28, 29, 30, 31, 43	Seymour, Vic, Australia 67.
Mount Stromlo, Canberra, Australia 79, 85.	Shepparton, Vic, Australia 54.
Muckadilla, Qld, Australia 40, 57.	Singleton, New South Wales, Australia 70.
Murdeduke, Vic, Australia	South Brisbane, Queensland, Australia 57.
Narromine, New South Wales, Australia 43, 59	Southport, Qld, Australia 39, 57.
New Zealand	Springvale, Vic, Australia 68, 80.
Noble Park, Victoria, Australia 33, 53.	Stanhope, Vic, Australia 75, 82.
North Melbourne, Vic, Australia 9.	Stawell, Vic, Australia 29, 45.

Location Index

Stoke Damerel, Devonshire, England 33.
Sunbury, Vic, Australia
Sunshine, Vic, Australia
Surat, Qld, Australia 39, 40, 56, 57.
Swan Hill , Vic, Australia 49, 62, 64, 71, 79.
Sydney, NSW, Australia 21, 23, 28, 30, 42, 45, 59
Tasmania, Australia 30, 46, 79.
Tenterfield, Qld, Australia 40.
The Rock, NSW, Australia 56, 70.
Timboon, Vic, Australia
Toddington, Bedfordshire, England 3, 5, 7, 9
Toowoomba, Qld, Australia 13, 37, 57.
Totteridge, Bedfordshire, England 3, 6.
Trafalgar, Vic, Australia
Trangie, New South Wales, Australia 43, 59.
Traralgon, Victoria, Australia 11, 29, 30, 46.
Trundle, NSW, Australia 11, 19, 29, 30, 31, 43, 46
Urana, NSW, Australia
Victoria, Australia 5, 7, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 19,
21, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 36, 37, 38, 40, 41,
45, 46, 47, 48, 50, 52, 54, 56, 58, 61, 65, 67, 68,
69, 71, 74, 76, 79
WA, Australia 64, 74.
Wagga Wagga, NSW, Australia 11, 22, 34, 35,
36, 43, 54, 55, 56, 59, 69, 70
Wana, Vic, Australia
Wanalta, Vic, Australia 53, 54.
Warragul, Victoria, Australia 81.
West Wyalong, NSW, Australia 34, 54.
Westoning, Bedfordshire, England 9.
Whangarei, , New Zealand 55, 69, 77.
Winchelsea, Vic, Australia 32, 48.
Woburn, Bedfordshire, England 3, 5, 7, 9, 21.
Wonthaggi, Vic, Australia 41.
Woorineen, Vic, Australia
Woy Woy, NSW, Australia 31, 46, 47.
Yarraville, Vic, Australia